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LIMITED PARTNERSHIP ROLLUP REFORM
ACT OF 1993—S. 424

TUESDAY, APRIL 20, 1993

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
‘ SUBCOMMITTEE ON SECURITIES,
Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met at 2:34 p.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirk-
sen Senate Office Building, Senator Christopher J. Dodd (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding. '

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHRISTOPHER J. DODD

Senator DoODD. The hearing will come to order.

Any more room at that table?

[Laughter.]

Senator GRAMM. Bring in the additional witnesses.

[Laughter.]

Senator DoDD. First of all, thank you all for coming here today.
-1 apologize for the crowded circumstances here. But before I get
into the substance of my opening remarks, I would like to lay out
a couple of ground rules. ‘

There are a lot of witnesses. It's important to try to get some
interchange here. So we’re going to move down the table and I'll
ask all of you to keep your opening remarks very brief. We'll take
all of your full statements and your supgorting ocumentation and
include those in the record. But if you'd get right to the heart of
the arguments as quickly as possible, then we’ll be able to engage
in a discussion here of the merits and demerits of the proposals.

Now, having said that, I don’t know if there’s a meter around
here, or a clock—I don’t like these clocks and meters, but I know
of no other way to do it. And so, if we apply the same standard
to everybody, then no one’s disadvantaged by it.

So why don’t you see if you can get one of those clocks and we’ll
run off the clock, if that's all right with you, I say to my colleague
from Texas.

Let me again welcome all of you here today to consider S. 424,
the Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993. This legisla-
tion is identical to the legislation that passed the Senate last year
with the support of 87 Senators. It now has some 38 cosponsors,
including a majority of this committee, and the list is growing. Leg-
islation on this subject passed the House of Representatives last
month by a vote of 408 to 6.

There is a reason, I believe, why so many members of Congress
support the legislation. Our constituents, not special interests at
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all, but small investors in our States, have documented a long
record of abuses in limited partnership rollups, that they’'ve been
ripped off/and hurt @and they’ve asked for our help.

Investors have received misleading and confusing, to put it mild-
ly, disclosure documents. Investors have been pressured to vote in
évor of rollup transactions by brokers who are being paid only if
they produced yes votes. General partners have structured deals to
award themselves abusively high fees in the rolled-up entities and
to pay high fees to affiliates.

Investors who have voted against a roll-up have been forced to
accept shares in a new corporation, often with substantial reduc-
tions in their voting rights, but the voting rights of managements
have increased.

And last, investors have been forced to accept shares in a new
entity they didn’t want, with a management fee structure that en-
sureg that management would be paid first and investors last.

Those are the complaints that have come in. I happen to think
that limited partnerships are terrific investment tools for people,
particularly people of modest means. And the last thing I want
coming out of this committee or hearing is, at least for my own
part, and I can’t speak for Senator Gramm, but I suspect that he
agrees with this statement, that these are very good tools, and I
don’t want anyone to misread what these hearings are about in
terms of the general notion of how attractive an investment oppor-
tunity these partnerships can be.

And obviously, many of them, the overwhelming majority, are
run very, very well. But the laws aren’t passed necessarily fgr the
overwhelming majority. We have to deal with the abuses that
occur, and there are highly substantiated abuses that occur.

So what I've outlined here are the list of some of those, the list
of abuses that have occurred. No one has disputed the extent of
these abuses. No one has disputed that in far too many cases, the
rights of investors have diminished as a result of a ro]i'up and the
rights of management, voting rights, equity intetest, management
fees, a(;xd the ability to engage in affiliate transactions have in-
creased.

This has happened in one deal after another across the country.
In many of these transactions, the price of securities issued in the
rollup have lost 20, 30, or 40 percent or more, in some cases, on
the first day of trading. In some cases, the securities are now trad-
ing at a loss of up to 80 or 90 percent.

%)f course, other economic factors have been at work, contributin

to large losses in partnerships that have invested in real estate an
oil and gas properties.
.. But when we have seen managements lining their pockets first,
making sure they get pdid first, and investors last, when we have
to question whether some of these deals have been structured to
the benefit of inivestors, or for the benefit of general partners.

We started this legislative process over 2 years ago, in 1991,
‘after spending much of the previous year urging the SEC to take
action. For many months, the SEC told us there wasn’t any prob-
lem. They said investors understood the risks. .

Finally, after legislation began moving in the House and in the
Senate, the SEC began to take action on several fronts.-.The NASD



3

adopted rules and has additional rules pending. And when no Fed-
eral legislation was passed last year, the State of California passed
a law covering rollups;And, I suspect other legislatures across the
country are moving in this area as well. Thus, the real question
this morning is not whether there have been abuses. We all agree
that there have been.

The question is whether the rules adopted by the SEC, the
NASD, and the State of California adequately address those
abuses. Are there gaps that we need to address? I have no desire
whatsoever to go and pass a bill for the sake of passing a bill at
all. Are there gaps in what the SEC has done, and the NASD, that
we ought to ﬁﬁ? That’s number one. It’s very important to me that
we get an answer to that that makes some sense. If that’s not the
case, and I know there are some of you here who believe that, then
there’s no reason to pass a piece of legislation.

And then, second, do you want uniformity, from the business
community’s perspective? Or do you want California, Connecticut,
Texas, Ilhnois, Arkansas, going along to develop their own set of
rules here and just driving you to distraction and nuts on this
issue? Or shouldl we have a standard set of rules that apply here
that make sense to everybody?

Those are the two basic questions that this hearing is all about.
Are there gaps? And what makes more sense in this area, standard
rules or not? So that's what I'm anxious to hear from the witnesses.

At any rate, also know that from the perspective of partnership
sponsors, we have to ask whether there will be unintended con-
- sequences. If we act, will we inhibit beneficial transactions? If we
pass a new Federal law, could new Federal laws be good for busi-
ness providing certainty and, as I said, uniform standards?

At any rate, we thank all of you for coming this afternoon and
hopefully, we can move along fairly quickly here and get to your
comments, have a good, brief discussion about this, and then, with
Senator Gramm’s cosponsorship, we ought to move this legislation
very quickly.

[Laughter.]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PHIL GRAMM

Senator GRAMM. Well, Mr. Chairman, let me first thank you for
holding this hearing. I appreciate it very much.

Let me outline the concern I have about this bill. It’s impressive
that so many people have voted for this bill. I think that is a testa-
ment, really, to two things. Number one, when people write to their
congressman telling them that there’s a problem, the natural tend-
ency in Congress is to change law.

Second, we have had organized groups push this, and if anybody
believes in the right of i;'a\eople to petition their Government, it's me.
And certainly, people have every right to form associations and
push legislation. That’s what makes America work. The problem,
it seems to me, is this, and let me just go into a little bit of detail,
Mr. Chairman, because I think, largely, I'm the reason we’re hold-
ing this hearing, and maybe have had something to do with this
bill not becoming law.

I'd like to outline my feelings about it.
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We had a dramatic change in the 1980’s, especially with regard
to the real estate industry. Several things happened, the most im-
portant of iwhich (was that we stopped inflation in America. People
were buying real estate as a hedge against inflation. Values were
inflated as a result of anticipation that the inflation of the late
1970’s would continue or, in fact, accelerate. We had a dramatic
change in tax law in 1986 that lowered the asset value of real es-
tate. And so, what happened during the 1980’s was that a substan-
tial number of limited partnerships, especially in real estate,
turned out to be very bad investments.

In trying to deal with these investments, the limited partner
have had several options. One was to sell off the investment. That
often was a very difficult thing to do. It meant the loss of a lot of
:lnon}:ey and, in many cases, the limited partnerships didn’t want to

o that.

The next option was to sell partnership interests to a fund that
might be established to buy out troubled limited partnerships, and,
g-iven deeper pockets or clearer vision or some other capacity they
(}e’lt (fiha{. they had that the limited partners didn’t have, to salvage
the deal. :

The final option that was available was to rollup the partnership
into a corporate entity, for example, where individual investors
could sell off their shares in a national market.

If people bought real estate in the late 1970’s and early 1980’s,
through a limited partnership, and that limited partnership got
into trouble because real estate values had declined rrecipitous y,
and they rolled up the asset into something that could be sold. on
an equity market, not surprisingly, on the first day that equity was
sold it reflected the real loss.

Now, limited partnerships are very, very important. They’re a ve-
hicle, as the Chairman said, whereby people can put together cap-
ital to undertake deals that in many cases could not be under-
taken, except by large entities. ' , ,

It is a vehicle whereby average citizens can become part of large
equity investments. As a college Frofessor, I participated in several
limited partnerships. Because of the period I entered into them,
and because of their nature, I lost money on almost every one. I
was never a general partner; I was always a limited partner. But
the losses primarily were a result of the fact that you had a dra-
matic change in the real estate market. Nobody ever tried to roll
o}r:e up. And I don’t know what would have happened had that been
the case. :

There is no constituency, at least focused, that I've ever been
able to identify, that is willing to be mobilized on the concerns I
have with this legislation, but I feel very strongly about it.

I am very much in. favor of giving geople information. I have no
objections to about four-fifths of the bill before us. I think report-
ing, I think giving people the facts, I think engaging in public edu-
cation, those are good things that help the market work better. I
gm pleased by what the SEC has done and by what the NASD has

one.

My concern with the bill is almost totally focused in the part of
the bill that would go back and, through a change in law, give
rights to limited partners that they did not have when they entered
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into the agreement and that they never had any legitimate reason
to believe that they would have.

Let’s say, that evergbody at the table, and Senator Dodd and I,
entered into a limited partnership. And let’'s say we went out and
bought a piece of real estate, and the investment went bad. We had
assumed the city was going to grow in one direction or it was going
to grow at a certain rate and it didn’t. So the partnership is in
trouble and we’re trying to decide what to do.

Under existing procedures, the majority could come up with a
proposal to sell the land, to roll it up into a corporate. entity, or to
sell our interests to some fund that might then be able to do a bet-
ter job of managing it than we could.

But the principle is that we all signed the agreement that said
what our rights were. And our rights contain the ability of the ma-
jority to amend the agreement, or whatever we signedy as a struc-
ture, and that we knew those were the rights we had. *

Now this bill would come in and change that contract to attribute
minority rights where they did not exist before. The ﬁroblem is you
can’t give rights to one group of people without taking property,
value and rights, away from another group of people. '

What this bill sets up is the ability of a small number of inves-
tors to limit the capacity of the majority to exercise rights that they
were guaranteed when they signed the contract.

I think the problem is potentially even worse, because States
usually require the registration of limited partnerships the list of
which is publicly available. Those who might want to buy limited
partnership interests, such as a fund specializing in such pur-
chases, could approach members of the limited partnership, offer-
ing them a premium to purchase their interests and then hold out
and demamf minority rights. I think it’s full of potential mischief,
and that it clearly violates the sanctity of contracts.

Now there are several ways we could go. First of all, we could
do the reporting, give people the information, and let people make
decisions. ' :

Second, we could change the law prospectively by saying that
contracts entered into in the future would have to have a clause
that. says that minority investors would be protected from a deci-
sion of the majority, unless they agreed to it. '

Now I would argue that that would be bad policy, because we’re
]imiting the ability of free people to enter into a voluntary contract,
and we're probably diminishing the capacity of limited partnerships
to work. But at least we're not changing the rules of the game.

I think the third option, and the one that I am most strongly
against, is changing the law so that if you and I entered into a con-
tract and we set out an agreement which was fully legal, fully en-
forceable in the courts, and the majority of the members of the
agreement had the right to believe that they could sell the asset,
roll it up, make: rational economic decisions, then we come in after
the fact and limit your ability to do that. In that case we have
taken your gro&ert . We have lowered your ability to get what you
perceive to be the full value of your asset.

The-issue here is not one interest group against another. Clearly,
t? t}l:e l;a)lcltent there’s any political base on this issue, it.is in favor
of the bill.
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What is at issue here, it seems to me, is a very powerful tool for
economic development, which is the limited partnership, and then
the fundamentaf) principle about the viability, or the inviability, in
this case, of contracts that were legal, that were entered into by
consenting adults.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, let me say, and it's a pretty strong point,
but I believe it—I never cease to marvel at, in this great temple
to American democracy, that we will stand and defend to the death
the right of any two consenting adults to engage in any behavior,
no matter how we might personally view it, except the activity to
create jobs, to make investments, to undertake risk, to create
wealth. If someone is trying to do that, they stand naked before the
world. There seems to be no organized effort to try to protect them.

And so, on this one issue, on violating contracts, I feel very
strongly. I would like to support this bill. I hope we can work some-
thing out on it. I understand how the system works, and, obviously,
there are a lot of people that are for the bill.

But I want you to know how I personally appreciate you holding
this hearing, to give me an opportunity to be heard on an issue
that I feel very strongly about.

Senator DoDD. Not at all, and I thank you for that. Let me just
quickly respond.

The reason is because the positions of the partners, consenting
adults, is the level playing field, the knowledge and the awareness.

I don’t have one with me, but these prospectuses; there’s one
right there that’s being held up by Mrs. Heyman, and I agree with
Phil, people of limited resources, in most cases, people not of great
wealth, which allows them to be a part of larger deals, are asked
to get involved in these kinds of arrangements which are far be-
yond their knowledge levels or awareness without hiring account-
ants and lawyers. So the analogy doesn’t quite hold up.

And let me just mention, on the point about the viability of the
contract, in a sense here, the reason you've got a problem is be-
cause it's the principals here, the general partners, who are chang-
ing the rules, when you go to a roﬁup. That’s not what the original
deal was, when you change the terms of the arrangement, you
move into a new entity, and in a sense general partners are saying,
“I'm sorry, you may not have known about that, we didn’t tell you
about that originally, but, that’s what we’re going to do. You signed
onto this arrangement. We're changing this entirely. And we’re
going to also change your rights.”

I don’t disagree with your general point, but I think, in fairness,
you've got to say that there’s a change that’s occurred here and, as
a result, we allow those investors to have some ability to respond
to it, is fair.

Senator GRaMM. Well, Chris, I don’t want to get into a long de-
bate, but just look at this. This is a prospectus, and there are a lot
of complicated provisions in here. But people have a right to go into
court if their rights are not upheld—i? the commitments that were
made in the agreement were not lived up to.

The point is, what we're doing here is say when, you sign an
agreement, involving everybody at the table and you and me and
the agreement says that the majority rules, we are not going to
protect that contract.
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The Government is now going to come along and pass a law that
says, no, the majority doesn’t rule. If two people say “no,” then
you’ve/got'to buy theml.out in order to sell your asset or role it up
or whatever you want to do with it. We're giving them rights that
they never had agreed to, that we had never agreed to.

Senator DODD. We want to listen to our panel here today, how-
ever, again, I think when you so fundamentally change the rela-
tionship and the nature of the investments, as the general partners
can do, then you’ve got to be able to say that those investors should
have some rights, even if they’re minority rights, it is changed dra-
matically.

And so, I guess the nature of who creates the kind of change, is
a point of some dissent.

Senator Murray.

OPENING COMMENTS BY SENATOR PATTY MURRAY

Senator MURRAY. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I won’t make
a long statement.

I just found the last conversation fascinating, listening to my col-
league from Texas describe the importance of majority rights over
minority rights, after watching my first filibuster in the Senate.

[Laughter.]

That was just a comment I could not resist.

[Laughter.]

I am really delighted that you're having this hearing today and
I'm looking very much forward to the discussion because I think
this is responsible legislation and will probably go a long way to
reform some of the abuses that we’ve seen.

I especially want to welcome Mr. Barbo, who is on your panel
today, because as a general partner who supports this legislation,
he brings a very needed viewpoint and I particularly want to thank
you for coming.

And thank you, Mr. Chairman, for having this hearing.

Senator DoDD. Thank you, Senator. My apologies in rushing to
':t};e witness table without asking for opening statements and com-

ents.’

" .. Estelle and Robert Heyman, we'd be glad to take your testimony.

STATEMENT OF ESTELLE AND ROBERT HEYMAN, INVESTORS,-:
. BELLMORE, NY

Ms. HEYMAN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentle-
men. My name is Estelle Heyman. I am a New York City schéol
teacher and I'm here today with my husband Robert, who is a guid-
ance counselor, also in New York City. I would like to mention that
- we both hold masters degrees because I'm a little embarrassed by
the events I am about to relate to 'you. .

I think we could basically be considered unsophisticated inves-
tors who were trying to make an intelligent decision by diversifying
our investments. With our backgrounds, we should have been able
" to understand what was happening to us in the rollup of our lim-
.ited partnership and to have had some control over the disastrous
outcome. Since we still own other limited partnerships, we are very
cgpcem’ed about the future of legislation regarding limited partner-

ships. :
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In 1983, we were advised by a stockbroker at E.F. Hutton to buy
a limited partnership called Hutton/Apache Energy Income Fund
L.P. We wanted an-investment that would help us finance our
daughter’s college tuition. This investment was to be low risk, with
an anticipated life of 7 years.

The objective was never realized because, in 1990, Hutton/
Apache Energy Fund was involved in a rollup. At that time, we
didn’t even know what a rollup was. The first time we realized that
there was going to be a change was when we received a prospectus/
proxy from Hallwood Energy Partners L.P. It contained approxi-
mately 150 pages of charts and ex‘flanations about an EDP merger.
It was filled with complicated and almost indecipherable terminol-
ogy, such as selected historical and proforma financial information,
the method of determining conversion ratio, consolidated state-
ments of cash flow and operations, et cetera.

Although my husband and I had taken economics 101 sometime
back in our college days, we honestly could not understand too
much more than the fact that Hutton/Apache would now be
Hallwood Energy Partners L.P. .

We received a letter of transmittal. It seems a fait accompli. We
were asked to submit our shares of Hutton/Apache Energy Fund,
which had cost us $5,000, and in return, we would receive 53 units
of Hallwood Energy Partners L.P., now valued at $490.

Believe me, now we understood what had happened. We felt that
we had been taken.

I feel that if S. 424 had been law at the time of this rollup, we
would have been in a position to understand what was happening
to our investment. The general partners had the complete advan-

tage. :

is a limited partner, we were the ones who were not properly
informed. S. 424 would have made it possible for the limited part-
ners to have communicated with each other to discuss the rollup.
There would have been alternatives offered for dissenting limited
paﬁtners and restrictions on the fees and commissions paid in the
rollup.

In the Hallwood rollup, the cost was an unbelievable $10 million.
The differences between the partnership and the new entity would
have been clearly and prominently explained by comparisons, with
fuller disclosure. It would have been understood that the antici-
pated life now changed from 7 years to 50 years, that a lower risk
original investment had now become a high-risk investment, allow-
ing for exploration and development, that net cash flow would no
longer be required to be distributed, but could now be reinvested,
anf that now, a two-third vote would be needed to remove the gen-
eral partners, instead of the original 50 percent.

As you can see, we certainly would have been in a much better
position if S. 424 had been law at the time of this rollu?. :

We are now left with an investment that has gone from a value
of $5,000 in 1983 to a disastrous $490 today. We did not have the
money that we anticipated would help pay our daughter’s college
tuition and had to e a loan. With the anticipated life of the
original investment now changed from 7 years to 50 years—that'’s
the year 2035—this investment won’t even help us in our retire-
ment.
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The last point that I feel is very important is the need for dis-
senters’ rights or other alternatives. The rules of fair practice in S.
424 are needed- for-the protection of the investors. The full disclo-
sure should be concise, with understandable terms that clearly
compare the objectives and current status of all partnerships in-
volved in the rollup. The SEC should be commended for their role
in this area.

Hopefully, with a provided list of other shareholders, it would be
possible to speak to other limited partners and make an intelligent
and discriminating decision, without feeling that you, as a limited
partner, were being steamrolled into a vote ‘that could affect your
investment for the rest of your life.

Unfortunately, we own other limited partnerships. I urge you to
protect our investments and the investments of the other
unsuspecting investors whose limited partnerships have not yet
been threatened by these unfair practices.

Please, safeguard our partnership rights by enacting S. 424, the
Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993.

Senator DopD. Thank you very much, Ms. Heyman.

Mr. Nelson is from Dallas, TX, an investor.

STATEMENT OF J. ROBERT NELSON, INVESTOR, DALLAS, TX

Mr. NELSON. Right. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ladies and gentlemen, my name is Bob Nelson and I live in Dal-
las, Texas. I retired in 1987, after 32 years with a family owned
oil and gas company. I am here to ask your support to the bill to
reform limited partnership rollups, S. 424.

Working with a financial adviser during the early to mid-1980’s,
and with an eye toward retirement in 7 to 10 years, I invested in
seven limited partnerships—five in real estate, one in oil and gas,
and one in merchandising. While they all have suffered, only two
have been subject to rollups.

Senator DoDD. What years were those investments, Mr. Nelson?

Mr. NELSON. In the early 1980’s, early to mid-1980’s.

In 1983, I invested $15,000 in an oil and gas partnership called
NRM 83D Income Fund. For the next couple of years, the return
on this investment was acceptable. But in 1985, this fund was com-
bined with other NRM-operated funds and became a stock eompany
listed on the American Stock Exchange as NRM Energy Company
Limited. I received 98 shares in this new company which were
worth approximately $6,000.

Immediately after becoming a stock company, distributions con-
tinued, but within a year, it dropped 90 percent and within 3 years,
had stopred. In 1989, the company was merged with another of
theirs called Edisto Resources. In 1991, Edisto offered to buy my
47 shares for $119, and with no brokerage fee, I jumped at the
offer. At least I got out before Edisto declared bankruptcy.

In 1986, I invested $5,000 in the Concord Milestone Income
Fund, L.P., primarily because it was not a leveraged real estate
partnership and had some tax advantages. Until the proposed roll-
up, the investment performed as expected. In the latter part of
1990, I received notice that this fund would be merged with an-
other and be called Milestone Properties, Inc.
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I voted against the proposal and, as a result, received a couple
of telephone calls asking me to reconsider. I told the caller I didn’t
think the merger of the two funds was a good deal for my fund and
that ''my ' no-vote ‘stood. ' With the merger, my units became 87
shares of common and 272 shares of preferred, with my investment
}r:o;v v&orth about $3,600, and the annual return of about $400 was

alved.

I sold my shares in Milestone in October, 1992, for $1,472. I un-
derstand that I will be receiving some additional income as a result
of a class action suit, but I'll not hold my breath waiting for it.

That is the story of my experiences with partnership rollups and
I again would request that you support the Limited Partnership
Rollup Reform Act of 1993, since I have two more partnerships that
I feel are candidates for rollup.

Thank you.

. Senator DoDD. Thank you very much. We've got Texas in a row
ere.

Mr. Bridges, we thank you for cominii Mr. Bridges is the presi-
dent of the Kelley Oil Corporation from Houston, TX.

Thank you for being here.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH BRIDGES, PRESIDENT, KELLEY OIL
CORPORATION, HOUSTON, TX

Mr. BRIDGES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senators.

My name is Joe Bridges. I'm the president of Kelley Oil Corpora-
tion. Kelley Oil serves as the managing general (fartner of Kel
Qil and Gas Partners, Limited, and publicly held develo
ing programs, which I'll call DDP’s, that are offered each year to
unit-holders in Kelley Partners. ’

pment drill--

‘Exchange offers have been an integral part of the original busi--

ness plan of these successful partnerships. Qur experience as their
sponsor leads to the conclusion that rollups can be beneficial to in-
vestors. They are already well regulated. And any additional rollup

requirements should at least be flexible enough to avoid unin-

tended results.

Kelley Partners was formed through an exchange offer completed
in January, 1986. The transaction involved 21 programs with over
1,100 investors, and was structured to preserve the historical busi-
ness relationships and options that were the cornerstones of the
original program.

Four features were essential: A requirement for quarterly dis-
tributions of at least 75 percent of operating cashflow; an oppor-

tunity to invest in further development through the right to partici--

Bate in DDP’s; a requirement that Kelley Oil purchase all units in
DP’s not purchased by unit-holders; and an objective for Kelley
Pértners to acquire the properties of the DDP’s through exchange
offers.

This structure allows Kelley Partners to expand its reserve base
at a relatively low-risk level, while preserving its capital. Kelley Qil
has sponsored six DDP’s, one each year since 1987, for a total in-
vestment of approximately $155 million.

Since its inception in 1986, Kelley Partners has made distribu-
tions to investors totalling $9.59 per unit, with a current per-unit
distribution rate of $1.20 per year.

-
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During this period, Kelley Partners has almost tripled its re-
serves. Kelley Partners units were $12%s at inception and have
averaged around-$15,during the last year, while average prices for
natural gas decreased 25 percent in the same period.

Kelley Partners has completed separate exchange offers for inter-
ests in each of the first three DDP’s. The rollups reflected returns
exceeding 35 percent and 50 percent per annum for the first and
second DDP’s, and a negative return for the third DDP. Kelley
Partners has recently filed an exchange offer for the fourth DDP,
indicating return of about 30 percent per annum.

The approval rates for the prior DDP rollups averaged over 98
percent. A few investors did not respond at all. But only a single
investor cast a negative vote. Of the 17,590,000 units eligible to
vote in these exchanges, that single nonconsenting investor owned
only 10,000 units.

Kelley Partners’ 1992 exchange offer was reviewed by the SEC
for compliance with the rollup disclosure rules added in October,
1991. The rules and review procedures were extremely rigorous,
spanning more than 4 months. They resulted in a disclosure docu-
ment that left no potential risk or possible disadvantage of the
transaction unexplored.

We believe the SEC’s revamped disclosure requirements and in-
tense review procedures should be more than adequate to ferret out
abusive tactics and curtail unfair transactions.

In October, 1991, the North American Securities Administrators
Association effectively prohibited any securities offering by oil and
gas programs, unless their partnership a%:-eements include require-
ments for any rollup transaction in which the program might par-
ticipate. In particular, the determination of the exchange value
must be supported by an independent expert’s appraisal. The re-
quirements are specifically tailored to address appraisal issues
unique to oil and gas programs.

Additions to the California code in September, 1992, require that
Kelley Partners offer dissenters’ rights based on a second ap-
praisal. Kelley Partners sees no reason for a duplicate appraisal.

The appraisal requirements under the pending Federal legisla-
tion and the implementing rules proposed by the NASD will
compound the duplication problem proposed by the California stat-
ute and neither of these are tailored to address appraisal issues
unique to oil and gas programs.

For oil and gas programs like the DDP’s, that already include a
supportin%‘happra.isal, a second appraisal would be redundant and
wasteful. The pending initiatives should at least be refined so that
rollups are exempted from the requirement of offering dissenters a
second appraisal.

By adding dissenters’ rights that were never bargained for by in-
vestors or sponsors, the pending initiatives would unilaterally alter
the contractual relationship among the parties, which, in our case,
is a mutually satisfactory business plan that has been conducted
for many years.

The pending initiatives may involve other unintended effects in
particular situations or industries. They are being promoted when
existing regulatory initiatives have been given inadequate time to
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test their effectiveness and should be reconsidered or at least re-
fined to eliminate the anomaly of duplicated requirements.

Thank you.

Senator DoDD. Thank you very much.

Mr. Jefferies, Partnership Profiles, Inc., in Dallas. We thaak you
for being here. :

STATEMENT OF SPENCER JEFFERIES, PARTNERSHIP
INDUSTRY ANALYST, DALLAS, TX

Mr. JEFFERIES. Please allow me to begin by expressing my appre-
ciation to the subcommittee, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to
appear here before you today in support of Federal legislation to
curb abusive rollups.

I've been following this legislation since it began over 2 years ago
and would like to commend this subcommittee for its steadfast ef-
forts to protect partnership investors from unfair rollups, despite
the obstacles placed in its path.

- The damage caused by abusive rollups to the savings of tens of
thousands og small investors is both well documented and indis-
putable. To be fair, I must point out that there is nothing inher-
ently wrong with the concept of a rollup; indeed, there are a num-
ber of benefits that can be derived through partnership consolida-
tions.

Unfortunately, however, the vast majority of rollups done thus
far have been structured by self-serving general partners in such
a way that any potential benefits resulting from the rollups have
been more than offset by negative factors. is a result, most rollups
have been grossly unfair to investors, while unjustly enriching
their general partners.

The reality of rollups is that investors have unwittingl voted in
favor of even the most abusive transactions because o Kigh pres-
sure tactics by general partners, because investors never really un-
derstood what 1t was that they were votiné. on in the first place.
As an experienced analyst, even I have difficulty trying to figure
out these transactions.

To expect the average partnership investor or, or that matter,
the average anybody, to fully comprehend a rollup proposal is un-
reasonable. If these transactions weren’t so complex that the aver-
age person could understand them, the history of rollups might
make for a movie that would move “Barbarians at the Gate” to the
Disney Channel.

With the plight of rolled-up investors making its way to the
mainstream media in recent years, various regulatory bodies, in-
cluding the SEC, the NASD, and the State of California, have
taken action to curb abusive rollups.

While these efforts are to be commended, they all fall short of
groviding the much needed investor safeguards and across-the-

oard consistency that only Federal legislation can provide.

With respect to the new SEC rules relating to rollups, in my
opinion, this has amounted to little more than simply reshuffling
the information in the voluminous and intimidating rollup docu-
ments provided to investors. This purely procedural change has
provided no substantive protection to investors and can be likened
to rearranging the deck chairs on the Titanic, as the saying goes.
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The issue of abusive rollups has never been whether investors
have been provided with complete and full disclosure, but whether
t{\e tﬁpical investor| can-fully understand what it is that’s being dis-
closed. .

A much more serious effort to protect investors from abusiv
rollups has been undertaken by the NASD, which should be com-
mended for being proactive in responding to this problem. Unfortu-
nately, however, the NASD’s proposed rules with respect to rollups
will only come into play if broker dealers participate in the rollup
or if the new entity created by the rollup is to be listed on
NASDAQ for trading. '

With respect to the prohibition against broker dealers participat-
ing in abusive rollups, we already know that some of the most abu-
sive of these transactions have taken place and haven’t even. in-
volved broker dealers. Indeed, the trend in the partnership indus-
try today is not to use a broker dealer when doing a rollup. Spon-
sors are opting to go this route for a number of reasons, not the
least of which is the fact that it’s really not even necessary to use
a broker dealer. By not involving the broker dealer, rollup promot-
ers hope to keep -these controversial transactions off the radar
screen to the extent possible, while also keeping transaction costs
to a minimum.

To do a rollup these days, all a sponsor needs to do is hire a
nonbroker dealer: evaluation firm and a proxy solicitation firm with
a toll-free phone number, and they’re off to the races.

With respect to the NASD’s proposal that a rollup must provide
certain investor protections, or it may not be listed on NASDAQ,
this prohibition would prove equalli: as hollow in stopping abusive
rollups, since the other exchanges have been more than willing to
list these transactions, even when they are the most abusive.

Indeed, it is not clear whether these exchanges have applied any
standards at all when it comes to listing rollups.

By far, the most substantive effort to protect investors from abu-
sive rollups has been carried out by the State of California. The
primary ingredient of the recently enacted rollup law in this State
1s that it mandates that dissenters’ rights be offered to investors
rejecting a rollup proposal.

While the new California law represents an important step in
protecting investors from abusive rollups, it should not be consid-
ered a viable, long-term solution to this problem.

Since the law applies only to rollups involving California’s inves-
tors, its reach is somewhat limited. Further, it is my understanding
that certain groups have recently begun quietly laying the ground-
work to water down the California law through new legislation.

Despite the various regulatory attempts to stop abusive rollups,
the fact remains that only Federal legislation can provide the com-
prehensiveness and consistency this matter deserves to ensure the
protection of millions of partnership investors throughout the coun-
try.

The primary argument raised by those opposed to substantive
rollup reform is that it would interfere with the existing contract
between the general partner and the limited partners.

While ‘one mi]ght consider the relationship between a general
partner and its limited partners in this fashion, the reality is that
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investors believe they were putting their money into an investment
product alongside a trusted investment manager, not in some sort
of one-sided:contract that their investment manager might some
day exploit for its sole benefit by doing something that had never
before even been contemplated at the time the investment was
formed. By legislating minimum standards to protect investors
from abusive rollups, about the only right general partners will
lose will be their perceived right to short-change their own unwit-
ting investors through complex rollup transactions. :

After reviewing the proposed Federal legislation, it is my opinion
that if enacted, it would go a long ways toward rendering abusive
rollups a thing of the past, while also providing much-needed uni-
formity and consistency on this issue. ‘

With so many general partners actively maneuvering to h. on
forever to the assets they have under management, mdm:gus,
annuitizing their fee streams, the motivation to do a rollup is now
as strong as it ever was.

In closing, it is my belief that if Federal legislation curbing abu-
sive rollups does not come to pass, and the spotlight is taken off
these transactions, the SEC will be unable to keep up with all the
new rollup filings flooding its offices.

Thank you.

Senator DopD. Thank you very much, Mr. Jefferies.

Mr. Louis Garday? Is that how you pronounce that?

STATEMENT OF LOUIS GARDAY, CHAIRMAN, NAREIT
‘GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. GARDAY. Yes.

Senator DopD. I am not familiar with that acronym.

Mr. GARDAY. Well, we'll see if we can take care of that.

Senator DopD. He’s the chairman of Government relations of
NAREIT. We appreciate you being here.

Mr. GARDAY. Thank you. And thank you, Senators, for allowing
us to appear.

I'm Louis Garday, senior vice president of the National Associa-
tion of Real Estate Investment Trusts, NAREIT, and the chairman
of the Government relations committee. I'm also the president and
chief executive officer of Burnham Pacific Properties, which is a
California-based REIT.

I'm here testifying on behalf of NAREIT, which represents over
150 tax-qualified REITS, and more than 650 professional firms, ac-
ﬁoun’tants, lawyers, analysts, and the like, involved in the REIT in-

ustry.
Al:f‘;ough we have serious reservations about the proposed legis-
lation, our association applauds the efforts the committee has made
to bring attention to this problem. Your efforts have helped create
a climate in the investment community that has, from the REIT in-
dustry’s perspective, effectively halted the abusive transactions
without the passage of any Federal legislation.

Two and a half years ago, when the rollup problem was gainin,
the attention of congressional committees, our organization state
in several meetings with congressional staffers that REITS not only
w¢ire not part of this problem, but are in fact one of the probable
solutions.
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We were concerned then and now that the proposed legislation
was overly broad and could negatively affect partners’ ability to
convert, their partnership, interests into publicly traded corporate
securities.

We maintained then, as we do today, that investors in illiquid
partnerships would be better off if their investment was in a cor-
poration with an independent board of directors or trustees, with
the full scrutiny and accountability of a publicly listed and traded
company. In fact, the performance of our industry since those meet-
ings has proven our point, that being that not everyone is losing
money in real estate.

Total returns on the publicly traded REIT shares over the past
2 years have exceeded 25 percent per year on an annual basis. I
do not believe that any other broad segment of the real estate in-
dustry can boast of those types of returns in these current eco-
nomic times. More importantly, on a long-run, total return basis,
the equity REIT industry has outperformed the S&P 500 index for
the last 20 years.

It is this type of performance opportunity that we believe should
be available to all investors, both ?arge and small. We're afraid that
the rollup legislation could foreclose these opportunities and bar
the way to the public corporate form to tens, perhaps hundreds, of
thousands of limited partners, leaving them locked in illiquid part-
nership indications, the market for which is shrinking every day.

Since the first rollup bill was introduced in Congress, numerous
regulatoré entities adopted rules to deal with the problem, includ-
ing the SEC, NASAA, NASD, and the States of California and Mas-
sachusetts.

In addition, and perhaps more importantly, we believe that in-
vestors and the financial market places are more sophisticated
today, as they simply will not accept the types of transactions that
we saw and the types of abuses we saw in the past. It is fair to
say that we believe that the purpose of this very legislation has al-
rea%ydbeen accomplished and no corrective Federal legislation is
needed.

Although we do not think any Federal legislation is either need-
ed or appropriate, if Congress decides to enact a rollup bill, we be-
lieve very strongly that the Senate version is preferable to the re-
cently passed House version.

To wit, first, we're concerned that the 18-month moratorium that
is included in the House bill will have Draconian consequences for
many legitimate transactions that are now in the planning stages.

Secong,1 we're concerned that the mandated fairness opinion pro-
vided for in the House bill adds unnecessary costs and doubtful
value to any transactions.

" " And finally, the inclusion of substantially economic equivalent
entities within the definition of limited partnerships in section 2(a)
of the House bill should be deleted. This provision arguably in-
cludes many of the existing and viable public REIT’s in the defini-
tion, even though we were never part of the problem.

Senator DoDpD. We're against that House bill, too.

[Laughter.]

Mr. GARDAY. OK. We are also concerned that both the House and
the Senate bills are too broad. Both bills begin by assuming that
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any reorganization of any limited partnership, either alone or with
any other entity, is indeed a rollup. Although there are a number
of reasonable exemptions from the definition of the rollup, this leg-
islation will discourage existing REIT’s, like my own, from even
considering acquiring groperties from limited partnerships for any
consideration than cash.

If Federal legislation is to be enacted, NAREIT recommends that
it should define rollugs to include only mergers between related
limited partnerships that involve the types of abuses that were as-
sociated with rollups in the past. If the definition is not limited to
those abusive rollups, at a minimum, exemptions should be pro-
vided for arms-length transactions between unrelated companies
and, specifically, for nonacquisitive or nonmerger types of trans-
actions, or transactions with existing, bona fide public companies.

We are also opposed to providing appraisal rights in any Federal
legislation. In the interest of time, we refer to written testimony on
this point.

And last, but certainly not least, if Federal legislation is enacted,
we believe very strongly that it should pre-empt State law in the
area of rollups, at least to the extent that the securities to be is-
sued will be traded on a national stock exchandge.

It may prove impossible to satisfy both Federal and State regu-
lators on merFer offerings. Pre-emption of State regulation is es-
sential if any future transactions are to be successful.

Today, our industry is beginning to realize its full potential—

Senator DobDD. You want a bill, don’t you?

Mr. GARDAY. Pardon?

Senator DobDD. You want a bill, don’t you?

Mr. GARDAY. Not in its present form, Senator.

Senator DoDD. There will be fifty of them around the country?

Mr. GARDAY. Pardon?

Senator DoDpD. You're going to end up with 50 of them around
the country.

Mr. GARDAY. Well—

Senator DobpD. Do you like the California law?

Mr. GARDAY. Not all of it, no, as it relates to our industry.

Senator DoDD. I didn’t mean to interrupt. I apologize.

Mr. GARDAY. Quite all right. Today, our industry is beginning to
realize its full potential as the country’s pre-eminent, securitized
real estate investment vehicle. We believe our success is well de-
served. And here’s the crux of our argument. :

The last thing we want to do as an industry is to find a flurry
of abusive rollups resulting in embittered partners entering our in-
dustry as embittered shareholders. It makes no sense.

However, the proposed legislation risks doing just that, as the
very investors we all hope to help are foreclosed of the opportuni-
ties left to them, such as merging their partnership interest into
publicly traded real estate corporations.

Although cash acquisitions are not subject to the rollup rules,
few of the initial offerings we're seeing in today’s market pface are
strictly all cash deals.

Please, do not by statute draw a red line around all partnership =

assets and prevent their investors from benefiting from the capita
available in the REIT industry.
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Thank you for the opportunity of testifying. We'd like to note for
the recorg that I'm also submitting a more detailed analysis of the
rollup bill, along with a,copy of our association’s statistical publica-
tion, “REITWatch,” all of which we’d like incorporated as part of
m;i‘}tlestimony.
ank you.

Senator DoDD. It will be and we thank you very much.

Mr. Goldberg, we thank you for being here. Mr. Goldberg is the
director of Due Diligence, the First Vice President of Royal Alliance
Associates, Inc., in New York City.

STATEMENT OF MARK GOLDBERG, DIRECTOR OF DUE DILI-
GENCE, FIRST VICE PRESIDENT, ROYAL ALLIANCE ASSOCI-
ATES, INC., NEW YORK CITY, NY

Mr. GOLDBERG. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, good
afternoon. My name is Mark Goldberg. I am the director of Due
Diligence and the first vice president of Royal Alliance Associates.

ile I appear before you in my individual capacity and not as
a representative of my company, the matters before this sub-
committee impact my professional activities on a continuous basis.

Given my interest in the subject, I thank the subcommittee for
the opportunity to testify and applaud the subcommittee for its in-
terest in protecting a category of investors in desperate need of pro-
tection.

The eyes of many people, including general partners currently
planning rollups, are on the activities of this subcommittee. Only
the actions of the California Department of Corporations, in my
opinion, have stopped the flood of rollup activity.

Pending the enactment of this legislation and adoption of rules,
California may no longer be an obstacle to abusive rollups. It is
therefore imperative for this legislation and guidelines to i%llow to
be comprehensive. Otherwise, I fear that the intent of this commit-
tee to protect investors will be eluded.

It is time to address a national problem on a national basis. As
you are aware, rollup transactions have received a large amount of
generally adverse publicity and criticism from the press and Gov-
ernment officials in recent years. This has resulted in a flurry of
activity, including NASD-proposed rules, NASAA enactment of
rules and guidelines and legislation in California.

In spite of all this activity, the interest of general partners in
rollups has not waned. To the contrary, the strong market for real
estate investment trusts and interest on Wall Street in new REIT’s
has intensified the desire for sponsors to engage in rollup trans-
actions.

Rollups will proceed in great volume, limited only by cost and
regulatory barriers. The reasons are obvious. General partners are
or are owned by human beings, who can be expected to act in their
own economic self-interest.

Although the limited partners were sold their investment with
the understanding that the partnerships would have a finite life,

eneral partners naturally do not want to give up their control of
the assets, and the revenues they generate in fees.

The incentives for general partners to attempt rollups are many.
REIT’s can raise money and increase assets under the control of
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the general partner, something the partnership syndicator can no
longer achieve. Rollups can also benefit limited partners.

&'\basic)problém with rollups is without regulation to prevent
abuse, the general partner may extort benefits for itself as the
price for providing the benefits of the rollup.

Rollup transactions have taken place with one-sided solicitations
by high pressure professional solicitation firms contacting generally
uninformed investors. Their high-pressure calls are the key mo-
ment in the solicitation, especially since the rollup’s prospectus, de-
spite the commendable efforts by the SEC, remains indecipherable
to the untrained investor.

Without regulation, there is no way to force the general partner
to live up to its original. promise and legal obligation to act as a
fiduciary, solely in the interest of the limited partners to liquidate
the properties at some point and not to deal in its own interest at
the expense of limited partners.

I've been asked to direct my testimony to potential gaps and am-
biguities in the current law and proposals. I believe there are sev-
eral. However, they are technical in nature, so I would refer the
committee to my written testimony for a detailed discussion. Of the
se(\i/en outlined in my written testimony, let me touch upon one
today.

We do not know currently if the NASD proposals will or will not
result in exemption in California for rollups accepted for listing on
NASDAQ NMS. If the NASD proposals eliminate the scrutiny of
the California DOC, the comparable rights provision of the NASD
rules become a method by which sponsors can avoid the imposition
of dissenters’ rights by regulators in California and avoid the dis-
senters’ rights otherwise provided in the NASD rules.

This is but one of many very serious gaps and limitations on cur-
rent investor protection. If left unaddressed, this will portend poor-
ly for the potentially hundreds of thousands yet to face rollups.
There still remains no definitive standard and there is no sub-
stitute for a Federal standard. . '

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, I believe that
substantive regulation is justified when fiduciaries deal with assets
of investors. We have heard the thought expressed that any restric-
tion on the ability of 51 percent of the limited partners to agree
with a general partner on a rollup is an interference with the right
to contract.

That is a spurious argument. When the original public partner-
ship was sold, a prospectus and a partnership agreement was com-
pleted with the involvement of State and Federal regulators. The
original agreement, as required by state guidelines and also, as-
provided by State common law, expressly provided and represented
to investors that the general partner was a fiduciary, bound to act
in the interests of limited partners.

The fiduciary duty of a general partner to limited partners is one
of the highest good faith. It is the equivalent of the guty of a trust-
ee under a trust agreement. It is a violation of that duty for a fidu-
ciary to demand benefits for itself in order to fulfill its duty to act
for limited partners. Such a duty is not waivable, even if it is
couched in the terms of amending a contract.
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I believe this to be the heart of the matter. For over 50 years,
Congress has seen the need to regulate those who have a fiduciary
or other special,relationship with an investor’s assets, irrespective
of any consent of the investor.

The Investment Company Act of 1940 regulates the actions of
sponsors in respect to mutual funds and other investment compa-
nies. The Investment Advisers Act regulates how investment advis-
ers deal with clients. The Securities Exchange Act of 1934 governs
how broker dealers deal with clients. The Trust Indenture Act
deals with how trustees must act under trust indentures that gov-
ern most debt offerings. ERISA of 1974 governs how all manner of
fiduciaries and parties in interest deal with pension assets.

The general partner fiduciary of a public partnership may be a
rare exception as a federally unregulated fiduciary dealing with the
assets of public investors.

I believe we need to ask ourselves the age-old question—who will
watch the watchmen?

Thank you.

Senator DopD. Thank you very much. Mr. Peabody, we thank
you for coming.

Mr. Peabody, who is with Meigher, Peabody, in New York City,
and we thank you for being here.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS PEABODY, MEIGHER, PEABODY &
COMPANY, NEW YORK CITY, NY

Mr. PEABODY. Thank you, Chairman Dodd, and Senator Gramm.

My name is Doug Peabody. I'm president of Meigher, Peabody &
Co. I'm here today representing Houston Biotechnology, Inc., or
HBI, of the Woodlands, Texas, near Houston, in my capacity as a
member of the board of directors. I should point out that I'm also
a shareholder of HBI, as well as a limited partner of Houston
Biotech Partners, L.P., a $27 million research and development
limited partnership, affiliated with HBI.

Throu%l.mout 1991 and the better part of 1992, HBI and Houston
Biotech Partners were engaged in the process of combining those
two legal entities to the mutual benefit of the shareholders of HBI
and the limited partners of the partnership.

While our transaction was quite straightforward by most every-
one’s objective standards, since it involved only the exchange of in-
terests in a single partnership for common stock of a single related
entity, we nonetheless got caught up in the regulatory web, like the
proverbial mouse in the dance of elephants.

Prior to my present position in my own investment management
firm, I was with Inco Venture Capital Management for 11 years
most recently as president and managing principal. We provided
seed and early stage capital to well over 125 companies across
many industry sectors, including many companies in the bio-
technology industry which have become publicly held companies.

Among the companies we funded were Genentech, Biogen, Immu-
noGen, the Liposome Company, and SCIOS-NOVA. Many of these
companies use the R&D partnership as financing vehicles and have
subsequently rolled them up without incident, to my knowledge.

.HBI was founded in 1984 by two professors at Baylor College of
Medicine. The company is engaged in the research and develop-
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ment of biopharmaceutical products for the prevention and treat-
ment of ophthalmic and neurological disorders. Its flagship product
is an immunotoxin for the prevention of secondary cataract.

HBI was funded in 1986, with initial venture capital from my
firm and with $27 million in R&D limited partnership funds raised
publicly in 1987, through the direct investment group at E.F. Hut-
ton.

The . partnership was successful in the sense that the
immunotoxin development progressed from the laboratory through
preclinical trials into phase-one, human clinical trials, pursuant to
an INDA with the FDA. i

However, it became increasingly clear that much more money
was going to be required. For various reasons which I will not
dwell on here, the partnership, which owned most of the rights to
the project, had no provision or capability for raising additional
capital. The company, wherein the expertise to develop the project
was resident, was not capable of raising additional capital to com-
plete the development until the complex nature of the relationship
with: the partnership was sufficiently simplified.

Consequently, a combination was proposed by HBI management
and the independent general partner of the partnership. It was ap-
proved by the HBI board of directors and by the HBI shareholders
in]i]uly 1991, the month after the SEC proposed its new rules on
rollups. _

An S registration statement was filed with the SEC on July 3,
1991, ‘which, due to the confusion over the rollup rules, did not be-
come effective until February 20, 1992, nearly 8 months later. The
transaction was closed on April 30, 1992, with 76 percent of the
units voting in favor and only 3 percent voting against. Qur rollup
cleared blue sky in 46 States. .

I am told that HBI was the first partnership rollup to become ef-
fective under the new SEC rules. : '

Earning that distinction cost-the company and the limited part-
nership’ nearly $1 million in expenditures relating to the registra-
tion process, a figure approximating 12.5 percent of the tombined
entities then tangible net worth, endless amounts of management
time, and the opportunity cost associated with missing the bio-
technology ‘window in the new issues market which opened at the
end of 1991, and then closed abruptly again before the end of the
first quarter of 1992, . .

- There ean be no doubt that the regulations relating to partner-
ship rollups proved very costly to HBI and the partnership.

Ironically, an argument can be made that the rollup legislation
and regulations ought not to apply to biotechnology R&D partner-
ships at all. As far as I know, biotechnology D partnership
Tollups have not suffered the abuse attendant oil and gas and real
estate partnerships. :

In my discussions with committee staffers, no one has pointed
out to me any evidence to the contrary in the legislative record.

Having passed’one rollup registration through the SEC under
the new rules, I am inclined to believe that those rules sufficiently
address the problem. Although I am not an expert on the legisla-
tion under discussion today, I am told that, in addition to what the
SEC rules require, the legislation would require registered securi-



21

ties associations such as the NASD, National Securities Exchanges
such as the AMEX, and Automated Quotation Systems such as the
NASDAQ,/ tohprohibit ﬁparticipation in or listing of rollup trans-
aﬁtions which do not offer dissenters’ appraisal rights, among other
things.

W% did not offer dissenters’ appraisal rights in our transaction
for the simple reason that they were not appropriate. The partner-
ship was organized for a fixed term to engage in research and de-
velopment with no expectation of cash distributions for quite some
time.

A conversion to stock ownership was contemplated and the rollup
was the best means to an earlier liquidity event for all limited
partners. To have depleted partnership cash to satisfy dissenters
would have been unfair to the majority of partners wishing to con-
tinue in reorganized form.

In summary, we believe it is important in considering the legisla-
tion to take into account the regulatory burden to small issuers
such as Houston Biotechnology, as weﬁyas the chilling effect the
special requirements of such legislation, including a bar from list-
ing for not including dissenters’ rights in transactions, would have
on the use of the partnership vehicle for financing emerging bio-
technology companies.

On the other hand, we also believe that anything Congress can
do to pre-empt State legislation in this area and clarify the rules
would be beneficial to issuers and investors alike.

Thank you.

Senator Dopbp. Thank you, Mr. Peabody, very much.

Mr. Barbo, we thank you for being here. Mr. Barbo, I should
point out, is the chairman of Shurgard, Inc., Seattle, WA.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES K. BARBO, CHAIRMAN, SHURGARD,
INC., SEATTLE, WA

Mr. BARBO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Senator
Gramm, for this opportunity to discuss this with you today.

As you pointed out, I am the chairman of Shurgard, and I am
the general partner of approximately 20 public limited partner-
ships that were sold to the public in tﬁ'e timeframe of 1980 through
about 1991. These partnerships include over 80,000 investors and
approximately $700 million worth of capital contributed.

Every one of our partnerships is performing well. We did suffer
a bit during the difficult real estate time. But overall they are per-
forming well. We have no bankruptcies. We have no problems. We
have had about 13 or 14 years of uninterrupted cash distributions
to limited partners.

I sup%ort the enactment of this bill. I am currently in registra-
tion with the SEC for a rollup for the first 17 partnerships and, to
my knowledge, we comply with every part of this bill. So I am liv-
inf proof that it is possible to do a real estate limited partnership
rollup under this legislation. I only wish it would take a little less
time.. :

The issue for me is one of the general partners acting within
their fiduciary responsibility. I believe that my judiciary respon-
sibility as a Feneral partner is to do those things that are called
for in this bill. v
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I'm at a unique advantage in that I don’t have highly leveraged
real estate, so I can offer dissenting rights through notes and offer
notes 'to/nondissenters)as well for additional choices on their part.

And Senator Gramm, I do believe, as you do, in the sanctity of
contracts. The problem that I have as a general partner today is
that previous general partners that have done rollups have violated
that sanctity of the contract in many respects. In some respects, I
am the victim of past general partner abuses. The scrutiny that we
get now for something that is, I think, definitely in the best inter-
est of the limited partner is the result of some of the problems that
investors such as these people down here have had in the past.

I read the testimony before this committee in February 1991.
One can’t help but be concerned about what happened to some of
those people. I think some of the abuses that have taken place are
unconscionable.

In this environment you might ask, why are we doing a rollup
at this time? A lot of people have asked me that. Well, it’s a par-
ticularly good time. The REIT’s are very, very popular right now
because o%low interest rates and a perception that we’re at the bot-
tom of the real estate cycle. And so, many people are investing in
REIT’s now.

Currently, Wall Street is paying substantially more for real es-
tate than is Main Street. Some experts have told me the value dif-
ferential is anywhere from 10 percent to 100 percent these days.
So, in my opinion, if there is a general partner out there with real
estate limited partnerships who is not considering a rollup of lim-
ited partnership today, he is not looking out for the best interests
of his limited partners.

We support the Senate bill and we also support the House bill,
with the exception of the moratorium. There are three reasons why
I believe that the moratorium is not necessary.

First of all, there are the new SEC rules that are being aggres-
sively enforced at this time. Second, California has adopted new
rules and the California rules are bein aigressively enforced, I can
tell you from personal experience. And, third, in spite of what Mr.
Jefferies said about the stock exchanges accepting abusive rollups
for listing on the New York and the AMEX and the NASDAQ,
today, those stock exchanges are asking us as general partners to
not only clear in California, whether we have éalifomia investors
or not. Even if we didn’t have California investors, they are asking
us to clear in California. And they are asking us to prove comph-
ance with the Markey-Dodd bills that have not yet been passed. So
in spite of the fact that you haven’t passed legislation, the stock ex-
changes are enforcing it for you.

Senator DobD. That’s what you call influence.

[Laughter.]

Mr. BARBO. A moratorium is unnecessary and it is also unwise.
The reason that a moratorium would not be wise at this time, is,
if a company complies with the rules at the SEC and in California
and the proposed legislation, they should be able to go forward in
order to take advantage of the favorable market that exists.

I know the House bill has some language in there that allows the
SEC to exempt people. The SEC has told me that it is not impos-
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sible for them to do so, but it might be difficult since they really
don’t know what those issues are going to be.

I think/it| would (berhorribly ironic if today’s limited partners
were to be denied access to liquidity in this kind of a market by
legislation that it’s attempting to help them.

Thank you very much.

Senator DobD. Thank you very much, Mr. Barbo.

Mr. Cottone, we thanK you rf}(,)r being here. You've very knowl-
edgeable in this area. You're chairman of NASD, of course, the Di-
rector Participation Program Committee.

We thank you for being here.

STATEMENT OF PHILIP COTTONE, CHAIRMAN, NASD—DIRECT
PARTICIPATION PROGRAMS COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. CorToNE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Senator
Gramm.

I was the 1991 and 1992 chairman of the National Association
of Securities Dealers, Director Participation Programs Committee,
which developed the NASD’s rules on rollups. Until January of this
year, I was also vice chairman of the NASD board of governors. I'm
pleased to have this opportunity to appear before you to discuss the
regulation of limited partnership rollups.

We applaud your concern with the important problems that abu-
sive rollups can present to the investing public. We're also greatly
concerned with these problems and have taken a number of steps
to halt these abuses.

We believe that rollups that are fairly done can provide impor-
tant liquidity and economies of scales to partnerships in these eco-
nomically troubled times. While the abuses must be and are being
stopped, rollups can play a useful role for investors and business.

The NASD has adopted and filed with the SEC a comprehensive
set of rules that should eliminate the past abuses of rollup trans-
actions and assure their fairness in the future. These regulations
were developed pursuant to the legislative initiatives taken in the
102nd Congress, and the letter received from you, Chairman Dodd,
and 17 other Senators on October 8, 1992, expressing support for
the quick passage of our rules.

Indeed, within 6 weeks of the letter, my DPP committee and the
board of governors of the NASD developed and approved the rule
changes that are currently on file.

When you opened the session, Mr. Chairman, you asked as the
first question, do the rules adequately protect investors? Do they
adequately address the abuses? And I can answer that, yes, they
do. The pending rules on file with the SEC, we believe, fu{ly elimi-
nate the abuses that have taken place in the past.

I will point out also that several commentators have spoken fa-
vorably about the California rules, and what California did, by and
large, is adopt our rules, so that California, and the commentators
that have commented favorably on the California rules, also seem
to believe that the rules are adequate.

But you then asked as a second question, are there gaps? And
yes, there are because our regulations apply only to our members.
And we'’re supportive of legislation that would apply these protec-
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tions to those rollups where an NASD member is not involved and
where the surviving entity does not list on our market.

Large nationwide wrollups of partnerships are difficult to accom-
plish without the use of NASD members. However, smaller rollups,
with a limited number of partnerships, can and have been solicited
without our members and are not therefore covered by our rules.

Passage by Congress of legislation that mirrors our rules will as-
sure a uniform standard for NASD members and nonmembers
alike. And moreover, this legislation will provide uniformity for the
listing of rollup securities on the major market. That was your last
question. Do we want uniformity? Yes, we do want uniformity.

My written testimony, which I ask be made part of the record,
describes the role of the NASD in working with Congress to curb
rollup abuses starting in 1990.

In April of 1991, I chaired a special rollup committee consisting
of experts representing limited partners, general partners, an
NASD members. That subcommittee developed the rule changes
and regulatory improvements noted in my written testimony. I will
not review that now in any detail because it‘is in the written
record. But I believe it is important here to address briefly the dif-
ferences between our rules and your proposed bill, S. 424. -

Our rules are based upon the provisions of the previously pro-
posed legislation and seek to address the past rollup abuses and
the areas of concern that were delineated in those bills.

Consequently, our rules do not differ greatly at all from the pro-
visions of S. 424. One difference relates to the same security con-
cept that your bill incorporates as an exclusion from the definition
of a rollup. Each investor is provided an option to receive or retain
a security under substantially the same terms and conditions. This
transaction is not a rollup under your bill and we support this ex-
clusion from the definition of a rol u[).

In addition, however, our rules also use this same securitﬁ' con-
cept with respect to dissenters’ rights. The principle in each case
is identical, whether the same security is used for the entire class,
in which case the rollups is excluded from the bill, or just for dis-
senters, in which case we believe it should be available as com-
pensation.

Second, NASD rules excluded from the definition of rollup, a sit-
uation whére an independent, nonaffiliated third party proposes to
take over the partnership from the existing general partner or
sponsor. The conditions to this exclusion are that the transaction
must be approved by two-thirds of the limiteds and the existing
general partners may not receive any compensation other than
what they'’re entitled to under the pre-existing partnership agree-
ment.

The NASD feels that a transaction of this type, which is struc-
tured in many ways like a tender offer, does not contain the poten-
tial for abuse that the rules were designed to protect against.

And third, and Mr. Peabody will be glad to hear this, the NASD
rules exclude from the rollup definition any reorganization of lim-
ited partnerships that, by the terms of the pre-existing partnership
agreement, provide that the interests of the limited partners may
be repurchased, recalled, or exchanged for registered securities in
an operating company that was specifically identified at the time
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of the formation of the original limited partnership. It appears this
exclusion would apply to Houston Biotech, even though I haven’t
read Houston Biotech:

Such partnerships with a pre-existing agreement would include,
for example, limited partnerships established solely for the purpose
of conducting research and development, which were always in-
tended to be merged with a parent and are usually not available
to the retail public. We don’t believe these are the types of trans-
actio&ts where abuses have been reported, again, as Mr. Peabody
noted.

Last, an apparent difference between S. 424 and the NASD regu-
lations is no difference at all, and it relates to the use of other
rights in the bill in lieu of appraisal and compensation.

he NASD rules call for other comparable rights, which really
should be considered as a further definition of other rights. Other
comparable rights in our rules include approval by 75 percent of
the limiteds, review by an independent committee, and other com-
parable rights which are noted in my written testimony.

In conclusion, the NASD believes that its proposed rules, if ap-
proved by the SEC, will appropriate regulate activities in connec-
tion with rollups and protect limited partners from the abuses that
have occurred in the past. They are patterned on the principles set
forth in the Senate bill and are consistent with the protection that
bill seeks to bring about.

NASD regulations apply only to our members, however, and we
suﬁport legislation that would apply these protections to those
rollups where an NASD member is not involved and where the sur-
viving entity did not list in our market.

Thank you very much. :

Senator Dopbp. Thank ‘%ou very much, and thanks for your help,
by the way, in the past. We appreciate it.

Barry Guthary has been before us in the past, and we thank him
for being here again. He’s president of the North American Securi-
ties Administrators Association, from Boston, MA.

STATEMENT OF BARRY GUTHARY, PRESIDENT, NORTH AMER-
ICAN SECURITIES ADMINISTRATORS ASSOCIATION, BOSTON,
MA

Mr. GUTHARY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the sub-
committee.

My name is Barry Guthary, and I'm director of the Massachu-
setts Secretary of State’s division of securities and currently serve
as president of the North American Securities Administrators Asso-
ciation. On behalf of NASAA, I appreciate the opportunity to ap-
pear before you today to testify in support of S. 424, the Limited
Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993.

Before getting into the specifics of NASAA’s support for the pend-
ing legislation, I would like to take this opportunity to commend
you, Mr. Chairman, and other members of this subcommittee for
your unwavering commitment to the protection of rights and inter-
ests of small investors.

In testimony before this subcommittee in 1991, my colleague, Ar-
izona securities division director, Dee Harris, recognized that it
was the extentive review conducted by you and your staff which re-
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sulted in the broad exposure of extremely serious investor protec-
ti(ﬁ\ issues that arise in connection with limited partnership
rollups;

Regrettably, and despite your considerable efforts to the con-
trary, limited partners today still lack protection against abusive
rollup transactions. And that’s what I would like to turn to because
NASAA believes, as we testified before the House, that the current
activities by the regulatory agencies—that is, in California, by the
SEC and by the NASD—still provide gaps that would allow abusive
rollups to take place.

First of all, the SEC. Though we commend the SEC for revising
its proxy and disclosure rules, the SEC faces an insurmountable
problem here, and that is, no revisions to the proxy rules would
change the relationship between the general partner and the lim-
ited partner in terms of the overwhelming power of the general
partner to control a proxy contest.

The very nature of limited partnerships of the type that we seek
to regulate here involve almost no institutional investors. Most of
them have no one with investments over $40,000 or $50,000, and
it just is not feasible for any one of them to mount a campaign
against a general partner.

The general partner, on the other hand, often has the resources
of the fund itself—indeed, that’s one of the abuses that we would
like corrected—to engage in a proxy contest.

One of the, I think, my cﬁsagreements with Senator Gramm
would be on the contract theory as exactly in this area. Where the
proxy contest is a fair contest, I would say contractual rights would
be very meaningful. But I think in this case, it's a theoretical con-
cept.

We held hearings in Massachusetts and in hearings before the
House and the Senate here, we have been told of the boiler-room
tactics basically pursued by solicitation firms. Though these firms
are not registered with the NASD, they’re perfectly legal. They’re
out there and, for a fee, they will solicit votes for you. And for a
larger fee, they will solicit only the votes you want obtained.

Mr. Nelson commented that he had voted and he got three calls
trying to change his mind. One case we have in Massachusetts is
an 85-year-old woman who was called 7 or 8 times in a row at 10
or 11 at night, beating her into it. She tried to vote no because her
son is a financial planner and had told her to vote no and they lit-
erally would not permit her to vote no.

These are literally the tactics, as I said, pursued by the
pennystock dealers and others, and because the general partner
controls them, it gives them an overwhelming force in a proxy con-
test.

Turning to the NASD, as Mr. Cottone said, the major out of the
NASD rules is it doesn’t affect nonmembers. And as Mr. Jefferies
pointed out, it is perfectly possible—and I would disagree that it’s
the smaller partnerships. I think any partnership in erica now
can hire a non-NASD appraisal firm, or perhaps even an NASD
member to do the appraisal, but that's their only limited involved.

That'’s not clear as to whether that constitutes participation. But
if the NASD takes that, so much the better. But they still can hire
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independent accountants, independent appraisers, and use proxy
solicitation firms and not have to use an NASD member.

Also, thoughthe California rules are modelled perhaps on the
NASD rule, there’s a fundamental difference, and that is the fair-
ness opinion.

As far as the California legislation goes, it has been pointed out
that California is only one State. Second, thought we have not gone
into it, there are legal devices that make the California process
questionable. I know in Massachusetts, 4 or 5 years ago, though it
was not exactly a rollup situation, it was a merger situation where,
because the issuer did not meet the exemption under Massachu-
setts blue sky law, they were forced to register.

They basically, because they did not want to register, they came
to us—they put all of the interests in trust in New York City and
basically conducted the campaign, claiming the Massachusetts peo-
ple, when and if they reach New York City, could collect their in-
terest, and though they allowed them to vote, they never registered
the security in Massachusetts.

We didn’t pursue this because the Massachusetts citizens sued
and they settled out. As to whether that’s legal, I don’t know, but
there are at least counsel out there who are telfing issuers how to
end-run a particular state’s action.

That leads me to your second point, and that is, will these sig-
nificantly reduced rollup transactions? I think several people have
commented today that it will not. I think one of the most telling
pieces of commentary today was Mr. Bridges, when he said that
there were no dissenters in the Kelley Oil.

That is the whole point of dissenters’ rights. The fixating on dis-
senters’ rights is a technique to produce a fairer rollup transaction.
And tho there might be other ways to do this, I think the au-
thors of the bill recognize that this is the one way to make the gen-
eral partner give a fairer deal to the limited partners to induce
them to vote favorably. It is not concentrated on giving one or two
people the right to stop the partnership. Again, in the Houston
Biotech deal, there were very few dissenters. I think the fairer the
deal, you'll find, the fewer the dissenters there.

One last comments about one of the outs that several people
have asked for, and that’s the so-called independent, third-party
out.

NASAA is very much against this because I think the history of
rollups sug'gests that the independent third-party out simply does
not work. The problem is that you do not develop a true arm’s-
length transaction.

e Hallwood transactions were all so-called independent, third-
party movement. Basically, what that does is that the independent
third party buys off the general partner. They simply give the gen-
eral partner, who is the only person negotiating on behalf of the
individual partners at all, individual limited partners, it buys them
out and they no longer protect the individual partners and they’re
left alone, which also turns to a feature that NASAA would strong-
ly recommend be included in the Senate, and that is the require-
ment of fairness opinion.

The principal issue in the fairness opinion is really bringing in
a thirdp party. The purpose of this third party is, in a sense, to
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allow someone to represent the limited partnership’s interest, be-
cause in these transactions, no one represents that interest.

NASAA believes that by requiring a fairness opinion, you will, in
a sense, have an appraiser standing in to protect fairness to the
limited partners.

Thank you.

Senator DopD. Thank you very much. My colleague from Mis-
souri, I apologize, Kit, for not interrupting our witnesses. Any com-
ments you would like to make? .

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR CHRISTOPHER S. BOND-

Senator BOND. No. I apologize for being late. We had another
hearing that I had to attend.

Mr. Chairman, as you know, and I'll advise the witnesses, I'm a
strong supporter of S. 424. My State of Missouri has about 163,000
limited partners. They're about an average of $10,000 each.

We've heard many tales of horror stories from them. We value
the testimony here today to try to lead us to the best way to solve
these problems.

I look forward to going through the rest of the testimony and I
may have a couple of questions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator DoDD. Thank you. I'd like to place in the record at the
outset of the hearing, the statements of myself and Senator
Gramm, a statement by Senator D’Amato, who, unfortunately, can-
not be with us today, either.

Well, this has been excellent. Your testimony has been very help-
ful, very knowledgeable. I don’t have a lot of questions for you.

Mr. Garday, just on a point, I sort of interrupted you and I apolo-
gize, in the midst of your testimony. You suggested that, in fact,
as a result of even having this pending legislation, that there had
been, you perceived, far less abuses occurring as a result of the
level of activity that’s occurred in both the House and Senate, with
the passage of the Senate bill a year ago.

My concern would be, and the question I'd raise to you is one
that seems fairly obvious. If we were now, after all of this activity,
to back away and do nothing, would we run the risk of having ex-
actly the same level of activity return that you suggest in your tes-
timony, dissipated as a result of the level of activity that’s occur-
ring in Congress and the SEC?

Mr. GARDAY. Well, that’s three or four questions in one, but I'll
answer the best way I can.

As it relates to the industry that I represent, and that is, public
companies that are already subject to filing with the Securities and
Exchange Commission and subject to filings with the NASD and,
to some small extent, members of our industry are subject to filing
in the various states—I apologize for the tear in my eye, Senator.

Senator DoDD. I didn’t want to bring you to tears on that.
[Laughter.]

Mr. éARDAY. As it relates to the cadre of companies in our indus-
try, we're already highly regulated. The SEC regulation, in com-
bination with the proposed regulation by the NASD, in our view,
already protects the investor, whether that investor be a partner
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who is in transition to becoming a shareholder, or whether that in-
vestor is already & shareholder. - I h ’

We acknowledie, readily acknowledge, the abuses in the past in-
cluding/partnership. rollups. But this committee and similar com-
mittees in the House have shined a great big spotlight on this en-
tire problem. ' A :

The combination of that focus and the—we’ll call it the more nor-
mal regulatory progress—in our view, at least, in the real estate
segment, the only area that I consider myself expert, in our view,
most of these abuses have stopped because the end result in this
chain of events from becoming a partnership, public or private, to
becoming a public corporation and undergoing all the scrutiny, is
that the day those securities are listed on an exchange or traded,
that day, the market will value them correctly.

The market is the market is the market. Some of these horror
stories that we have heard and you have heard, where someone
thinks they have a $10 share and 3 hours later, or 3 days later,
on the exchange, that share is trading for $3, that's the market -
telling the investor and the general partner that they did it wrong.

What has happenéd in the continuum of going from a partner-
ship entity to a corporate entity, when this first started out in the
rollup situation, the general partners never checked with the mar-
ket place. They abused, sorely abused, the limited partner investor
and took it al{ away to the market and were surprised, I believe,
that the market said, wait a minute. That’s not $10 worth of eq-
ufif.y. That’s $3 worth of equity, or maybe even one dollar’s worth
of equity.

Now, because of all of the scrutiny and the spotlight shined b
this committee and others, the general partners are checking witﬂ
and, if you will, adhering to the rules. There are less abuses, in our
opinion, and there is much less of a chance of some of these prac-
tices happening because the day these people become shareholders,
they’re going to be angry. - '

And what do you do when you're an angry shareholder of a pub-
lic company? You sell. That's the discipline that I live with as the
CEO of a public company. If I do something to anger my sharehold-
ers, or people who are entering my company as new sﬁareholders,
the next day, the day they get their certificate, they will take it to
the window of Merrill Lynch or Paine Webber or Dean Witter, and
they will sell. That’s the ultimate discipline.

Senator DoDpp. Well, it occurred to me as I was listening to all
of you, and I'd say this to Ms. Heyman, for instance, and others,
we have some 58,000 limited partners in the State of Connecticut,
a small State. Our job here is not to guarantee that if you make
an investment, it's going to be a good one. All we can do is see to
it that there are relative rules of fairness. ‘And in fact, there will
be a lot of these investments that you’ll make, they’ll sound terrific
and they’re going to go belly up. That'’s the nature of taking a risk
in our economy.

So I wouldn’t want to suggest, by any stretch of the imagination,
that what we’re trying to do here is somehow guarantee investors
that, as a result of the passage of this legislation, you're never
going to lose any money. Not at all.

69-680 - 93 - 2
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Let me ask, if I can, Mr. Guthary, and I'll just ask a couple of
questions, then turn to my colleagues. On the pre-emption issue,
I'm very much for| trying to establish uniformity, and I think I sug-
gested at the outset of my remarks that I thought that was an im-
portant question to be raised.

In the absence of us passing legislation here, I suspect you're
going to see an explosion of State legislation. That would be my
Euess, anyway, in this area. From a business perspective, my

unch would be that would be exactly the opposite that business
would want, that lack of uniformity and consistency. So I'm in-
clined to agree with the notion of pre-emption, if we can establish
strong Federal legislation in this area. You disagree with that?

Mr. GUTHARY. Well, I don’t disagree in the way you present it.
I guess I would say it’s not necessary at this time. I think the
States, in a sense, will pre-empt themselves. Currently, California
is the only State that has done anything and, as far as I know,
from talking to NASAA members, it’s the only State that has an
active legislative issue before it.

I agree with you. If this year goes again without the bill being
enacted, other States would follow. But I think Federal legislation
will effectively stop any State movement because I think, as
NASAA has recognized in the other States, it is very difficult to
regulate these transactions.

The States can easily regulate an initial sale under a blue sky
law. That is, prevent the relationship from ever forming. But once
a national entity is formed where you have everyone in the 50
States having a similar relationship with the issuer, the States re-
alize that you can’t start then having A have a different relation-
ship with B.

Senator DoDD. Yes.

Mr. GUTHARY. I don’t think the States would do that. So, in a
sense, I guess if you're saying there should be national uniformity,
I agree with you. I just don't think you need to have a pre-emptive
measure.

I guess general NASAA, as I stated before, kind of disagrees with
pre-emption in that we don’t know what 10 years from now will
bring us. If you pre-empt it and we have another—no one knew 10
years ago this was going to happen, or we could have tried to.

Senator DoDD. Yes.

Mr. GUTHARY. It just prevents the State at a future time from
moving. But, in a sense, it’s just, as I say, not necessary. But cer-
tainly, NASAA endorses a national——

Senator DoDD. Spoken like a true State administrator.

[Laughter.]

Mr. Cottone, Mr. Peabody raised a very good question, and I'd
like you to address it, if you could. I'd ask anyone else who wants
to comment on any of these things to do so. If you feel you want
to pipe up on any of these questions, don’t hesitate in doing so.

Mr. Peabody pointed out that one of the problems you run into
potentially, and correct me if I'm wrong in this, Mr. Peabody, that
if dissenters are allowed to pull out and be compensated in cash,
then, in some circumstances, you could substantially deplete the
capital necessary in these arrangements.
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The Senate bill does not require cash compensation at all. It’s
similar to NASD’s proposals in that regard, setting forth a series
of alternative rights that are there for investors.

I wonder if you might discuss what some of those alternatives
are and explain how the flexibility provided in the bill and in the
NASD rules may address some of Mr. Peabody’s very legitimate
concerns.

Mr. COTTONE. Yes, Mr. Chairman. We are, of course, in agree-
ment with the Senate’s position on this matter, in that our rules
require appraisal and compensation initially. But as an alternative
to that, we permit the dissenters to be able to retain a security
similar to the exclusion in your bill that I mentioned in my oral
testimony.

And then, third, we permit the general partner to make available
other comparable rights. Those other comparable rights include 75
percent super majority approval by all the limited partners.

We feel if a proposal is made by the general partner and 75 per-
cent of the limiteds are so smitten with it that they vote yes for
it, that should be a comparable right such that it is permissible for
the general partner to proceed.

Second, and very importantly, we permit the general partner to
constitute an independent committee which is formed for the pur-
pose of negotiating with the general partner and representing the
interests of the limited partners. Something Mr. Guthary said isn’t
available in our rules really would be available.

This independent committee, we think, is an important way to
develop alternatives to cash and other kinds of compensation where
it might not be in the partnership’s best interest for such payments
to be made.

And then, third, if an independent committee, for whatever rea-
son, isn’t possible, we permit the ingenuity of the market place to
work and permit other comparable rights to be developed and given
to the dissenters that are acceptable to the NASD. If the NASD be-
lieves it’s necessary, it can constitute an independent committee
and set it up to negotiate with the general partner.

So, Senator Gramm, we believe in the free market acting, as well
as you, and we think in our rules we've crafted a way for the gen-
eral partner to be able to respond to the forces of the market and
to be able to do what’s in the best interests of the partnership and
all the partners without the straitjacket that you don’t want and
we don’t want them to have with a narrow, constraining bill or rule
that requires them to do something that may not be in the partner-
ship’s best interest.

Senator DopD. And I thank you very much for that. ,

Mr. Jefferies, my last question to you, and you may have re-
sponded to this in your comments.

Senator Gramm has pointed out, his major point of contention is
the sanctity of contract here. In our opening comments, I shared
with him some of my thoughts on that particular poeint. I wonder
if you might comment on this very legitimate question about the
central point in his concern.

Mr. JEFFERIES. Right. Mr. Chairman, I agree with what Senator
Gramm is sayinti. At least I understand the theory and the ideol-
ogy behind it. I think we’d be in a different situation if these trans-
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actions had indeed in any way been contemplated at the time the
original offering was done. I t}'xink that would be a different situa-
tion. Also, if these were liquid investments, it would be a different
situation.

And I also think it’s wrong to allow something to occur simply
because it's not expressly illegal. I guess while we banter about
things on a matter of principle and so forth, investors in partner-
ships continue to be abused. That's the reality of the situation and
it all boils down to the fact that I simply don't think, from my con-
versations with many, many limited partners who have contacted
our firm, I sim;fg]y don’t believe these people even understand what
they’re voting for. I think that the people even voting for it that
ma fe up the majority, I believe they have no idea what they’re vot-
ing for.

And if this was a transaction that had been in any way con-
templated at the outset of the offering, which I think is the case
with the transactions done by Kelley Oil in their exchange offers
now, I believe those were contemplated at the time they’re put to-
gether, that those will eventually be exchanged into the new com-
pany, and I think we’d be in a different situation.

Senator DoDD. Mr. Goldberg, do you want to comment on this?

Mr. GOLDBERG. Actually, 1 do. I heard a remark recently at a
meeting that took place in New York at a law firm where they
were asked the question—why it was time to do rollups? I might
add it was a very well attended meeting.

One of the investment bankers there discussed the issue as to
litigation after these rollups actually take place. Obviously, if there
are some wrongs here that took place in terms of their fiduciary
responsibility under the contract of the partnership agreement,
that that’s provided for. We have a legal system to remedy these
breaches of contract.

In fact, in all of the deals since 1987 that Dean Witter was in-
volved in, that totals 23, there were lawsuits. They were class ac:
tion lawsuits to defend the rights of the investors as to their rights
under a contract. The success of those lawsuits were very poor. Be-
cause of the class action nature, the fact that—actually, there are
a lot of problems with those class actions, too many to enumerate.

I think the issue really becomes one of focusing—it’s wonderful
today that everybody’s focusing on why, I think the comment was
made, you have a fiduciary responsigility as a general partner
today to do a rollup, and never before.

I think it has a lot more to do with serving their own self-inter-
ests alongside the investors, but at times it is at the expense of
their fiduciary responsibilities.

The limited partnership is the only investment that I'm aware of
that you can go through a limited reorganization and not have Fed-
eral legislation manSating definitive standards of conduct. So,
therefore, I think the issue of contract is a real one. There’s no way
for a limited partner to exercise his rights successfully, other than
have the legislators protect him.

Senator DopD. Mr. Bridges, go ahead.

Mr. BripGes. If I may just add a comment.

In the case of our particular business plan, preservation of cap-
ital was very important to us from the beginning. Our business
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happens to be one that, certainly during the last decade or so, cap-
ital has been very difficult to come by, and preserving it for the
partnership was very important.

The issue of allowing those investors who chose to be active and
to participate in_the further development, and to risk their money,
was extremely important.

I would like also just to say that I wouldn’t want the general
partner to be so separated from the limited partners that we lose
sight of the fact that they are in fact all partners. While the gen-
eral partner is the manager and is in ultimate responsibility and
control of the partnership, the fact remains that, in these develop-
ment programs in which investors chose to be active, about a third
of the money was put up by those investors but two-thirds of the
money on exactly the same basis was put up by the general part-
ner. : ,

And so, again, I would like to make sure that legislation, if that’s
the case, or regulation and rules, do not so separate the general
partner, that the rights of both and the capital put up by both are
not honored in that context.

Senator Dobpp. Could I ask you, by the way, Mr. Jefferies said
he thought that the ultimate arrangement that occurred with
Kelley Oil was contemplated at the time of the initial offering and
that your limited partners had the opportunity to be available to
that information. Is that true?

Mr. BRIDGES. That's true. To the extent permitted by the laws
and the security regulations, the contemplation of the development
of reserves by those partners who chose to be active and the subse-
quent. exchange, at whatever value they generated, successful or
not, as the future bore out, was the original idea for the acquisition
and growth of the partnership with limited risk. It also was a
means by which the reserve base of the partnership could be in-
creased by the use of its own newly issued securities and therefore,
continue to preserve the capital for the partners.

Senator DoDD. But the point is there, it seems to me, in that ar-
rangement, you felt it was pretty important that those original in-
vestors be aware of where this could go.

Mr. BRIDGES. Exactly. .

Senator DopD. Let me ask you, just for the sake of discussion,
let’s assume that they had no idea whatsoever.

I guess the point here we’re trying to drive at is whether or not
those then limited partners should have some dissenters’ rights,
having all of a sudden entered into a specific investment relation-
ship, that becomes something else without any contemplation or
awareness of that at all. How do you feel about that?

Mr. BRIDGES. In our initial rollup, for example, Kelley Partners
was itself formed by an exchange offer in 1986. But the programs
were operated in joint venture or partnership format for some 15
or 18 years prior to that period of time. The formation of that pub-
licly traded partnership by an exchange offer, I would doubt seri-
ously was contemplated in the late 1960’s and early 1970’s, when
we started these. It certainly seemed like an appropriate thing to
do at the time though since a liquid security with immediate mar-
ket value was achieved while, continuation of the development
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rights and the basic business plan that we’d adopted for several
years, were retained in the exchange offer. :

I, would |like| to,say-that the issue of dissenters’ rights is one
that’s complicated. My point earlier was that while we have had
few dissenters, that doesn’t mean that there wouldn’t be others.
They represent very much the minority, and the exchange was a
business plan, again, that was contemplated from the outset by not
only the initial exchanges, but the subsequent people who have in-
vested with us by choosing to be active in the development pro-

ams.

The California code, however, proposes a second appraisal. The
issue is not that they aren’t getting an appraisal, and it’s not that
it'’s not independent, it’s a second appraisal after the first one is
done. We believe the right to a second appraisal would be unneces-
sary under those circumstances and under the conditions of the
original contemplation of a subsequent exchange offer.

The other thing is, with respect to fairness opinions, we’ve gotten
fairness opinions on both sides of each of our exchanges. The inde-
pendent appraisal is similar to, but perhaps a step from that. It's
a slightly different issue.

Senator Dopbp. Yes. Thank you very much. I appreciate that.

Senator Gramm?

Senator GRAMM. Mr. Chairman, let me begin by thanking every-
body for coming. We very much appreciate you taking your time to
come and talk to us about this issue.

I think the quality of the presentations has been uniformly hig .
Thank you very much for caring enough about what is happenms
in iour industry, no matter what role you played in it, to come an
talk to us about it.

I'd like to make a few points and then ask a few questions.

First of all, our colleague from Washington State left, having
made the very clever point about minority rights. Of course, if we
had strict majority rule in the contract that governs our relation-
ship under the Constitution, Bill Clinton wouldn’t be President. We
have a set of rules that the Founding Fathers passed down called
the Constitution, and it sets out rights. When I came to the Senate,
wehhad a set of rules, and those rules gave to members certain
rights.

I think what this debate is about, at least in my mind, is the
rights of people who are willing to put up their money.

The second point I'd like to make is this. In listening to several
of your testimonies, I got the idea that you still envision these huge
quantities of rollups occurring. The data I have says to me, that
there have only been nine of them in the last 2 years, and that
they’ve been basically noncontested.

So it would not be uncommon if we are doing our usual, namely
closing the barn door long after there were no horses living in the
barn. In fact, legislatively, that’s almost the way we always work.

I don’t believe any set of investment rules could have made an
investment in the oil business safe in 1983. I don’t think there’s
any set of rules we could have written, no minority rights that
could have been enshrined in the law of the land, that could have
made an investment in a drilling program in 1983 secure.
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I think the problem is not that you ended up in a bad deal that
was being rolled up and then, when it was put to the market test,
showing ,what /it was- worth, it turned out not to be worth very
much. I think the problem is that if some investment adviser told
anybody that a joint venture in the oil business was not a very,
very riskL)investment, then that is the person that we ought to be
{@Ikin about here, not the mechanism whereby bad news was de-
ivered.

I want to ask Mr. Barbo a question. But let me just go to the
final point I wanted to make.

I don’t know how, in a civilized society, we can decide after the
fact, based on opinion, based on who cares enough to write their
congressman, what a fair contract is. If we're going to do an opin-
ion poll every day to determine which contracts are fair, if we're
going to enforce the contract clause of the Constitution based on
public opinion as to what a fair contract is, I don’t know how we’re
go{gg to run an organized society.

at we do, or at least what the system has been structured to
do, is to enforce legal contracts. And tﬁe fact that people do not live
up to contracts, it seems to me, is hardly a justification for invali-
dating them.

We have laws, we have courts to enforce contracts. They don’t do
it perfectly, but that is an inherent problem with trying to enforce
a set of rights that exists. And I don’t know of any law that we
could pass that’s going to change that.

Finally, with regard to anticipated changes, the whole purpose of
the clause in a limited partnership or any other agreement that
empowers a group to make decisions, is that things do change.
There are tremendous uncertainties in the world we live in. What
we have to do is to try to respond to those changes when they
occur.

So those are m ie:eral comments. I'd like to pose a couple of
questions to Mr. Barbo.

Mr. Barbo said that, or I think you said, Mr. Barbo, that you had
Eone through the process of a rollup under the provisions of this

ill. But it seems to me, you've done it under the provisions of the
SEC regulations and under the provisions of the National Associa-
tion of Securities Dealers. But am I wrong that we’re not enforcing
the minority rights provisions of this bill under existing regula-
tions, or are we?’

Mr. BARBO. You are. I'm not a lawyer. Some of these kinds of
questions I would ask my legal counsel to answer.

And thank heavens for you, he’s not here because he would an-
swer them.

Senator GRAMM. Let me ask that question to Mr. Cottone.

Mr. BARBO. Well, let me finish the answer first.

Senator GRaMM. OK.

Mr. BARBO. You're correct that those provisions are there. How-
ever, part of it is a function of the fact that there is anticipated
pending Federal legislation. Not only are the SEC regulations re-
quiring those kinds of dissenter rights, and the State of California
requiring those kinds of dissenter rights, but the stock exchanges
lare de facto requiring us to comply with yet enacted Federal legis-
ation.
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So, at this time the requirement of offering dissenter’s rights is
in place. If the Congress doesn’t act on this, then I don’t know ex-
actly, what the SEC or the exchanges would do but California
would still require dissenter’s rights. .

Mr. COTTONE. Senator, the bulk of our rules are not in effect.
They are before the SEC awaiting approval right now. There are
some rules that we adopted earlier with respect to differential com-
pensation and listing standards that are in effect. But the rules
that I was discussing with respect to compensation and dissenting
shareholders, they are not in effect. . .

Senator GRAMM. Let me go back, Mr. Barbo, and pose another
question. . o

One of the. things that I hadn’t heard discussed here is the.fol-
lowing situation that at least I can envision. You can tell me
whether I'm talking about an empty set and whether this is.a le-
.gitimate concern. . , : ‘ Co .

Let’s say you have a group of investors who had entered into an
agreement whereby the majority -of the. l{"mited partners -could
make a decision concerning the investment, Let’s say now, after the
fact, we come in and empower a minority .of the limited partners
to have certain protections. Are you worried that this could create
a possibility where it would be much harder to build a consensus
if a few minority members could disrupt the decision of the major-
ity? Would you be concerned that perhaps you might get into a sit-
uation where the majority would have to try to buy out the minor-
ity in order to protect their investment, and that you might actu-
ally get predatory behavior by a minority under that circumstance?
Or might you have people who wanted to force. a limited partner-
ship in one direction come in and buy out minority members at a
premium and then, as minority members themselves, exercise a
right? Is that a concern or am I just dreaming that?

Mr. BARBO. Yes, I think it is a.concern. However the majority
will still rule. The way we are handling that concern is that we are
offering the minority rights provision, dissenters’ rights, to every-
body, whether they vote yes or no. . :

But I can conceive of a situation where, the granting of minority
rights could make it more difficult for the majority to act.

.. Senator GRAMM. Well, let’s say——

Senator. DoDD. Ms. Heyman and Mr. Nelson, they don’t look like
predators to me. I don’t know.

Senator GRAMM. OK.

[Laughter.) _ , S

The point is that when you create rights, you alter behavior, Let
me go back to my point. Let me take the question one step further.

Let’'s say that you had a partnership interest that you had
bought for $50,000. And let’s say the market value, if you went out
and sold it later, was $10,000. So people are obviously hurt. And
let’s say you thought that, by rolling it up, you could get $14,000.
Obviously, people are going to be very unhappy with the $14,000.
Would it not be possible that a small number of the investors could
say, well, if in fact the majority is correct that there is $14,000 in
this investment if we roll it up rather than $10,000 if we don’t, and
if, as a minority, we could glock that transaction, that there is
maybe an economic rent of $4,000 per investor. We might be able,
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they say, to extract part of that from ever{lbody else by simply say-
ing that we will oppose it and fight it, that we might be able in
fact to get them to pay us $2,000 per interest, because it is still
worth it to them 1f they can roll it up and actually get $14,000, in-
stead of the $10,000. Is that far-fetched? Is that possible?

Mr. BarBo. Well, I suppose it’s within the realm of possibility.
But I'm not sure it’s in the realm of practicality. The minority
could not talk the majority into paying the minority more than the
interest is worth.

The thing that I'm more concerned about is what’s going on in
my situation right today. I have not done the rollup yet. I'm in the
middle of registration with the SEC. I cannot discuss things with
my limited partners, I cannot write them a letter and explain the
transition to them. They’re scared because of all of these abuses
- that have taken place in the past.

I got a telephone call from an investor who, in 1981, invested
$50,000 with us. They are currently earning about 11 percent cash
on their investment. One of these predatory funds out there that’s
trying to acquire limited partnership interest, went to the SEC, got
a hold of my securities offering, and therefore knows how many
shares of stock we're going to be offering that person, and went out
and talked to this person and offered them $30,000 for their invest-
ment. , :

The predator is fully informed. The limited partner is not fully
informed because I can’t discuss it with him. And using these scare
tactics like, well, the first thing that’s going to happen to your in-
vestment is it’s going to drop 30 percent the first day it opens.
That, to me, is predatory. A S ,

. Senator GRAMM. So you've got two options. One is to sell to this
predator fund. The other is to roll up. And you'’re saying that the
predator fund is going to minority holders.

Mr. BarBO. They’re goinghto uninformed limited partners be-
cause we haven’t sent them this big, thick prospectus. And we can’t
send them a little article. :

‘Senator GRAMM. But what if we passed a law that, sure enough,
let a minority of your investors stop the deal? Wouldn’t you believe
people are doing it now where you’re simply granting these minor-
ity riﬁhts. It's not written into your contract. What if it were the
law of the land? Do you think that would happen more often?

Mr. BArBO. Well—if you have dissenters’ rights in the proposals
-that you're making, it would still require a majority to stop it. In
other words, the majority can still vote in favor of it. You just have
to then grant the dissenting people some options, other than taking
the shares of stock.

So, in any event—— .

Senator GRAMM. Are those options free? -

Mr. BarBo. No, but they shouldn’t be. As I understand them,
cash is one, which it would be difficult for some people to do. Notes
of an_equal value of the appraised value of the underlying assets
is an acceptable form of dissenters’ compensation, and that’s what
we're offering. I had all the assets appraised, offering notes for that
amount at an interest rate that would not cause them to trade at
a discount, and offering those not only to dissenters, but to every-

ody.
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Senator GRAMM. Let me turn to Mr. Nelson now, as one of my
constituents who made these investments.

Mr. Nelson, looking back at the investment in 1983 in the drill-
in%/lprtﬁram, a limited partner—

r. NELSON. No, sir, it was not a drilling program. It was buying
production.

Senator GRAMM. Buying production.

Mr. NELSON. And it got rolled in with others that were drilling
programs.

Senator GRAMM. And, of course, during the early 1980’s, we had
the boom times in Texas. Oil prices were up $30 a barrel, projected
in some quarters over $40.

Mr. NELSON. We did some projections.

Senator GRAMM. Fell down to $10 a barrel. Do you believe that
the decline in value was due to the rollup or due to the underlying
change in the price of the production?

Mr. NELSON. Well, I'm sure the drop in value was due to the un-
derlying change in the price of oil and gas. But what they did is
they rolled it into drilling funds, which were going broke. And I
think as a production fund, they could have survived. So what the
had done is dropped the value even more than it would have if it
had survived as a production fund.

hSe;lat,or GRAMM. And the majority of the members voted to do
that?

Mr. NELSON. I don’t know. I assume they did because it was
done. I have no way of knowing what went on in the accounting
room.

Senator GRAMM. Anybody else want to comment on the question
I raised about concern about creating rights of minority investors?

Mr. Peabody?

Mr. PEABODY. Yes, sir, Senator Gramm.

Any time that you use a super-majority provision, whether it’s a
corporation—we use these vehicles all the time in venture capital
types of deals—you're creating disproportionate types of represen-
tation. Sometimes it works and sometimes it deesn’t. But it's a dou-
ble-edge sword because if you don’t like what’s going on, you can
vote against it. You can stop it. You can block it. But, on the other
hand, there’s another 65 or 70 percent of the people out there that
might like it, and reasonable people can differ on these issues.

In the case of an R&D partnership, the R&D partnership is orga-
nized for one reason, and that is to spend money on research and
development. Now, suppose I'm part of a majority in the partner-
ship. I think there’s going to be $8 million in cash in the rolled up
entity when I vote in favor of rolling up the partnership. Let’s say
the partnership gets a 30 percent minority vote and has to cash out
30 percent of the $8 million. :

Now, if what the partnership is doing is researching or dein
clinical trials, the ris£ associated with a majority investment, wit
a majority vote in favor of an $8 million corpus versus a $5 million
corpus, it's quite different. That’s the risk that you run in this kind
of a situation. :

So you have to be careful to differentiate as between situations.
In an income-producinipartnership—'

Senator DobpD. You know we don’t require cash-out in our billl.
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Mr. PEABODY. But there are only two kinds of compensation in
this kind of a deal, really. It’'s common stock or cash. I don’t know
what else you'd give them:

Senator GRAMM. Well, let me go back to the point.

When you, as the largest investor in this agreement, and I don’t
know what your agreement is, but let me just say, hypothetically,
let’s say it is an agreement where the majority of the share-owners,
or the majority of the minority partners can vote and make a deci-
sion.

Do you feel that it would lower the value of your investment if
the Government came in and empowered a minority to have rights
that you didn’t agree to?

Mr. PeaBoby. I think it’s possible, certainly. The Government
has lowered the value of this investment by $1.5 million. That'’s
what we spent on complying with the regulation.

We filed probably in the last 3 or 4 years, 10,000 pages. This is
a company with 38 people. 10,000 pages with the SEC. Now, I chal-
lenge anyone to figure out what you can say about a company with
38 people that needs 10,000 pages.

" Senator GRAMM. Well, Mr. Chairman, I don’t want to belabor the
obvious here, but I see two problems, and I will just raise them and
leave them.

First of all, there’s no doubt about the fact that there have been
bad actors in this process and that people have been abused by
general partners who are looking after their interests and not the
interest of the investment.

Limited partnerships are risky investments. They are by their
nature risky investments. I think the question we've got to ask is,
by requiring all of these regulations to try to protect against people
who may have tried to mislead in a way that they are no longer
legally able to do what are we paying for that? What are we paying
for it in terms of regulatory costs, the burden on capital creation
and research and economic growth? And what are we paying for it
in terms of the ability to get people to put money into limited part-
nerships?

I can only speak for myself. I would be very loathe to invest
money in a general partnership if I didn’t think that the majority
could make a decision or if you empowered a minority. I would
view that as something that could potentially be negative, depend-
ing on whether I'm in the majority or the minority. If I were an
owner, current owner of part of a limited partnership, I would view
changing the rules of the game as a very real peril.

And then finally is the point, how dangerous is it in our society
to have the government invalidating contracts? As a principle,
maybe here the benefits are worth it, but is it a principle that we
want to see replicated in other areas?

Maybe we should look at the case of common stock. There are
some people who really don’t understand that stock prices can go
down. And maybe we should come in, even though people had the
prospectus, even though they should have known, maybe wifought
to create new rights with regard to common stocks.

These are the concerns that 1 have. Maybe for this day and this
issue, they don’t sound big, but in the big picture, I think they are
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very big. And that’s why I have seen this as such a major issue,
whereas, obviously, to many, it is an irrelevant issue.

Mr. Chairman, again, thank you.

Senator DopD. Not at all, and thank you, Senator Gramm.

Let me just echo Senator Gramm’s comments that he made at
the outset. I think it's been very, very helpful today. And where
these hearings can be tedious, it's extremely worthwhile to hear
people who every day are doing these things.

We're here in a legislative capacity and get involved in these is-
sues on occasion. Those of you out here are in the business every
single day, are dealing with these issues every single day.

I think it’s extremely worthwhile for us to hear from people like
yourselves. So I'm very grateful to all of you. I'm particularly grate-
ful to you, Mrs. Heyman and Mr. Nelson, as well. It's not easy to
come and talk about your experience. As you say, Mrs. Heyman,
you had a master’s degree, and to stand up and say, maybe I
should have known better is not easy. You're not alone in this at
all, and there are people who are very grofessional people who
would like to pretend that they understand everything in that 180
pages, whatever it is that you're holding there, and they don’t un-
derstand any more than you do. They just pretend they do. And
you've got courage to come forward and say so.

Senator GRAMM. And might I add, as a person who has a PhD
in economics, I have bought into lots of bad deals.

[Laughter.]

I probably would do some more if I weren’t now investing almost
exclusively in groceries and college tuition.

[Laughter.] .

Senator DoDD. But the point here, I think, is extremely worth-
while. In the last 12 years, I guess going on 13 years now, some
11 to 15 million Americans have inyested somewhere between $150
and $200 billion in limited partnerships. They are extremely worth-
while. It’s a tremendous opportunity for a smaller investor. The av-
erage investment is around $8,000 to $10,000. In my State, it’s
around $11,000. The national average is right around $10,000.

One of the things I hope we do, I think one of the roles of this
committee is to inject as much confidence, investor confidence, as
possible in the market place. '

The questions raised by Senator Gramm are not illegitimate and
they’re not small. They’re very central questions. But how do we
go about the business of trying to see to it that people out there,
for their own individual needs, decide that they want to make some
investments for education of their families or whatever other pur-
pose, has a degree of confidence, not that they’re necessarily going
to get the return on that investment, but that it will be a fair proc-
ess that goes forward.

And it’s extremely important that small investors in this country
have that sense of confidence about the process, about the game.

I don’t think there are many people who believe that, necessarily,
no matter how much hype there is, about what a solid investment
this is in 20 years of experience and the average rates of return
are 10 or 11 or 12 percent, most people know that’s part of the
salesmanship here. L
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What they’re not expecting to have happen is that the process,
the rules are going to necessarily disadvantage them substantially.

If the perception becomes that those rules are not fair, that eq-
uity does not play an important role even in all of this, then my
concern would be that you'd see a tremendous retreat on the part
of those 11 or 12 million people that play a critical role in providing
the capital that is necessary for the research, for the other needs
that we have economically in the countrg.

We need to keep those people engaged and involved in this proc-
ess, even when they take losses and so forth on those questions.

So I don’t minimize the important questions being raised here,
but the central question, it seems to me, is to maintain that hitgh
level of investor confidence that the process is a fair process for
them. And obviously, we've got to make sure when we do that, that
the majority of those investors believe it's a fair process and that
the managing or general partners can have some degree of con-
fidence that when they have the dollars, they can do certain things.
All of those elements have to be a part of that.

But this has been very helpful, and we thank you for being here.
There may be some additional questions from other members and
if there are, we’'ll submit them to you and ask you to get back to
us as soon as you can.

The subcommittee will stand adjourned until further call of the
Chair. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 4:45 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

[Prepared statements and additional material supplied for the
record follow:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JIM SASSER

Thank you Mr. Chairman for calling this hearing this afternoon. I appreciate the
opportunity to hear from the distinguished panel of witnesses on the issue of limited
partnership rollups.

In the last Congress, the Senate overwhelmingly passed legislation to reform the
practice of limited partnership rollups. Mr. Chairman, you have introduced this
same legislation this year, The Limited Partnership Roilup Reform Act of 1993, S.
424, and | am pleased to be a cosponsor.

This legislation is important to protecting investors from abuses that have oc-
curred in the practice of converting limited partnerships into publicly traded cor-
porations, known as a “Rollup.”

Limited partners, who are generally small investors, are losing their life savings
in these deals while general partners are reaping the benefits. In the major rollu
transactions over the past several years, on average, limited partners have realizes
a drop of 45 percent from the initial offering price on the first day of trading in their
newly issued rollup securities.

The need for legislation is clear and S. 424 provides the necessary safeguards
against abuses. Rather than prohibit the practice of rollups, the legislation provides
a framework under which limited partners can make an informed decision about a
proposed rollup.

In particular, the bill provides limited partners with the right to communicate
among themselves; facilitates' communication among security holders; prohibits dif-
ferential compensation for solicitation of “yes” votes; requires clear, concise disclo-
sure in solicitations sent to investors; and provides security holders with a minimum
oh'erinﬁ riod of 60 days to review a rollup.

I look forward to hearing from the witnesses on the practice of limited partnership
rollups and hearing their views on the legislation.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D’AMATO

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for convening this hearing to examine the “Limited
Partnership Rollup Reform Act.” I would particularly like to welcome the witnesses
from my home state of New York, Estelle and Robert Heyman.

I am concerned about the abuses that have occurred in limited J)artnership rollup
transactions. In the last few years, this subcommittee has heard ample testimony
from investors who were limited partners and whose interests were basically rolled
over in a rollup transaction.

There are almost three quarters of a million limited partners in New York. As
Mr. and Mrs. Heyman will tell us today, these limited partners face the possibility
of having their original investment in a partnership rolled up into a wholly different
investment vehicle.

A limited partnership rollup transforms the original limited 1partnership—an in-
vestment with a finite term and periodic returns into a publicly traded security—
an investment with an infinite term and where returns are generally reinvested.

Many investors have lost a substantial portion of their original investment when
their limited partnership interest was pooled with other limited partnerships or
rolled up into new, publicly-traded securities. The “Limited Partnership Rollup Re-
form Act of 1993” addresses abuses in these rollup transactions.

This bill passed the Senate last Congress with overwhelming su'pgort but it has
not yet become law. Although the NASD, the SEC and the State of California have
since then taken steps to correct abuses in limited partnershi‘p rollup transactions,
these steps do not solve the entire problem. The initiatives of the NASD and SEC
are a piecemeal solution to the rollup problems and would only protect some inves-
tors.

Congress should pass legislation that protects all investors in limited partner-
ships. The “Limited Partnership Rollu form Act of 1993” accomplishes this. It
encourages investors to communicate about the rollup and it requires clear, concise,
and comprehensible disclosure documents so that investors can understand the pro-
posed transaction. The bill also requires that there be sufficient time for limited

artners to consider the rollup and requires national securities exchanges to adopt
ristin standards to protect these limited partners in the resulting rollup.

Rather than lull the investing public 1nto thinking that what has alread{ been
done is enough, Congress should act to gass this legislation to ensure that limited
p‘gnnelris receive adequate disclosure and are accorded fair treatment in the event
of a rollup.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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TESTIMONY OF ESTELLE HEYMAN
APRIL 20, 1993

Good Afterncon. MyOname is (Estelle Heyman. I am a New York City teacher. I
am here today with my husband Robert, who is a Guidance Counselor also in New
York City. I would like to mention that we both hold Master De; 8, because | am
a little embarrassed by the events I am about to relate to you. I think we could basi-
cally be considered unsophisticated investors who were trying to make an intelligent
decision by diversifying our investments. With our backgrounds we should have
been able to understand what was happening to us in the roll-up of our Limited
Partnership and to have had some control over the disastrous outcome. Since we
still own other Limited Partnerships we are very concerned about the future of leg-
islation regarding Limited Partnerships.

In 1983 we were advised by a stock broker at E.F. Hutton to buy a Limited Part-
nership called Hutton/Apache Energy Income Fund L.P. We wanted an investment
that would help us finance our daughters’ eollﬁle tuition. This investment was to
be low risk with an anticipated life of 7 years. The objective was never realized be-
cause in 1990 Hutton/Apache Energy Fund was involved in a roll-up. At that time
we didn’t even know what a roll-up entailed. The first time we realized that there
was going to be a change was when we received a Prospectus/Proxy from Hallwood
Energy nlgartners L.P. It contained apsroximately 150 pages of charts and expla-
nations about an EDP merger. It was filled with complicated and almost indecipher-
able terminology such as selected historical and proforma financial information, the
method of determining conversion ratio, consolidated statements of cash flow and
operations, etc. Although my husband and I had taken Economics 101 sometime
back in our college days, we honestly could not understand too much more than the
fact that Hutton/Apache would now be Hallwood Energy Partners L.P. We received
a letter of transmittal. It seemed a fait accompli. We were asked to submit our
shares of Hutton/Apache Energy Fund, which had cost us $5,000, and in return we
would receive 53 units of Hallwood Energy Partners L.P., now valued at $490. Be-
lieve me! Now we understood what had happened. We felt that we had been taken.

I feel that if S. 424 had been law at the time of this roll-up we would have been
in a position to understand what was happening to our investment. The General
Partners had the complete advantage. As a Limited Partner we were the ones who
were not properly informed. S. 424 would have made it possible for the Limited
Partners to have communicated with each other to discuss the roll-up. There would
have been alternatives offered for dissenting limited partners and restrictions on the
fees and commissions paid in the roll-up. In the Hallwood roll-up the cost was an
unbelievable $10 million. The differences between the sartnership and the new en-
tity would have been clearlg and prominently explained by comparisons, with fuller
disclosure. It would have been understood that the anticipated life now changed
from 7 years to 50 years, that a lower risk original investment had now become a
high risk investment allowing for exploration and development; that net cash flow"
would no longer be required to be distributed, but could now be reinvested; and that
now & two-third vote would be needed to remove the general partners instead of the
original 50 percent vote. As your can see, we certainly would have been in a much
better position if S. 424 had been law at the time of this roll-up.

We are now left with an investment that has gone from a value of $5,000 in 1983
to a disastrous $490 today. We did not have the money that we anticipated would
help pay our dau%hters’ college tuition and had to take a loan. With the anticipated
life of the original investment now changed from 7 years to 50 years, that’s 2035,
this investment won’t even help us in retirement.

The last point that I feel is very important is the need for dissenters’ rights or
other alternatives. The rules of fair practice in S. 424 are needed for the protection
of the investors. The full disclosure should be concise with understandable terms
that clearly compare the objectives and current status of all partnerships involved
in the roll-up. The S.E.C. should be commended for their rules in this area. Hope-
fully, with a provided list of other shareholders, it would be possible to speak to
other limited partners and make an intelligent and discriminatlng decision without
feeling that you, as a limited partners, were being “steamrolled” into a vote that
could affect your investment for the rest of your life.

Unfortunately we own other Limited Partnerships. I urge you to protect our in-
vestment and the investments of other unsuspectinf investors whose limited part-
nerships have not yet been threatened by these unfair practices. Please safeguard
our pfartnership rig{ts by enacting S. 424, the Limited Partnership Roll-Up Reform
Act of 1993.
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PREPARED REMARKS OF J. ROBERT NELSON

Thank you Mr. Chairman. In Dallas, Texas, I retired in 1987 after 22 years with
a family owned oil and gas company.

s I ;m here to 'ask ‘for'your support of the bill to reform limited partnership rollups,

. 424.

Working with a financial adviser during the early to mid-1980’s, and with an eye
toward retirement in 7 to 10 years, I invested in 7 limited partnerships, 5 in real
estate, 1 in oil & gas and 1 in merchandising. While they have all suffered, only
two have been subject to rollups.

In 1982, I invested $15,000 in an oil & gas partnership called NRH 83D income
fund. For the next couple of years the return on this investment was acceptable,
but in 1985 this fund was combined with other NRM operated funds and became
a stock company listed on the American Stock Exchange as NRM Energy Company
Ltd. I received 98 shares in this new company which were worth approximately
$6,000. Immediately after becoming a stock company distributions continued but
within a year had dropped 90 percent and within 3 years had stopped. In 1989, the
company was merged with another of their's called Edisto Resources. In 1991, Ed-
isto offered to buy my 47 shares for $119 and with no brokerage fee I jumped at
the offer. At least I got out before Edisto declared bankruptcy.

In 1986, I invested $5,000 in the Concord Milestone Income Fund, L.P., primarily
because it was not a “leveraged” real estate partnership and had some tax advan-
tages. Until the proposed roll-up, the investment performed as expected. In the later
geart of 1990, I received notice that this fund would be merged with another and

called Milestone Properties Inc. I voted against the proposal and as a result re-
ceived a couple of t.eleﬁhone calls asking me to reconsider. I told the callers I didn't
think the merger of the two funds was a good deal for my fund and that my no
vote stood. With the merger, my 5 units became 87 shares of Common and 272
shares of Preferred with my invests now worth about $3,600 and the annual return
of about $400 was halved. I sold my shares in Milestone in October, 1992 for $1,472,
I understand that I will be receiving some additional income as the result of a class
action suit, but [ will not hold my breath waiting for it.

That is the story of my experiences with partnership rollups and I again would
request that you support “The Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993” since
I have two more partnerships that I feel are candidates for rollup.

Thank you.

SUMMARY OF STATEMENT BY JOE M. BRIDGES
PRESIDENT OF KELLEY OIL CORPORATION

Introduction

The controversy surrounding abuses in rollup transactions has diverted attention
‘from fair and beneficial rollups. It has prompted legislative and regulatory proposals
that could discourage constructive transactions along with the abusive ones. These
proposals are being made without an adequate impact assessment of recent initia-
tives by the SEC, the NASD and state securities commissions. This Statement will
address both the existing and proposed initiatives from a sponsor’s perspective. Our
experience as a sponsor of successful oil and gas limited partnerships whose inves-
tors have benefited from exchange offers that are an integral part of their original
business plan leads to the conclusion that any additional rollup requirements should
at least be flexible enough to avoid unintended results such as appraisal rights for
transactions already supported by an independent appraisal.

Background

1 am the President of Kelley Oil Corporation (“Kelley Oil”) (NASDAQ/NMS:
KOIL). Kellf% Oil serves as the manag'ini general partner of Kelley Oil & Gas Part-
ners, Ltd. ( elley Partners”) (AMEX: KLY) and publicly held development drilling
programs (“DDPs”) offered preemptively each year to Unitholders in l&lley Partners
to engage in development drilling operations on properties of Kelley Partners.

Kelley Partners was formed through an exchange offer completed in January 1986
combining 21 smaller oil and gas programs managed by Kelley Oil. The transaction
involved over 1,100 investors, most of whom had invested with Kelley Oil and its

redecessors since the early 1970’s. The exchange offer was structured to preserve
or these investors the historical business relationships and options that had been
the cornerstones of the original programs. Four features were essential to the struc-
ture for the new partnership:
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e A requirement for quarterly distributions of at least 75 percent of operating
cash flow without reduction for development, acquisition and exploration costs or re-
payment of principal on partnership borrowings;

e An opportunity to invest in the further development of the properties through
a [:’r;eemptlve right to participate proportionately in DDPs, but with no obligation
to 80;

e An undertaking by Kelley Oil to purchase for its own investment account all
units in DDPs that are not purchased preemptively by Unitholders in Kelley Part-
ners, ensurinﬁ that necessary development would proceed at the levels proposed for
the DDPs; an

e An objective for Kelley Partners to acquire the properties of the DDPs thmugh
exchange offers of its publicly traded Units, newly issued for interests in the DDPs
at the appropriate stage of their production history.

This structure was designed to allow Kelley Partners to reduce its drilling risk
and capital requirements while retaining the ability to increase cash flow and re-
serves through a 20 percent reversionary interest after payout of each DDP, which
it receives in exchanﬂe for its assignment of drilling rights to the DDPs. The struc-
ture also enables Kelley Partners to expand its reserve base at a relatively low risk
level while Freserving its capital and providing its active investors who elect to take
the risks of DDP investments with liquidity and an increase in their position in
Kelley Partners reflecting the fair value of their interest in mature DDPs. Kelley
0Oil has sponsored one DDP each year since 1987. These DDPs have completed pub-
lic oﬂ'erinﬁ for a total of approximately $155 million, of which $50 million was in-
vested by Kelley Partners’ active investors and the balance of $105 million was in-
vested by Kelley Oil on the same terms as other investors for an average interest
of 67.7 percent 1n program costs and revenues.

During the last three years, Kelley Partners completed separate exchange offers
for interests in each of the first three DDPs formed from 1987 through 1989. The
exchange value of each DDP was based on the present value of its audited oil and
gas reserves computed in accordance with the requirements of the SEC for financial
reporting of proved reserves. The market value of the Units received by investors
in_those DDPs, together with the distributions made by the DDPs prior to the
rollups, reflected internal annual rates of return exceeding 35 percent and 50 t‘}(;)ler-
cent for the first and second DDPs, respectively, and a negative return for the third
DDP resulting from lower oil and gas prices and reserve levels for that program at
the time of the transaction. Kelley Partners recently filed a registration statement
with the SEC eoverin%an exchange offer for interests in the fourth DDP formed in
1990. The transaction has been structured like the prior DDP rollups and will result
in an internal annual rate of return of about 30 percent for this program.

The approval rates for the prior DDP rollups averaged over 98 percent. While a
few investors did not respond at all, only a single investor cast a negative vote. Of
the 17,590,000 outstanding units eligible to vote in these exchanges, that single
nonconsenting investor owned only 10,000 units. Although Kelley Oil’s investments
in the exchanged DDPs were large enough to enable it to control the majority vote
for these transactions, the likelihood of management control and an eventual ex-
change offer was highlighted in the original offering prospectus of each DDP, and
the rollups conformed to investors’ expectations. :

Potential Benefits of Rollups

Since its inception in 1986, Kelley Partners has enjxed success, reflected by dis-
tributions to our investors totalling $9.59 per Unit, with a current cash distribution
rate of $1.20 per Unit. During this period, Kelley Partners has almost tripled its
proved reserves while replacing production aggregating over 76 billion cubic feet of
natural gas equivalents, representing more reserves than we began with. The mar-
ket price of the Units in Kelley Partners was $12¥s at inception and has averaged
around $16 during the last year, while average prices for domestic natural gas at
the wellhead have decreased roughly 25 percent from $2.40 per MMBtu in the year
prior to Kelley Partners’ inception to $1.83 per MMBtu in the last year. These and
other positive points were ignored in favor of misleading statistics in a 1992 Barrons
article on “Curbing Roll-Ups.” To Barrons’ credit, it reprinted in full our response
to its rollup article, which we highlighted in our follow-up letter to the members of
this Committee and your counterparts in the House.

Also ignored in the Barrons article were the subsequent rollups by Kelley Part-
ners for interests in the affiliated DDPs. These transactions not only give investors
the liquidity of publicly traded Units with a relatively stable market value in ex-
change for their illiquid DDP units but also add to their original poesition in Kelley
Partners, which continues their ongoing cash distributions and provides a potential
for market appreciation. The rollups also provide an exit vehicle from their DDP in-
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vestments at a point when the DDPs’ prospects could not compare with those of
Kelley Partners, given the DDPs’ lack of additional development potential. Without
these rollups, DDP investors would face decreasing returns as the DDPs’ fixed num-
ber of wells \produce out their reserves. Moreover, the rollups do not change the fun-
damentals of their DDP investment, since the business purposes and policies of
Kelley Partners, including its partner allocation and management compensation
structure, business plan and cash distribution policy are similar to those of the
DDPs, and the voting rights of the Unitholders in Kelley Partners are essentially
the same as those of BD investors.

Existing Regulatory Environment

Adequacy of SEC Rules. Kellta'l Partners’ registration statement covering its 1992
exchange offer for interests in the third DDP was reviewed by various divisions of
the SEC for compliance with the rollup disclosure rules added as Article 9 to Regu-
lation S—-K in October 1991. Those new rules and the associated review procedures
were extremely rigorous, s annin& a period of more than four months. They resulted
in a disclosure document that left no potential risk or possible disadvantnﬁe of the
transaction unexplored. First-hand experience in a fair and beneficial rollup sug-

sts that the SEC’s revamped disclosure requirements and intense review proce-

ures should be more than adequate to ferret out abusive tactics and curtail unfair
tr;x:isactions.ofs Qual Reg for 8 Appraisal oil
equ tate Qualification Requirements for Supporting Appraisals in Oi

and Gasag’;change Offers. In October 1991, the North American Securities Adminis-
trators Association (‘NASAA®*) amended its guidelines for oil and gas programs to
address rollup issues. The amendments have been added to the qualification rules
under the “blue sky” laws in many states and effectively prohibit any securities of-
fering by oil and gas programs in those states unless their Yartnership agreements
include a comprehensive set of substantive and procedural requirements for any
rollup transaction in which the program may participate. In particular, the deter-
mination of the exchange value for the transaction must be supported by an inde-
pendent expert’s appraisal of the pmﬁram’s net assets assuming an orderly liquida-
tion on a cash basis over a reasonable period of time. This appraisal irement
was added to the partnership agreements of the 1990, 1991, and 1992 DDPs and
has been im%lemenoed for Kelley Partners’ proposed exchange offer for interests in
the 1990 DDP.

Duplicate Appraisal Requirement under California Law. Section 25014.7 added to
the California Code in September 1992 defines an “eligible rollup transaction” and
places on a sronsor the burden of proof that its prol;()osed rollup meets this defini-
tion. To satisfy the new set of rollup requirements, Kelley Partners must offer dis-
senters’ rights in California, including the rifht to receive compensation in several
acceptable forms based on an ap%raisal. Kelley Partners is unwilling to volunteer
a second appraisal, particularly when the appraisal now being performed in accord-
ance with the DDB partnership agreement i8 expected to reflect a valuation at least
10 percent below the exchange value determined by Kelley Oil. It is currently un-
clear whether the California rities Regulation Division will accept this position.

Potential Effects of Pending Legislation and NASD Rules

Compounded Duplication of Appraisal. The appraisal requirements under the
pending Federal legislation and the implementing rules proposed by the NASD will
compound the duplication problem under the California statute. The clarification b
the NASD that the ag raisal be conducted in accordance with industry st.anda.rd{
will not solve the problem, since ax(?r oil and %& appraisal that involves a redeter-
mination of reserve quantities would entail prohibitive costs and yield unreliable re-
sults unless conducted by petroleum engineers familiar with the field Beoloy and
reservoir characteristics of the acquired reserves. For this reason, the DDP partner-
ship agreements include specifically tailored provisions negotiated with state securi-
ties commissions to address these issues, including a provision requiring that the
appraisal conducted prior to the rollulg rely on the reserve quantities determined in
the audited reserve report for the DDP.

Interference in Business Relationships. By adding dissenters’ rights that were
never bargained for by investors or sponsors, the pending initiatives would unilater-
ally alter the contractual relationshig amonq the parties, discourage many rollu
without regard to the merits and substantially increase the transactional costs for
the few rollups that do go forward. This requirement could also serve to diminish
the value of limited partnership investments in programs that include future rollu
as gart of their business plan. Excht::ge offers by Kelley Partners for interests in
DDPs were bargained for and expected by both investor constituencies to further
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Kelley Partners’ reserve growth and preserve its caq}tal while providing liquidity for
its active investors who participate in the DDPs. These beneficial exchange offers
should not be deterred or burdened with the unnecessary expense inherent in dupli-
cate appraisals;

Need for Exen}otion on Appraised Rollups. For oil and gas programs like the
DDPs that already include detailed requirements for a supporting appraisal under-
lying the exchange value determination, the apparent protection of a dissenter’s
right to a second appraisal is illusory. A second appraisal would be redundant and
wasteful. The pending initiatives should at least be refined so that rollups already
supported by an independent apf)raisal are exempted from the requirement of offer-
ing dissenters a second appraisal.

Conclusion

The pending initiatives may involve other unintended effects in particular situa-
tions or industries. They are being promoted when existir}ﬁlregulatory initiatives
have been given inadequate time to test their effectiveness. The proposed legislation
and implementing rules are an overreaction and should be reconsidered or at least
refined to eliminate the anomaly of duplicated requirements.

WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF SPENCER J. JEFFERIES
PRESIDENT OF PARTNERSHIP PROFILES, INC.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The damage caused by abusive roll-ups to the savings of tens of thousands of
small investors is both well documented and indisputable. To be fair, it should be
noted that there is nothing inherently wrong with the concept of a roll-up. Indeed,
there are a number of benefits that can be derived through partnership consolida-
tions such as liquidity for investors, cost savings through administrative and oper-
ational efficiencies, and allowing for various economies of scale through the oper-
ation of one large entity versus numerous individual partnerships.

Unfortunately, however, the vast majority of roll-ups done thus far have been
structured by general partners in such a way that any potential benefits resulting
from the roll-ups have been more than offset by negative factors. As a result, most
roll-ups have been grossly unfair to investors while unjustly their enriching general
partners.

With the plight of rolled-us) investors making its way to the mainstream media
in recent years, various regulatory bodies—including the SEC, the NASD and the
State of California—have taken action to curb abusive roll-ups. While these efforts
are to be commended, they all fall short of providing the much-needed investor safe-
guards and across-the-board consistency that only Federal legislation can provide.

With respect to the new SEC rules relating to roll-ups, this has amounted to little
more than simply re-shuffling the information in the voluminous and int.imidating
roll-up documents provided to investors. This purely procedural change has provide
no substantive protection to investors.

A much more serious éffort to protect investors from abusive roll-ups has been un-
dertaken by the NASD which should be commended for being proactive in respond-
ing to the problem of abusive roll-ups. Unfortunately, however, the NASD’s proposed
rules with respect to roll-ups will only come into play if broker-dealers participate
in the roll-up or if the new entity created by the roll-up is to be listed for trading
on NASDAQ.

With respect to the prohibition against broker-dealers participating in abusive
roll-ups, we already know that some of the most abusive roll-ups that have taken
place have not even involved broker-dealers. In fact, the trend in the partnershi
industry today is not to use a broker-dealer when doing a roll-up. As for the NASD’s

roposal that a roll-up must provide certain investor lprot,ections or it may not be
isted on NASDAQ, this prohibition would prove equal g as hollow in stopping abu-
sive roll-ups since other exchanges have been more than willing to list even the
most abusive roll-ups.

By far the most substantive effort to protect investors from abusive roll-ups has
been carried out by the State of California. The J:rimary ingredient of the recentl
enacted roll-up law in this state is that it mandates that dissenters’ rights be of-
fered to investors rejecting a rollup proposal.

While the new Ca'lifomia law represents an important step in protecting investors
from abusive roll-ups, it should not be considered a viable, long-term solution to this
problem. Since the law apf‘ﬁes only to roll-ups involving California investors, its
reach is somewhat limited. Further, it is my understanding that certain groups have
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recentlg begun quietly laying the groundwork to water down the California law
through new legislation.

Despite the various regulatory efforts to stop abusive roll-ups, the fact remains
that only\/Féderall legislation.can provide the comprehensiveness and consistency
this matter deserves to ensure the protection of millions of partnership investors
throughout the country.

After reviewing the proposed Federal legislation, it is my opinion that, if enacted,
it would go a long way toward rendering abusive roll-ups a thing of the past while
also providing much needed uniformity and consistency on this issue. As a result,
ll respectfully encourage the Subcommittee to proceed swiftly to enact this new legis-
ation.

With so many general partners actively maneuvering to hang on forever to the
assets they have under management and thus annuitizing their fee streams, the
motivation to do a rollup is now as strong as it ever was. In closing, it is8 my belief
that if Federal legislation curbing abusive roll-u%s does not come to pass and the
spotlight is taken off these transactions, the SEC will be unable to keep up with
all the new roll-up filings flooding its offices as fee-hungry attorneys and investment
bankers push to roll-up every last partnership. And many general partners who
have seen their fellow sponsors make out like bandits in their own self-serving roll-
ups will be more than happy to jump on the roll-up bandwagon.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: My name is Spencer Jefferies.
I serve as president of Partnership Profiles, Inc. which I founded in 1988.

Please allow me to ssfin by expressing m; aglpreciation to you for the opportunity
to appear before you today in support of Fe legislation to curb abusive roll-ups.
I have been following this legislation since it beg‘gn over two years ago and would
like to commend this Subcommittee for its steadfast efforts to protect partnership
investors from unfair roll-ups despite the obstacles placed in its path.

As a very brief introduction, my firm provides research to the securities brokerage
industry on between $40 and $50 billion of partnership investments. In connection
with this research we have analyzed and written on virtually every major roll-up
that has occurred in the past four years. I want to emphasize that my firm is an
independent research company in the truest sense, in that we receive no compensa-
tion whatsoever from general partners other than regular subscription revenues for
our publications. From an economic or financial standpoint, I have no real interest
in trying to see that Federal roll-up legislation goes one way or the other. I am
strictly an industry observer who is dismayed at what has happened to the savings
of small, unsophisticated investors as the result of abusive roll-ups.

The damage caused by abusive roll-ups to the savings of tens of thousands of
small investors is both well documented and indisputable. To be fair, ] must point
out that there is nothing inherently wrong with the concept of a roll-up. In
there are a number of benefits that can be derived through partnership consolida-
tions such as liquidity for investors, cost savings through administrative and oper-
ational efficiencies, and allowing for various economies of scale through the oper-
ation of one large entity versus numerous individual partnerships.

Unfortunately, however, the vast majority of roll-ups done thus far have been
structured by greedly general partners in such a way that any potential benefits re-
sulting from the roll-ups have been more than offset by negative factors. As a result,
most roll-ups have been grossly unfair to investors while unjustly their enriching
general partners.

The reality of roll-ups is that investors have unwittingly voted in favor of even
the most abusive roll-ups because of high-pressure tactics by general partners and
because investors never really understood what it was they were voting on in the
first glace. I know from my own conversations with roll-up victims who have con-
tacted my firm that these investors are far from sophisticated when it comes to un-
derstanding the true ramifications of these transactions. As an experienced analyst,
even | have difficulty trying to figure out these transactions which requires me to
read and re-read hundreds of pages of complex legalese and financial statements.
In fact, I recently spent more than two full weeks analyzing a major roll-up proposal
that is now seeking regulatory approval.

To expect the average partnership investor—or for that matter the average any-
body—to fully comprehend a roll-up proposal is unreasonable, regardless of how the
disclosure has been arranged and to how many syllables each word has been lim-
ited. If these transactions weren’t so complex that the average person could under-
stand them, the history of roll-ups might make for a movie that would move Barbar-
ians At The Gate to the Disney Channel.

The tens of thousands of partnership investors cau%ht up in bad roll-ups are jus-
tifiably confused and angry over what’s somehow legally happened to them. They've
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simply lost faith in the system. From my conversations with them it seems likely
that many of these small investors may never ?ain consider investing in anything
even as safe as a money market mutual fund. Clearly, abusive roll-ups tear at the
very fabric /of/our sécurities markets.

ATTEMPTS AT ROLL-UP REFORM

With the plight of rolled-up investors making its way to the mainstream media
in recent years, various regulatory bodies—including the SEC, the NASD and the
State of California—have taken action to curb abusive roll-ups. While these efforts
are to be commended, they all fall short of providingFthe much-needed investor safe-
guards and across-the-board consistency that only Federal legislation can provide.

SEC Rules

With respect to the new SEC rules relating to roll-ups, this has amounted to little
more than simply re-shuffling the information in the voluminous and intimidatin
roll-ug documents provided to investors. This purely procedural change has provide
no substantive protection to investors and can be likened to rearranging the deck
chairs on the Titanic as the saying goes.

The issue of abusive roll-ups is not whether investors have been provided with
complete and full disclosure, but whether the typical investor can fully understand
what it is that’s beingl disclosed. I equate the average investor’s ability to make
heads or tails out of what’s really harpen’mg in a roll-up to m{’eown ability to com-
prehend NASAA's formula for rocket fuel. In fact, it is my firm belief that any inves-
tor with the ability to comprehend all of the in’s and out’s of a roll-up proposal
would probably never have invested in something as complex as a limited partner-
ghip in the first place. But at the same time I don’t buy the view apparently held
by some that these investors deserve exactly what they get.

NASD Rules (Proposed)

A much more serious effort to protect investors from abusive roll-ups has been un-
dertaken by the NASD which should be commended for being proactive in respond-
inT to the problem of abusive roll-ups. Unfortunately, however, the NASD’s proposed
rules with respect to roll-ups will only come into play if broker-dealers Farticipat.e
in the roll-up or if the new entity created by the roll-up is to be listed for trading
on NASDAQ.

With respect to the prohibition against broker-dealers participating in abusive
roll-ups, we already know that some of the most abusive roll-ups that have taken
place have not even involved broker-dealers. In fact, it is my understanding that one
of the witnesses on this panel was caught up in what is considered to be one of the
most abusive roll-ups ever consummated, and thips‘é)anicular roll-up did not involve
a broker-dealer nor was it listed for trading on NASDAQ. Indeed, we have seen that
t.hoset raollll-ups generally considered the most abusive have not involved broker-deal-
ers at all.

The trend in the partnership industry today is not to use a broker-dealer when
doing a roll-up. Sponsors are og.ting to go this route for a number of reasons, not
the least of which is the fact that it’s really not even necessary to use a broker-
dealer. By not involving a broker-dealer, roll-up promoters hope to keep these con-
troversial transactions off the radar screen to the extent possible while also keeping
transaction costs to a minimum which is important since the sponsor may be re-
quired to absorb some of the costs of a busted roll-up. To do a roll-up these days
all a sponsor needs to do is hire a non-broker-dealer investment banker and a proxy
solicitation firm with a toll-free phone number and they’re off to the races.

- With respect to the NASD’s proposal that a roll-up must provide certain investor
protections or it may not be listed on NASDAQ, this prohibition would prove equally
as hollow in stopping abusive roll-ups since other exchanges have been more than
willing to list even the most abusive roll-ups. Indeed, it is not clear whether these
exchanges have applied any standards at all when it comes to listing roll-ups.

Because it seems unlikely that the NASD’s proposed rules to protect investors
from abusive roll-ups will amount to much of anything even if these rules are en-
acted, I don*t feel that it is necessary for me to even go into the numerous loopholes
that exist within these proposed rules.

California Law

By far the most substantive effort to protect investors from abusive roll-ups has
been carried out by the State of California. The primary i dient of the recentl
enacted roll-up law in this state is that it mandates that dissenters’ rights be ol-
fered to investors rejecting a roll-up proposal.
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This new law has already been put to the test, and it appears to be fulfilling its
purpose exactly as designed. I believe that the new California law should serve as
a model for Federal lel.gislat.ion, with dissenters’ rights serving as the cornerstone.
At the/very least; anyFederallegislation should be as comprehensive as the Califor-
nia law, especially if state law is to be preempted by new Federal legislation.

While the new California law represents an important step in protecting investors
from abusive roll-ups, it should not be considered a viable, long-term solution to this
problem. Since the law applies only to roll-ups involving California investors, its
reach is somewhat limited. Further, it is my understanding that certain groups have
recently begun quietly laying the groundwork to water down the California law
thmugg new legislation.

Despite the various regulatory efforts to stop abusive roll-ups, the fact remains
that only Federal legislation can provide the comprehensiveness and consistency
this matter deserves to ensure the protection of millions of partnership investors
throughout the country.

THE CONTRACT RIGHTS ARGUMENT

The primary argument raised by those opposed to subst.'ntive roll-up reform is
that it would interfere with the existing contract between the general partner and
limited partners as laid out in the partnership agreement. While one might consider
the relationshig between a general partner and its limited partners in this fashion,
the reality is that investors believed they were putting their money into an invest-
ment product alongside an investment manager—not in some sort of one-sided con-
tract that their investment manager might someday exploit for its sole benefit to
the detriment of the very investors the manager is charged with representing. By
leﬁislat.ing minimum standards to protect investors from abusive roll-ups, about the
only right general partners will lose will be their perceived “right” to short-change
their own unwitting investors through complex roll-up transactions.

To permit partnership investors to continue to be ripped off by bad roll-ups simply
because it is neither expressly prohibited in a contract nor out and out 1illegal, is
in my view unconscionable. The belief held by some that these small investors
should have known what they were getting into when they invested in a limited
partnership is tantamount to saying that in roll-ups partnership investors deserve
exactly what they get. I personally find this apparent reasoning particularly dis-
tressing.

As the owner of a small business, I'm a strong advocate of the free market system
and of having as little governmental interference as possible. At the same time I
realize that without proper regulations in 'place, events will take place that cause
investors to lose confidence in our capital markets. And I can assure this Sub-
committee that many of the investors I've spoken to who have been bowled over by
bad roll-ups have indeed lost faith in the system they thouiht would protect them
from unscrupulous operators. Clearly, there must be reasonable regulations put into

lace to ensure the integrity of our capital markets regardless of whether a small
rimited partnership or a multi-billion dollar mutual fund is involved. Unfortunately,
abusive roll-ups have served as proof that investors in limited partnerships have
typically been placed at the bottom of the totem pole when it comes to regulatory
protections as compared to other investment vehicles such as mutual funds.

A FIDUCIARY OBLIGATION TO RoLL-UP?

The latest pro-roll-up argument circulating among general partners these days is
that sponsors of real estate partnerships have a fiduciary obligation to seriously con-
sider rolling up their partnerships into real estate investment trusts, commonly re-
ferred to as REITs. is new rationale is due to the fact that the shares of many
REITs are now trading at premiums compared to their underlying net asset values,
and that a roll-up into a REIT could result in more value to investors than if their
partnerships were liquidated.

Based on the premiums at which some REITs are now trading, there is certainly
some merit to this argument. But even before this somewhat rare phenomena came
into being, there was nothing inherently wrong with the concept of rolling up part-
nershll'fs into REITs or any other type of entity if it was truly a good deal for inves-
tors. Unfortunately, the fact is that most ro]l-ul];s have not been a good deal for in-
vestors. Contrary to the rhetoric espoused by those opposing roll-up reform, no one
is suggesting that all roll-ups be banned, but instead to ensure that these trans-
actions are fair to all parties. We would not be here today if it were not for the fact
that with most roll-ups general partners have chosen to check their conscience and
their fiduciary obligations to investors at the door.
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FEDERAL ROLL-UP LEGISLATION IS NEEDED

After reviewing the proposed Federal legislation, it is8 my opinion that, if enacted,
it would go a long way toward rendering abusive roll-ups a thing of the past while
also providing 'much'needed uniformity and consistency on this issue. There will be
those who argue that Federal legislation is now unnecessary, that market forces
have now come into play to keep bad roll-ups from being consummated. But the
truth is that market forces have hardly ever been brought to bear on roll-up trans-
actions, and the millions of investors who could be impacted by roll-ups are no more
able to comprehend these complex transactions than they were three months or
even three years ago.

Others will seek to water down any Federal legislation to fit their own agenda.
On this I strongly urge the Subcommittee against underestimating the abiliiy of a

dy general partner and a roomful of smart New York lawyers to exploit even
the smallest loophole in any new law for their own enrichment and to the detriment
of their own investors. And since general partners will use partnership funds to pay
for the roll-up costs—including the roomful of $400-an-hour New York lawyers—it
will not be cost prohibitive for general partners to find and exploit any cracks in
the new legislation.

Opponents of roll-up reform will also point to a small handful of “fair” roll-ups
that have occurred as evidence that Federal legislation is unnecessary. While such
roll-ups may have occurred, this is of little consolation to the tens of thousands of
small investors who have already been the victims of abusive roll-ups, as well as
the millions of other investors who will be lined up for the kill if Federal legislation
does not come to pass. To maintain the status quo based on the premise that a few
somewhat obscure roll-ups have been fair to investors would be to roll out the red
carpet for abusive roll-ups.

Still, some e that roll-up reform is just more unnecessary special interest leg-
islation. Well, if the interests of more than eight million small investors can be so
easily written off as unimportant uf here, then so be it. But the truth is that the
real ?!pecial interest group in this legislation consists of a small handful of well-
heeled general partners, lawyers and investment bankers which are working to kill
or at least make Swiss Cheese out of this legislation. And the irony is that much
of their funding for these efforts is coming from the very investors this legislation
is designed to protect, and these people dont even know it.

With so many general partners actively maneuvering to hang on forever to the
assets they have under management and thus annuitizing their fee streams, the
motivation to do a roll-up is now as strong as it ever was. In closing, it is my belief
that if Federal legislation curbing abusive roll-ups does not come to pass and the
spotlight is taken off these transactions, the SEC will be unable to keep up with
all the new roll-up filings flooding its offices as fee-hungry attorneys and investment
bankers push to roll-up every last partnership. And many general partners who
have seen their fellow sponsors make out like bandits in their own self-serving roll-
ups will be more than happy to jump on the roll-up bandwagon. Thank you.

SUPPLEMENTAL WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
OF REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUSTS, INC.

The National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, Inc. (NAREIT) re-
spectfully submits the following comments to the Subcommittee on Securities of the
Senate Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs Committee during its consideration of
S. 424, “The Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993.” These comments are
submitted in addition to the oral testimony presented on behalf of the Association
before the subcommittee on April 20, 1993.

NAREIT is the national trade association for the REIT industry. It represents
over 150 qualified REITs and more than 650 law firms, accounting firms, brokerage
firms and others involved in the REIT industry. NAREIT was founded in 1960,!
when the REIT industry’s enabling legislation was enacted in the tax code.

1. BACKGROUND

Real estate investment trusts, or REITSs, are often described as mutual funds for
real estate. Like mutual funds, REITs are generally organized as ordina? corpora-
tions (some may be formed as business trusts) and are entitled to a deduction for
dividends paid to shareholders. In order to be entitled to the dividends paid deduc-
tion, the tax laws generally require that REITs operate as passive investors in rent-

! NAREIT was originally known as the National Association of Real Estate Investment Funds
(NAREIF). Its name was changed when it reorganized in 1972.
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al properties or mortgages, and mandate that REITs pay out at least 95 percent of
their net income to shareholders each year.

REITs differ from partnerships in many respects. They generally do not pass
through, the character-of their, income to investors,? nor do they pass through cred-
its, losses or deductions. REIT shareholders benefit from receiving the simplified
Form 1099 for dividends, rather than the more complex Schedule K-1 for partner-
ships. Generally, a majority of a REIT’s board of directors must be independent of
management under state law. As is the case with corporate shareholders generally,
REIT shareholders are entitled by law to elect or remove board members as they
see fit. As corporate investors, REIT shareholders are also entitled to the procedural
protections afforded by state corporation laws for mergers and other major
restructurings, includirllﬁ':the rovisions for dissenters ?ﬁmxsal rights. Unlike most
partnership interests, REIT shares must (under the R tax provisions) be freely
transferable and most REIT shares are listed for trading on either the national
stock exchanges or in the secondary stock markets.

H. DISCUSSION

A. OPPOSITION TO S. 424

NAREIT has consistently maintained over the past two years that the REIT in-
dustry was not part of the rolluFrproblem, and that it can and should be part of
the solution to the problem. REITs offer partnership investors an opportunity to
convert their interests into freely tradable corporate securities in an industry that
is subject to the discipline and scrutiny of the public markets. As noted in the Asso-
ciation’s oral testimony before the subcommittee,® total returns on equity REIT
shares over the past twenty years, and especially over the past two years, have been
exceedingly strong. We firmly believe that the REIT vehicle offers a very positive
alternative to limited partners whose investments are languishing in illiquid and
perhaﬁs poorly managed partnership vehicles. NAREIT has always been concerned
that the proposed rollup legislation risks taking away this important investment, al-
ternative for perhaps hundreds of thousands of limited partners.

Nevertheless, when the first rollup legislative proposals were introduced, NAREIT
neither supported nor opposed the proposals, but limited its comments to the overly
broad scope of the legislation and to certain other technical matters. At the time,
abuses were in fact occurring in connection with some partnership rollups, notwith-
standing that those transactions were approved by a majority of the limited part-
ners involved.* Since those bills were introduced, however, many important develop-
ments have occurred that have convinced the Association to oppose this legislation.

Over the past two years, more than 40 new REITs have begun trading, includi
almost two dozen initial public offerings, most of which would have been considere
rollups under the first rollup bills introduced in Congress. It is fair to say that many
of these transactions might never have been done, or even considered, if one of the
original rollup bills had been enacted.® Yet, today, virtually every one of these new
REITs is trading well above its initial trading price and paying regular dividends
to shareholders.® In fact, in sharp contrast to several years ago, some analysts
maintain today that real estate managers have a fiduciary obligation to recommend
rollup conversions into a REIT to their investors.

On October 30, 1991, the Securities and Exchange Commission adopted extensive
regulations (referred to herein as the “900 rules”)’ affecting the disclosure obliga-
tions and other matters in connection with the proxy and registration statements
involving rollup transactions. In addition, the l&ational Association of Securities
Dealers has submitted proposed rule changes affecting rollups to the SEC and the

2Capital gains ma berassed through to shareholders.

3See, TE lMON% OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT
TRUSTS, INC. BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON SECURITIES OF THE SENATE BANK-
ING COMMITTEE by Louis J. Garday, Sr. Vice President, NAREIT, April 20, 1993.

4Many of l.h‘ee‘rannership rollups experienced precipitous declines in the trading values of
their newly listed securities soon after trading began. It was not possible then, nor is it now,
to quantify the extent to which the trading losses were attributable to abusive practices associ-
ate% with the rollups, or to a simple over-valuation of the underlying real estate assets during
the onset of a nationwide real estate depression.

5The Association is mindful that the current lefislative proposal includes several reasonable
exemptions, not included in the original rollup bills, for certain transactions that are unrelated
to the rollup problem. Nevertheless, it submits that the legislation remains over-broad in its cur-
rent form and, if enacted, will foreclose many beneficial transactions.

8See REITWaltch, The National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, Inc. (March
1993).
717 C.F.R. Parts 210, 229, 239 and 240. The substantive provisions of the regulations are
found in Items 900, et seq, of i’an 229.
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North American Securities Administrators Association has adopted rollufl idelines
for a variety of offerings subject to blue sky registration procedures. California and
Massachusetts have enacted, respectively, legislative and regulatory measures ad-
dressing /rollup transactions:; Without specifically endorsing any of the existing gov-
ernmental and agency responses to rollups, N, IT observes that the regulatory
environment for these transactions has changed dramatically over the past two

ars.

Investors have also become more sophisticated about rollup transactions than
they were in the late eighties. To the best of our knowledge, underwriters will not
even consider transactions involving the types of abuses associated with early rollup
transactions. The market today does not tolerate practices such as paying brokers
only to solicit rollup approvals from limited partners, extensive conflicts of interest,
overly generous compensation for general partner interests, etc. Many of the highly
successful initial offerings of REIT shares during the past two years involved the
conversion of existing limited partnerships, yet these transactions did not involve
the types of abuses associated with the early partnership rollups.

Aocordinell{., NAREIT does not believe the progosed rollup legislation is needed at

this time. ether attributable to changes in the economy, existing regulatory re-
sponses to rollups or increased investor sophistication, the rollup problems of the
pastAt}{Eear to be resolved. Corrective Federal legislation is not needed.
- N IT further opposes the legislation because of the risk that it will do more
harm than good to the people it is intended to protect. Many faltering limited part-
nerships that could be revitalized by an initial public offering in the corporate secu-
rities markets will be unable or unwilling to fulfill all the reauirements of S. 424
(or, the more onerous requirements of its House counterpart, H.R. 617), because of
the substantial expense and delays attendant thereto.

In other instances, because of the breadth and ambiguity of the proposed legisla-
tion, compliance with its requirements may force a company to adopt a plan of reor-
fanization that is more harmful to investors than the company’s own preferred plan.

n a recent case in California, involving one of the first companies to seek compli-
ance with California’s rollup statute, the California Department of Corporations pro-
hibited the apﬁll:i“cant from including its real estate management operations in its
proposed new REIT offering. The governmental decision was made, notwithstanding
a clear market preference to consolidate management in a REIT in order to gain
operating efficiencies and avoid conflicts of interest. As reported in an article dis-
cussing the transaction in the April 12, 1993 issue of Barron’s, “[s]aid one industry
veteran, {the adverse result] probably wasn’t intentional. Nevertheless, it definitely
hurts the very investors the legislation was designed to protect.’”

Accordingly, NAREIT urges the Subcommittee to reconsider whether this legisla-
tion is necessary or approrriate to fulfill its purpose. Until there is an obvious and
pmssin%}il\eegl{or Federal legislation, the Subcommittee should defer any further ac-
tion on this bill.

B. ANALYSIS OF S. 424

Although the Association is opposed to S. 424, there are several important amend-
ments that should be made to the bill if it is enacted into law. Generally, the Asso-
ciation l-Yrel'ers the Senate version, S. 424, of the rollup bill over that recently passed
in the House of Representatives, H.R. 617. However, NAREIT is also concerned that

without the following proposed changes to S. 424, this l?lslation risks stalling the
economic recovery that is now underway in the securitized real estate market.

1. Rollup Definition

The most serious flaw in the bill is the scope of the transactions to which it ap-
plies. The controversial rollups in the late eighties almost always involved the merg-
er of non-listed real estate (or, to a much lesser extent, oil and gas) limited partner-
ships whose general partners were identical or affiliated, which encouraged inflated
fees and excessive compensation to the general partners. The disclosure documents
were sometimes intentionally confusing and complex, with inadequate summaries of
the transaction. In some cases, the voting rights of limited partners were allegedly
abridged when their interests were converted into shares oF a new entity. Brokers
were paid only for soliciting approvals from limited partners, and the exchange val-
ues oﬁhe securities were often inflated. However, the potential application of the
proposed rollup legislation extends far beyond these abusive practices.

ith certain narrow exceptions, the rollup bill defines any “. . . combination or
reorganization of limited partnerships, directly or indirectly, in which some or all
of the investors in the limited partnerships receive new securities or securities in
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another entity . . .” as a rollup.? Under this definition, arguably the sale of assets
to a buyer in exchange for triple A-rated corporate bonds is a rollup. Similarly, the
exchange of an office building for the stock of a widely-traded, blue-chip company
such as Microsoft;; would be-considered a rollup. In even a simple bankruptcy
reorganization would likely be considered a rollup.

The application of the SEC’s 900 rules is probably a good indication of the types
of transactions that will be impacted by this bill. Although we do not have specific
statistics, NAREIT understands that a majority of the SEC-filed transactions that
are subject to the SEC 900 rules do not involve either real estate or oil and gas
partnerships and bear no resemblance to the abusive rollups of the past. Instead,
the registrants included family partnerships that failed to meet a Regulation D ex-
emption, research and development companies, high-tech businesses, etc.

If this bill is enacted, it should apply only to abusive rollup transactions, which
should be defined based on those characteristics that were common to abusive trans-
actions in the past. Furthermore, no business reorganization or sale of assets should
be deemed an abusive transaction solely because of the technical manner in which
it is structured. Acoordingl{, we maintain that no transaction should be subject to
the requirements of the bill, unless the transaction includes adverse changes to the
riﬁht.s of limited partners, as described in regulations to be issued by the SEC,
which are likely to engender a significant loss of value to investors.

NAREIT proposes the following definition of a rollup in Flace of the introductory
language in proposed new subsection (h)(4XA) (section 2 of the bill, lines 22-24, p.
7, and lines 1 and 2, p. 8):

[A rollup is a transaction involving—]

“(A) the merger of two or more real estate limited partnerships (none of
the securities of which are reported under a transaction reporting plan de-
clared effective before January 1, 1991, by the Commission under section
11A) that have identical or affiliated general partners and in which the lim-
ited partners receive new securities or securities in another entity, provided
that the transaction involves adverse changes in the rights of limited -
ners (as described in regulations issued by the Commission) that are hkelx
to engender a significant loss of value in their investment, other than—

In connection with the foregoing definition of a rollup, NAREIT recommends re-
taining all of the exceptions provided in the current bill that follow the general defi-
nition.

If the foregoing proposal is not accepted by the Subcommittee, then NAREIT rec-
ommends that an exception from the general definition be provided for arms-le
transactions between unaffiliated companies. This exception should be in addition
to those provided in the existing bill. New clause (vi) should be added to proposed
subsection (hX4)XA):

{Such term does not include a transaction—}

“(vi) involving securities that are issued in an arms-length transaction for
the assets or interests in a partnership, the general partner(s) of which is
(are) not affiliated with the issuer.”

This exception could be narrowed, Xet still retain its essential purpose, if it were
made contingent on the newly issued securities having been traded on a national
8 exchanafe for at least twelve months prior to the transaction.

NAREIT also recommends excluding non-acquisitive, or divisive, transactions and
bankruptcy or insolvency reorganizations from the proposed new subsection (hX4XB)
(lines 9-25, p. 9, and lines 1-12, p. 10 of the bill), relating to the reorganization
of a single partnership. Insofar as NAREIT is aware, rollup criticisms have never
included divisive reorganizations, althot:fh such transactions appear to fall within
the over-broad definition of a rollup under the bill. Divisive transactions generally
occur when a development and leasing company decides to spin-off its rental prop-
erties into a separate co;ndpany, shares of which are distributed pro rata to its inves-
tors. It may also be used by a company in order to separate its retail operations
from the management duties associated with its real estate. The purpose of the
transaction is to achieve operating efficiencies and/or to attract new capital. Simi-
larly, ordinary bankrug‘u:y and insolvency reor%anizations do not necessarily involve
any rollup issues and should be excepted from the legislation.

2. Effective Dates

Section 2 of the bill, relating to the proxy solicitation rules, is generally effective
upon the bill's enactment, thereby making it illegal to solicit rol uglproxies of any
kind. The SEC is required to issue final regulations implementing this section with-

8 Proposed subsection (h)X4), line 22-24, p. 7 of the bill.
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in twelve months. This section effectively imposes a moratorium on any business re-
organizations that are subject to the bill until the SEC issues final regulations,
which practically speaking will be twelve months after enactment.

It is imperdtive/that no_moratoriums be imposed on such a wide range of business
reorganizations. The SEC already has extensive regulations in place regarding
rollups (albeit not issued to implement the requirements of this legislation). There
is no apparent need to halt the many transactions now underway and thus, jeopard-
ize the economic recovery that is taking place in the securitized real estate markets.
The bill should explicitly state that section 2 thereof will not be effective until final
regulations are issued.

tion 3 of the bill provides that the national securities exchanges shall issue
rules iring that appraisal and compensation rights, or other comparable rights,
be proviﬁed to investors in a rollup transaction. This section is made effective eight-
een months after enactment. The House version of the rollup bill, H.R. 617, also pro-
vides eighteen months for the exchanges to issue appraisal rules, but further pro-
v}dn}als l.;ulalt section 3 shall apply to any securities issued after the date of enactment
of the bill.

In order to avoid an eighteen month moratorium on business reorganizations
under section 3, it is imperative that the Senate version of the effective date for this
section of the bill be adopted in any final legislation, rather than the House provi-
sion.

3. Preemption of State Law

The “Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993” represents the first time the
Federal Government through its securities laws will attempt to regulate the fairness
of securities transactions on a national scale. Historically, this duty has always been
left in the province of the states. If this legislation is enacted, its implementation
will be a monumental task and there will likely be numerous incidents of conflict
and overlapping jurisdictions with state blue sky rules and state corporate and part-
nership law.

Caliﬁ)mia has already enacted rollup legislation that overlaps and may prove in-
consistent with many provisions of the proposed Federal rollup legislation. The Cali-
fornia statute apé)lies to any rollup security offered in that state, whether or not the
security is traded on a national exchange. Like the Federal legislation, the Califor-
nia law also mandates that the national stock exchanges adopt certain rules and
practices that conform with the California rollup statute.

In addition, virtually all states already have appraisal or other comparable rights
for minority corporate shareholders in the event of a merger or other major reorga-
nization. California has already extended such rights to limited partners, and other
states reportedly are considering doing this. Any of these state laws theoretically
could conflict with the proposed Federal rollup law, with respect to the types of
transactions subject to appraisal rights, the rules for determining the value of ap-
praisal rights, the types of compensation or other forms of investor protection that
are permitted, etc.?

The Association recommends that if Federal rollup legislation is enacted, it should
preempt state rollup laws, at least to the extent that the securities issued in the
transaction are traded on a national exchange. Until the California rollup legislation
was enacted, states generally have not required blue sky registration of exchan,
listed securities. By providing that the Federal law preemrts state rollup laws, the
statute will preserve the blue sky exemption that historically has been available for
{isted securities and, more importantly, will avoid extensive potential conflicts in the

aw.

With respect to ordinary appraisal and comparable rights already available in
many states, the Association will be pleased to work with the subcommittee to
evaluate potential conflicts in this area and devise legislative solutions. Generally,
except in California, such rights are available only in the case of corporate vehicles
and would not conflict with provisions of the Senate rollup bill. However, such con-
flicts may arise in the case of partnerships that are subject to California law, and
these conflicts will increase dramatically if more states extend appraisal rights to
limited partners. If the House version, H.R. 617, of the rollup bill is enacted, con-

® Although most corporate entities, such as REITs, would not be directly subject to the ap-
praisal rules in S. 424, such entities could become subject to these rules if they are “indirectly”
part of a limited partnership rollup. In addition, corporate REITs could be directly subject to
the appraisal rules, if the House version of the rollup bill (H.R. 617), which applies to limited
partnerships and “substantially economically equivalent entities,” is enacted.
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flicts with state corporate appraisal laws could easily arise, since that bill arguably
includes some REITs within its rollup definition.1?

4. Appraisal and,Compensation Rights ‘

Finally, NAREIT recommends that the appraisal and compensation rights, as pro-
vided in section 3 of S. 424, be deleted from the bill. Assuming that the SEC’s 900
rules are at least partly responsible for the disappearance of abusive rollup trans-
actions, it is clear that the implementation of Federal appraisal rights is not needed.
This part of the bill also has the greatest potential for injuring investors, since it
will preclude the very partnerships most in need of additional capital from accessing
the public markets through a newly organized REIT. As noted in part 3, above, im-
plementation of such ﬁ% ts may also generate significant conflicts with state law.

Implementation of Federal a £raisal rights will necessarily involve the stock ex-
changes (and, ultimately, the SEC and Federal courts) in overseeing the valuation
of as yet unlisted comganies. The exchanges may also be forced to oversee the provi-
sion of monetary or other conépensation to dissenting minority investors. Neither the
stock exchanges nor the SEC are appropriate entities for enforcing these types of
rights, which historically were a matter of state law. Ironically, the enforcement of
the proi)osed appraisal rights will be on behalf of dissenting minority investors, who
generally will have elected not to receive the exchange-listed securities that will be
1ssued to the approving majority investors. These interests are not within the nor-
mal jurisdiction of either the stock exchanges nor the SEC.

Deleting apﬁ:‘aisal r;ths from the bill will not alter those provisions of the bill
that address the actual abuses associated with rollups in the past. In addition to
the extensive new disclosure rules provided in section 2 of the bill, section 3 will
continue to provide that (1) limited partners’ voting rights may not be abridged, (2)
limited partners may not be required to bear an unfair portion of the costs associ-
ated with a rollup, and (3) restrictions must be adopted relating to the exchange
of contingent fees or the provision of future services for non-contingent interests.

III. CONCLUSION

NAREIT did not adopt a position on the merits of this bill until it had the oppor-
tunity to observe the positive performance of the securitized real estate markets
over the past two years, in particular the successful conversion of many illiquid lim-
ited partnerships into REITs. The Association finally decided to oppose the bill only
after it was convinced that the abusive rollup problems of the past had subsided
and that the bill could cause substantial harm to many of the beneficial transactions
occurring today.

The existing REIT industry has little to gain and a great deal to lose if a new
flurry of abusive partnership rollups occurs using the REIT vehicle. However,
NAREIT opposes this bill because it believes it will foreclose future opportunities
both for investors and existing REITs, by freezing much of the real estate industry
in status quo.

We appreciate the opportunity to present our views to the subcommittee and hope
that they are helpful to you in your deliberations. Please let us know if we can pro-
vide any further assistance to the subcommittee.

10 See footnote 9.
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TESTIMONY OF MARK GOLDBERG, DIRECTOR OF DUE DILIGENCE
FIRST VICE PRESIDENT OF ROYAL ALLIANCE ASSOCIATES, INC.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The eyes of many people, including general partners planning rollups, their attor-
neys and accountants, are on the activities of this Subcommittee and the progress
of Senate Bill 424 and House Bill 617. Only the actions of the California Depart-
ment of Corporations, in my opinion, have stopped a flood of rollup activity. Pending
the enactment of this legislation and adoption of rules, California Department of
Corporations may no longer be an obstacle to abusive rollups. It is therefore impera-
tive for this legislation, and guidelines to follow, to be comprehensive. Otherwise,
I fear the intent of this committee to protect investors will be eluded. It is time to
address a national problem on a national basis.

The current NASD proposal and California actions have been very helpful but are
not sufficient to fully protect investors. Most importantly, there is substantial prece-
dent in Federal law for regulating the activities of fiduciaries in their dealings with
investors. General partners are such fiduciaries.

INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: Good afternoon, my name is Mark
Goldberg, Director of Due Diligence and First Vice President of Royal Alliance Asso-
ciates, Inc. Royal Alliance is a subsidiary of SunAmerica, Inc., a diversified financial
services company. SunAmerica and it’s broker-dealers have over 3,500 registered
representatives in 50 states. These representatives come from a diverse background
and many sold interests in a variety of limited partnerships over the years. In the
current era of rollup proposals these representatives look to their broker-dealer for
guidance. Though Royal Alliance may not have directly sold interests in all the part-
nerships which have been the subject of rollup proposals, our representatives have
had clients affected by many proposals to rollup public partnershig: and are likely
to have clients in many future proposed rollups. While I appear before you in my
individual capacity and not as a representative of my Company, the matters before
this Subcommittee impact my professional activities on a continuous basis.

Given my interest in the subject I thank the Subcommittee for the opportunity
to testify and applaud the Subcommittee for its interest in protecting a category of
investors in desperate need of protection. The eyes of many people, including gen-
eral partners planning rollups, their attorneys and accountants, are on the activities
of this Subcommittee and the progress of Senate Bill 424 and House Bill 617. Only
the actions of the California Department of Corporations, in my opinion, have
stopped a flood of rollup activity. Pending the enactment of this legislation and
adoption of rules, California Department of Corporations may no longer be an obsta-
cle to abusive roilups. It is therefore imperative for this legislation, and guidelines
to follow, to be comprehensive. Otherwise, I fear the intent of this committee to pro-
;ect' investors will be eluded. It is time to address a national problem on a national

asis.

L TRENDS IN ROLLUP ACTIVITY

-As you are aware, “rollup” transactions, wherein a number of previously inde-
pendent partnership are merged to a new form of entity, have received a large
amount of generally adverse publicity and criticism from the press and government
officials in recent years. This has resulted in the presentation of the pending Fed-
eral legislation, the proposal of amendments to the Rules of the National Associa-
tion of Securities Dealers, Inc. (“NASD”) which are currently pending approval at
the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”), proposal and enactment of new
rollup rules by the North American Securities Administrators Association
(‘NASAA”) and amendments to the NASAA Real Estate Program Guidelines, the is-
suance of an SEC interpretation of the disclosure required in connection with rollup
transactions (SEC Release No. 33-6900, June 17, 1991), the amendment of Regula-
tion S—K by the SEC to set forth specific disclosure requirements for mllug)trans—
actions (17 C.F.R. §§229.900 et. seq.) and the passage in California of the Partner
Protection Act which amended Sections 25100, 25103 and 25120 of the Corporations
Code and added Sections 25014.5, 25014.6 and 25014.7 to the Corporations Code.
In spite of this legislative activity, the interest of general partners in rollups has
not waned. To the contrary, the strong market for real estate investment trusts and
the interest on Wall Street in new real estate investment trust equity and debt
transactions has intensified the desire of sponsors to engage in rollup transactions.
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The majority of existing unlisted public and private limited partnerships are in-
volved in real estate. Rollups of these entities will proceed in great volume limited
only by the cost and regulatory barriers. The reasons are obvious.

General/partners are, orjowned by, human beings who can be expected to act in
their own economic interest. Although the limited partners were sold their invest-
ment with the understanding that the partnerships would have a finite life, general
partners, naturally, do not want to give up control of the Part.nership’s assets, and
the revenues they generate in fees and reimbursement of overhead. This is espe-
cially true since the decline in the—real estate market has generally left l‘ﬁ:;neml
partners with no prospect to share in any sales proceeds based on the subordinated
interests they originally received. It is on this backdrop thefv face the sobering re-
ality that their businesses are stagnating with fewer and fewer opportunities for
growth.

The incentives for general partners to attempt rollups are many. Rollups allow
general partners to obtain control of stock exchange listed real estate investment
trusts (“REITs”), which are currently in great favor on Wall Street. Such listed
REITs can raise money and increase assets under the control of the former general
partner, somethirég the partnership syndicator can generally no longer achieve. Fur-
ther, before the California rollup ?egislation, the general partner in a rollup could
obtain fees and participation in the ownership of assets that the general partner
was not otherwise entitled to under the partnership agreements.

Rollups can also benefit limited partners. Short of the sale of properties and dis-
tributions of any cash proceeds, the rollup into a REIT may offer the limited partner
the best hope for liquidity after 5 to 10 years in a generally illiquid investment.
While limited Y(art.nership interests trade sporadically and at deep discounts in the
secondary market, REIT shares listed on an exchange, at least for now, trade, on
average, at net asset value or a premium. While the rollup may create adverse tax
consequences, it at least gives the limited partner the ability to liquidate at or near
current value. Most critically, a rollu ay can enhance the value of assets and
cash flow by allowing a significant reduction in the cost of debt. This ability to re-
duce the cost of debt is a result of the REIT’s ability to raise new equity to pay
down debt and then to directly or effectively cross collateralize its assets and
securitize the remaining debt at the favorable rates now available. Absent a rollup,
such refinancing is generally not possible.

II. CURRENT AND POTENTIAL PROBLEMS WITH LIMITED PARTNER-
SHIP ROLLUPS

The basic problem with rollups, absent regulation to prevent abuse, is that the
general partner may extort benefits for itself as the price of providing the benefits
of a rollup. Without regulation, general partners may present a complex rollup to
limited Fartner which includes significant benefits for the general partner at the ex-
pense of the limited partners. The limited partners must vote on the entire package
on a “take it or leave it” basis.

The limited partners may not be sophisticated investors. There i8 no exchange
listed trading market with professional investors to lf'm'lge the proposals. The nature
of the general partner’s control, including the abili

ity to deny transfer of limited
partnership interests, makes it difficult for alternative proposals to be made. Rollup
transactions involve basically untraded securities and entities which exist outside
the scrutiny of the public market. Similar transactions involving trading securities
would have to deal with professional investors and arbitrageurs, possible opposing
offers and the market’s immediate price reaction to any proposal. Rollup trans-
actions, on the other hand, have taken place with one sided solicitations by high
g‘ressure professional solicitation firms contacting generally uninformed investors.

hese solicitation firms are usually not broker-dealers and are basically unregu-
lated. Their high pressure telephone calls are the key moment in the investors sof:u-
itation, especially since the rollup prospectus, despite the commendable efforts of
the SEC, remains indecipherable to the untrained investor, and sometimes difficult
even for the trained professional. To date, the natural obstacles inherent in the situ-
ation have left few ways to effectively or economically organize any opposition or
counter-proposals. There is no effective way to counter the unregulated pressure tac-
tics of the solicitation firm given the expense of a counter solicitation and the obsta-
cles to success of hostile proposals.

Absent regulation, there is no effective way to force the general partner to live
up to its original promise and legal obligation to act as a fiduciary, solely in the
interest of the limited partners, to liquidate the properties at some point and not
to deal in its own interest at the expense of the limited partners.
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III. GAPS AND AMBIGUITIES IN CURRENT LAW AND PROPOSALS

A. CALIFORNIA LAwW AND THE PROPOSED RULES OF THE NASD WHILE VERY HELP-
FUL Do NoT PROVIDE COMPLETELY ADEQUATE PROTECTION FOR INVESTORS

Prior'to’ the adogtion of the Partner Protection Act in California, Section 25100(o)
of the California Corporations Code exempted transactions from the review of the
Commissioner in the permit (l:xaliﬁcation process where the securities to be issued
were “listed or a%proved for listing” on a designated stock exchange. The amend-
ment to Section 25100(o) of the Corporations Code in the Partner Protection Act re-
moved the availability of this exemption for rollup transactions. The exemption is
no longer available for a “rollup transactions” unless the rollup transaction is an “el-
igible rollup transaction” as defined in Section 25014.7(a) of the Corporations Code.
In order to be an “eligible rollu}) transaction,” the rollup entity would have to have
its securities listed or accepted for listing on an exchange both certified by the Com-
missioner and which had established detailed procedures to protect limited partners
in rollup transactions. Since there are currently no—exchanges that qualify, any
rollup transaction subject to the jurisdiction of California must obtain a permit.! As
of now, there is no clear procedure for the Commissioner to certify that the protec-
tive procedures adozpted by an exchange satisfy the procedures outlined in the Part-
ner Protection Act.

One obvious difference between the NASD proposals and the Partner Protection
Act is that the Partner Protection Act does not contemplate that the dissenter’s
right outlined in the Act can be avoided or waived based on a broad concept of “com-
parable rights,” a concept which is included in the NASD proposals. This means
that 1 do not know if the NASD lymﬁ)osals will or will not result in an exemption
in California for rollups accepted for listing on NASDAQ NMS. If the NASD propos-
als eliminate the scrutiny of the California Department of Corporations, the “com-
parable rights” provisions of the NASD rules become a method to by which sponsors
can avoid the imposition of dissenter'’s: rights by regulators in California and avoid
the dissenter’s rights otherwise provided for in the NASD rules. This is a very seri-
ous gap and limitation on current investor protection.

The NASD proposals contain three specific “comparable rights” which may replace
dissenter’s rights to cash or marketable securities in a rollup. These are: (i) a 756
percent approval requirement; (ii) review by an inde?endent committee; or (iii) any
other comparable right accepted by the NASD. The last comparable right is objec-
tionable since it is the equivalent of having no definitive standard. The 75 percent
vote requirement is not objectionable since it could be rarely used in m{l roadly
held partnership. The independent committee concept is well intentioned. However,
given the liability which no indemnification could fully protect against, the time and
expertise required, and the difficulty in identifying a truly independent committee,
with the incentive to do the work it is probably impractical. It is unfortunately like-
ly that any such committee will be compromised and wholly ineffective. A review
committee should not be a replacement for strong dissenter’s rights to a cash or
cash e(gxivalent buyout.

The NASD proposals only apply to rollux transactions in which an NASD member
participates or listing is sought on NASDAQ Rollup sponsors can easily avoid either
requirement by listing on other exchanges, using unregulated solicitation firms and
usinﬁ appraisers licensed as investment advisers or others who are not members of
the . This is a serious gap in investor protection.

B. GENERAL PARTNER AFFILIATES SHOULD NOT PARTICIPATE IN A ROLLUP

California law and the NASD proposals provide a detailed specific procedure for
valuation of a general partner’s interest in the rollup partnerships, but are silent
on the valuation of other assets or entities that the general partner may seek to
include in the rollup. Such silence can be interpreted to mean that other entities

1 There are certain possible exemptions still available for institutional, private or other limited
transactions. See California Corporations Code § 25100 and Commissioner Rule § 260.103.

3Contrary W the understanding of many, the Partner Protection Act does not contain the
standard mandated by statute that the Commissioner in California must apply in review"ie::f a
permit ap&licau'on related o a rollup transaction. In reviewing a permit application related to
a mllur, e Commissioner may deny mgiuﬂizution or reorganization and the proposed issu-
ance of urities are fair, just and equitable to all security holders affected. Corporations Code
$265140(c). This standard is subject to extremely broad interpretation. Apparently, the Commis-
sioner in practice will look Lo the Partnership Protection Act for guidance as to what is fair,
just and equitable, but it also appears that the Commissioner will also look to California’s real
estate and general merit guides and policies in reviewing a permit application related to a roll-
up. However, since there are no definitive written standard speciﬁcall{ for rollups, I cannot look
to the California Commissioner as a replacement for definitive Federal standards.
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or assets may not be included, and this a}}pcars to be the initial conclusion reached
by the Department of Corporations in California.

This is a very important current issue as general partners seek to include their
management company_in' rollips in exchange for millions of dollars of participation
in the rollup assets. The stock market currently seems to place a premium on self
advised REITs. The general partner usually has an affiliate receiving management
fees for managing the partnership properties. These management contracts are gen-
erally terminable on limited notice without compensation by the partnerships under
the original conditions imposed by state regulators and under terms of the original
offering. The current issue is whether the general partners can make the rollup en-
tity buy these contracts for large cash value even thouih they could be terminated
without payment. They do not seek to do this directly but by including their man-
agement company in the rollup, valued primarily on the basis of these terminable
contracts. This is a perfect example of extorting concessions as a condition to a roll-
up—making limited partners pay millions of dollars to purchase the value of man-
agement contracts they had the power to terminate without payment.

1 believe it should be made clear that the purchase of assets other than interests
in the rollup partnerships themselves should be left for a separate vote or a vote
after the R I’F is a tra inf entity and should not be a condition of a rollup. This
would require the approval of independent trustees—or directors and be tested in
the full view of an active trading marketplace.

C. RoLLUP LEGISLATION SHOULD NOT PREVENT LIMITED PARTNERS FROM OBTAINING
BETTER OFFERS

Most current law and proposals scem to draw no substantive distinction between
proposals of a current general partner and unaffiliated entities.® Rollup legislation
should be designed to protect limited ﬁartners from the general partner because: (i)
the general partner is a fiduciary to the limited partners and has a conflict of inter-
est; (ii) the general partner controls access to the limited partners and partnership
information; (iii) the general partner has certain powers under the partnership
agreement which makes it difficult for others to tender for limited partnershif) inter-
ests; (iv) the general partner may access the partnership’s funds to pay for planning
and effecting its proposal; and, perhaps most critically, (v) because tﬂere is generally
no one invo%ved in a general partner proposed rollup with the resources, interest
and practical ability to protect and advise the limited partners. While unaffiliated
parties should be held to disclosure standards, rollup legislation will not help lim-
ited partners to obtain maximum value if it is a barrier to unaffiliated parties pro-
posing alternatives to a general partner proposed rollup. When an unaffiliated party
makes a proposal, the general partner is there to advise and protect the limited
partners. In addition, unaffiliated parties are not fiduciaries with the advantages of
the general partner to control the partnership and access to partnership funds. Roll-
up legislation should encourage the presentation of all competing offers to the lim-
ited partners, and not prevent it. Current legislation and proposals do not achieve
this goal. The cost of presenting a competing offer, which I have heard estimated
to be a minimum of three to four million dollars, is already a major barrier to lim-
ited partners getting the maximum possible price. .

For these reasons I believe that general partners should be required, if they pro-
pose a rollup, and possibly even if they do not, to communicate to limited partners
all alternative rollup or tender offer or property sale offer proposals, to negotiate
in good faith concerning such proposals and to not use any authority they may have,

38ection 2(bX 13) of the proposed amendments to Appendix F of the Rules of Fair Practice
of the NASD excludes from the definition of a “Rollup” a “proposal by an independent, non-affili-
ated third party to succeed to a general partner(s) . . . interest that is approved by 66% percent
of the investors” as long as the general partners do not get more compensation than provided
for in the partnership agreements. The NASD explained that this exclusion was justified be-
cause “such a transaction is closer to a hostile acquisition by a third party . . . than to a rollup
transaction as intended to be covered by the proposed rule change. In such situations, the lim-
ited partners have a bonafide choice of tendering or exchanging their shares. . . .” NASD sub-
mission to the SEC at page 32 (January 28, 1993). While | agree with the reasoning of this
exclusion, | am concerned about the other implications of the language taking away rights that
limited partners currently have pursuant to partnership agreements. Partnership agreements
often provide for the removal of a general partner by the vote of a mere majority of the limited
partners. While I don’t think that it was the intent of the NASD, some might interpret this
section to mean that a mere move to remove the general partner of any number of partnershi
by a simple majority vote is a “Rollup” it may restrict existing rights of limited partners. If t;
intent of the section is to exclude tender or rollup proposals by unaffiliated parties accompanied
by removal of the general, as long as there is payment of no more than the contractual amount
due to the general partner, then the language excludes all hostile tenders and I both agree with
the language and lgink the exclusion should be clarified and included in the Federal legislation.
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such as authority to deny the transfer of ownership of limited partnership interests,
to block alternate proposals that the limited partners indicate they would prefer.
For the same reason I believe that the definition of a rollup should clearly exclude
a cash or cash equivalent tender for all or part of the limited partnership interests
by a party’independent‘of 'the-general partner. For this purpose a cash equivalent
tender should include a tender using a seasoned security trading on a major ex-
change. In these situations, the existinﬁ tender offer regulatory scheme and the gen-
eral partner are sufficient to protect the limited partners and assure that they are
properly informed. This will assure that limited partners have the benefit of the
market to obtain the best price possible.

It is for the same reasons rollup proposals should not be allowed to include anti-
takeover provisions in the rollup entities organizational documents.

D. GENERAL PARTNERS SHOULD NoT BE ALLOWED To ENGAGE IN SELF DEALING
THAT WouLD HAVE BEEN PROHIBITED WITH THE PARTNERSHIPS

Partnership agreements of public limited partnerships generally prohibit a variety
of self dealing transactions, including the lending of rart.nership assets to the gen-
eral partners. In at least one recent rollup proposal, the general partner sought
multi-million dollar non-interest bearing loans from the rollup entity. It was argued
that these loans were nccessary to allow the general partner to pay liabilities in-
volved in making up its negative capital account pursuant to the partnership agree-
ments. Of course, no one proposed non-interest bearing loans to the limited partners
to pay their tax liability resulting from the proposed rollup. I believe that approval
of self dealing transactions with the fiduciary general partner should not ge re-
quired of limited partners as a condition of a rollup.

E. INDEPENDENT APPRAISALS OF THE ASSETS OF ALL PARTNERSHIPS ARE REQUIRED
To INFORM AND PROTECT INVESTORS

Senate Bill 424 requires appraisal rights for dissenter’s but does not require an
appraisal of assets in all partnerships. A full appraisal of all assets is necessary not
just to protect dissenter’s but to protect and inform all limited partners in an area
where the general partner has an inherent conflict of interest. The general partners
conflict arises in at least two specific circumstances.

First, in order to protect itself from liability, a general partner may seek to bail
out a partnership that has no equity left and cannot pay debts by rolling it up with
stronger partnerships and may make the representations necessary to achieve this
end. Second, a general partner has an incentive to maximize the shares in the roll-
up entity attributable to partnerships in which the general partner has a greater
percentage interest. This creates an incentive to overvalue the assets of those part-
nerships and undervalue the assets of others to maximize the general partner’s
share of the rollup entity. Again, this was viewed by many to have occurred in a
previous rollup. Truly independent and qualified third party appraisals help to pre-
vent abuses of this nature.

F. LiMITED PARTNERS NEED BETTER ADVICE ON THE TRADING AcTIVITY OF ROLLUPS

Limited partners often sell their shares in the rollup entity in the early days of
trading when the selling pressure assures they receive a poor price. Rolf:xp ocu-
ments should provide clear disclosure of these historical trends so limited partners
can make informed decisions.

IV. SUBSTANTIVE REGULATION IS JUSTIFIED WHEN FIDUCIARIES
DEAL WITH ASSETS OF INVESTORS

I have heard the thought expressed that any restriction on the ability of 51 per-
cent of the limited partners to agree with the general partner on a rollup is an in-
terference with the right to contract. That is a spurious argument. When the origi-
nal public part.nershir was sold, a prospectus and partnership agreement was com-
pleted with the involvement of state and Federal regulators. The original agiree-
ment, as required by state guidelines and also as provided by state common law,
express| Yprovided, and represented to investors, that the general partner was a FI-
D CIAI{ bound to act in the interests of limited partners. The fiduciary duty of
a general partner to limited partners is one of the HIGHEST GOOD FAITH and
is the equivalent of the duty of a trustee under a trust agreement. It is a violation
of that duty for a fiduciary to demand benefits for itself in order to fulfill its duty
to act for the limited partners. Such a duty is not waivable, even if it is couched
in terms of amending a contract.

For over 50 years Congress has seen the need to regulate thosec who have a fidu-
ciary or other special relationship with an investor’s assets, irrespective of any con-
sent of the investor. The Investment Company Act of 1940 regulates the actions of
sponsors in respect of mutual funds and other investment companies. The Invest-
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ment Advisers Act regulates how investment advisers deal with clients. The Securi-
ties Exchange Act of 1934 governs how broker-dealers deal with clients. The Trust
Indenture Act deals with how trustees must act under trust indentures that govern
most debt offerings:) The)Employee Retirement Income Securitﬁ Act of 1974 governs
how all manner of fiduciaries and parties in interest deal with pension assets. The
general partner fiduciary of z;f)ublic partnership may be a rare exception as a feder-
ally unregulated fiduciary dealing with the assets of public investors.

WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF A. DOUGLAS PEABODY
PRESIDENT, MEIGHER, PEABODY & COMPANY, INC.

Chairman Dodd and Members of the Subcommittee: I am pleased to have the op-
portunity today to appear before the subcommittee to give t.estimon{ as to one par-
ticular issuer’s experience with the limited partnership rollup legislation originally
proposed in June 1991 by the Chairman as S. 2226 which is now before the sub-
committee as S. 424, as well as the regulations adopted by the Securities and Ex-
change Commission in October 1991, or proposed by the National Association of Se-
curities Dealers and the various exchanges during 1991 and 1992. Similar legisla-
tion was introduced in the House of Representatives by Congressman Markey which
I believe passed as H.R. 1885 in November 1991.

I am here today representing Houston Biotechnology Incorporated (“HBI”) of The

Woodlands, Texas, nears Houston, in my capacity as a member of the Board of Di-
rectors. I should point out that I am also a shareholder of HBI as well as a limited
ranner of Houston Biotech Partners, L.P., a $27 million research and development
imited partnership affiliated with HBI (the “Partnership”). Throughout 1991 and
the better part of 1992, HBI and Houston Biotech Partners, L.P. were engaged in
the dprocess of combining those two legal entities for the mutual benefit of the share-
holders of HBI and the limited partners of the Partnership. Coincidentally and
somewhat unfortunately, our efforts ran headlonww the legislative and regulatory
efforts to curb abusive partnership rollups. ile our transaction was quite
straightforward by most everyone’s objective standards, since it involved only the
exchange of interests in a single partnership for common stock of a single related
entity, we nonetheless got caught up in the regulatory web like the proverbial
mouse in the dance of elephants.

Prior to my é)resent l&osil‘.ion in m{ own investment management firm, I was with
Inco Venture Capital Management for eleven years, most recently as President and
Managing Principal. IVCM, as we called it, has provided seed and early stage cap-
ital for many businesses in the United States since 1974. IVCM provided capital to
well over 125 companies across many industry sectors including many companies in
the biot.echnolo%y industry which have become Eublicly held companies. Among the
companies we funded were Genentech, Inc., iogen, Inc., ImmunoGen,Inc., The
Liposome Company and SCIOS-NOVA. Many of these companies used the R & D
Pa:lrt.nership as financing vehicles and have subsequently rolled them up without in-
cident.

In the typical biotechnology company, the development process is long, lated,
risky and very expensive. A successful company will go public and create liquidity
for its shareholders before it produces any revenue. Partnerships may be employed
along the way as vehicles to insulate the company from the total risk of develo
ment of a particular drug while giving investors an opportunity to invest in a hij
risk/high reward type of situation. In some cases, as with the case of HBI, the il-
liquid Partnership vehicle is used to raise large sums of patient capital needed for
drug development directly from high net worth individuals without having to take
on the volatility of the public markets. Since most of these partnerships anticipate
that the company will go public before the partners are likely to share in any reve-
nue or income stream, they generally provide for some kind of rollup mechanism
involving an exchange for company stock. In buoyant public offering markets for bio-
technology issues, the take out can be automatic. When markets turn sour, as t.hey
did in 1987, the rollups may have to be negotiated. This was the case with HBI's
Partnership.

HBI was founded in 1984 by two professors at Baylor College of Medicine. The
Comgany is engaged in the research and development of biopharmaceutical qrodnct.s
for the prevention and treatment of ophthalmic and neurological disorders. Its flag-
ship product is an immunotoxin for the prevention of secondary cataract. HBI was
funded in 1986 with initial capital from my old firm and with $27 million in R &
D limited partnership funds raised publicly in 1987 through the direct investment
group at EF. Hutton. The partnership was successful in the sense that the
immunotoxin development progressed from the laborabog through preclinical trials
into Phase I human clinical trials pursuant to an INDA with the FDA. However,
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it became increasingly clear that much more money was going to be required. For
various reasons which I will not dwell on here, the Partnership, which owned most
of the rights to the project, had no provision or capability for raising additional cap-
ital. The company wherein the expertise to develop the project was resident, was
not capable of raising additional capital to complete the development until the com-
plex nature of the relationship with the Partnership was sufficiently simplified.

Consequently, a combination was proposed by HBI management. and the inde-

ndent General Partner of the Partnership. It was approved by the HBI Board of

irectors and by the HBI shareholders in July 1991, the month after the SEC pro-
5osed its new rules on rollups. An S—4 Registration Statement was filed with the

EC on July 3, 1991, which due to the confusion over the rollup rules, did not be-
come effective until February 20, 1992, nearly eight months later. The transaction
was closed on April 30, 1992, with 76 reroent of the units voting in favor and only
3 percent voting against. Our rollup cleared blue sky in 46 states. I am told that
HBI was the first partnership rollup to become effective under the new SEC rules.

Earning that distinction cost the company and the limited partnership nearly $1
million in expenditures relating to the registration process, a figure approximati
12.5 percent of the combined entities then tangible net worth, endless axnountsl:s
management time and the opportunity cost associated with missing the bio-
technology window in the new issues market which opened at the end of 1991 and
then closed abruptly a%ain before the end of the first quarter of 1992.

There can be no doubt that the regulations relating to partnership rollups proved
very costly to HBI and the Partnership. Ironically, an argument can be made that
the legislation and the refnlation ought not to apglly to biotechnology R & D part-
nerships at all. As far as | know, biotechnology R & D partnership rollups have not
suffered the abuse attendant oil and gas and real estate partnerships and in my
discussions with committee staffers no one has pointed out to me any evidence to
the contrary in the legislative record.

Having passed one rollup registration through the SEC under the new rules, I am
inclined to believe that those rules sufficiently address the problem. Although I am
not an expert on the legislation under discussion today, I am told that, in addition
to what the SEC rules require, the legislation would require Registered Securities
Associations such as therﬁASD, National Securities Exchanges such as the AMEX,
and Automated Quotation Systems such as the NASDAQ to prohibit participation
in or listing of rollup transactions which do not offer dissenters’ appraisal rights,
among other things.

We did not offer dissenters’ appraisal rights in our transaction for the simple rea-
son that they were not appropriate. The Partnership was organized for a fixed term
to engage in research and development with no expectation of cash distributions for
quite some time. A conversion to stock ownership was contemplated and the rollup
was the best means to an earlier liquidity event for all limited partners. To have
depleted partnership cash to satisfy dissenters would have been unfair to the major-
ity of partners wishing to continue in reorganized form.

We did not distribute the common stock issued in connection with the rollup to
our limited partners because the stock was not underwritten and we did not have
a listing. We wished to pursue both an underwritten offering and a listing before
we distributed the stock. As part of the last series of comments which we received
from the SEC, we were informed that the stock had to be distributed within one
year from the transaction date or the Company would also have to comply with the
Investment Company Act. Consequently, we began pursuing a listing with the
American Stock Exchange. At the time, the Exchange was requiring compliance
with the Markey bill which required dissenters’ rights, potentially barring the com-
pany from the listed exchanges, a result which we felt was not in the best interests
of limited partners nor warranted under the circumstances. Thus, we do not believe
that the dissenters’ rights provisions were or are necessarily appropriate to this
kind of a rollup.

In summary, we believe it is important in considering this legislation to take into
account the regulatory burden to small issuers such as Houston Biotechnology as
well as the chilling effect that special requirements of such legislation, including a
bar from listing for not including dissenters’ rights in transactions, would have on
the use of the partnership vehicle for financing emerging biotechnology companies.
On the other hand, we also believe that anything Congress can do to preempt State
legislation in this area and clarify the rules would be beneficial to issuers and inves-
tors alike.

Thank you.
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APPENDIX A

CHRONOLOGY OF THE COMBINATION OF HOUSTON BIOTECH PARTNERS,
L.P. AND HOUSTON BIOTECHNOLOGY INCORPORATED

February 27, 1991—Hearings before the Senate Subcommittee on Securities on
Limited Partnershi Rollulps.

June 17, 1991—S%C Release Nos. 33—6899 and 33-6900 lgemposed.

June 1991—S. 2226—1992 Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act introduced by
Senator Dodd. .

July 3, 1991—HBI and HBP file initial registration statement proposing a restruc-
turing of HBI and combination with HBP.
H l.;ix)ly 18, 1991—HBI stockholders approve the restructuring and combination with

August 9, 1991—15 page SEC comment letter received containing 91 comments.
Stafl requests that the document be revised in accordance with Securities Act Re-
lease No. 6899 and Rule 421(b).

"September 30, 1991 —Amendment No. 1 filed with the SEC.

October 25, 1991—4 page SEC comment letter received containing 17 comments.
SEC indicated that while substantial effort had been made to comply with SEC Re-
lease Act No. 6900 and Rule 421(b), substantial additional revisions were necessary.

October 31, 1991—Proposed SEC rules go into effect under Release No. 33-6922.

November 6, 1991—H.R. 1885 introduced in the U.S. House of Representatives.

November 15, 1991 —Amendment No. 2 filed with the SEC.

December 27, 1991—10 page SEC comment letter received containing 55 com-
ments. SEC provided specific comments and no longer referred to “substantial. revi-
sions” under Securities Act Release No. 6900 and Rule 421(b).

December 31, 1991—HBI responds to the SEC proposing a meeting, noting the
agparent backward movement in getting the registration statement approved. The
SEC indicates that no meeting is necessary.

January 20, 1992—Amendment No. 3 filed with the SEC.

January 31, 1992—8 gage SEC comments letter received containing 43 comments.

February 1, 1992—HBI responds to the SEC urgently proposing a meeting, noting
that this registration statement has become a test case for Release No. 33-6922. -

February 10, 1992—Amendment No. 4 filed with the SEC. ]

Februa% 12, 1992—HBI meets with the SEC (some 17 interested parties attend)
and the SEC raises for the first time the Investment Company Act issue.

February 14, 1992—2 page SEC comment letter received containing 12 comments.
. Februsary 18, 1992—Final Amendment No. 4 filed with the SEC, bringing total fil-
ings to 6. :

'ebruary 20, 1992—Registration statement declared effective.

April 30, 1992—Rollup transaction completed.

December 23, 1992—HBI files S-1 registration statement with the SEC covering
a rifhts offering of HBI common shares. American Stock Exchange agrees to list
HBI shares upon satisfactory completion of the offering. -

February 16, 1993—HBI files Amendment No. 1.

March 20, 1993—HBI files Amendment No. 2.

April 5, 1993—HBI files Amendment No. 3. . _

E sélpril 15, 1993—HBI files Amendment No. 4, which is declared effective 9:15 am

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES K. BARBO
CHAIRMAN, SHURGARD INCORPORATED

Mr. Chairman: | thank you for the opgommit to speak to the distinguished
members of this subcommittee regarding S. 424 e Limited Partnership Roll-up
Reform Act of 1993.” Let me state at the outset my support for this important legis-
lation and the protection it would afford limited partners from abusive axglieations
of the roll-up process. I believe that this legislation, along with the new NASD rules,
will restore the credibility of the roll-up alternative for limited partnerships that has
been pummeled by blatant general partner abuses. This legislation will also strike
a blow to predatory secondary market makers in limited Fartnership units that have
touted these abuses to scare limited partners and their financial advisers, and pro-
tect their lucrative niche. I believe this bill will greatly benefit limited partners and
curtail potential abuses of the roll-up niroeess.

As we all know, there is nothing inherently wrong with a roll-uP of limited -
nerships. It is merely another legal and financial structure. If the financial and reg-
ulatory climates are right, it may be the most ?rudent alternative to protect and
enhance the original investment of the individual limited partners. However, many
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roll-ups done in the mid-to-late 1980’s were done the wrong way and for the wrong
reasons. Many of these roll-ups were done to protect the general partners from li-
ability caused by insolvent partnerships. Healthy ertnerships were merged with
unhealth nerships-to the detriment of limited partners. Additional fees were
often included. In one of the most abusive cases, the real estate assets were stripped
off by the general partner and the limited partners were qiven unsecured junk
bonds in a soon-to-be bankrupt savings and loan. The laudable goal of S. 424 is to
prevent these abuses from occurring in the future.

Let me give you some background on my experience in the real estate and limited

artnership industries. I am one of the General Partners of more than 20 Shurgard
imited partnerships formed between 1978 and 1992, representing over 80,000 indi-
vidual limited partners and $700 million in originaf investor capital contributions.
These partnerships own over 200 self-storage centers throughout the United States.
All of our partnerships are financially sound. None of our public partnerships have
more than approximately 20 percent debt, with the average being only about 5 per-
cent. We have a record of unbroken quarterly distributions since 1980.

Our company has a specific mission statement and written statement of values
which govern our relationships between ourselves, our employees and our limited
partner investors. This “Shurgard Constitution” governs all of our actions as a com-
pany and it puts the investor first.

e are currently in registration with the Securities and Exchange Commission
with a onposal to consolidate 17 of our tE;ublic limited partnerships. This pro
consolidation is structured consistent with our value system and with the rules in
S. 424 “The Limited Partnership Roll-up Reform Act of 1993.” None of the abuses
that have been detailed in testimony before this committee are part of our trans-
action. All of the 17 partnerships contain healthy income-producing self-storage fa-
cilities with very low levels of leverage. We are not combining healthy partnerships
with unhealthy ones. No new fees or rayments will be made to the general partners
for sponsoring the consolidation. The limited partners voting rights will be the same
or, in some ways, greater after the consolidation, and the general partners will own
only the same percentage of the deal after the consolidation as before.

urgard will recommend the roll-up to our investors because we believe the lim-
ited g:rtners will %et. more for their shares in a REIT than they would get if we
liquidate the underlying real estate either now or in the foreseeable future. REITs
may very well become the dominant form of real estate ownership and finance dur-
ing the 1990’s because traditional sources of real estate capital are reluctant to re-
enter the field. As a December 7, 1992, article in Barron’s pointed out, equity REITs
are now trading above the value of the underlying assets. The result of this phe-
nomenon is currently that Wall Street is paying more for real estate assets than
traditional real estate purchasers. REITs are popular today for two reasons. First,
interest rates are low and REITSs offer very competitive current rates of return. Sec-
ond, the market believes that real estate values are at the bottom of a cycle and
there is substantial capital appreciation opportunities in the future. I believe the
market i8 correct in this assumption and these trends will continue. In today’s mar-
ket place, general partners should at least be considering consolidating partnerships
into some structure that will create freely-tradable securities. In my opinion, if they
are not, they are not acting in the best interests of limited partners.

As 1 mentioned above, Shurgard is supportive of* S. 424. We are also supportive
of the bill passed by the House of Representatives with one important exception, the
House bill contains a moratorium on roll-ups. This proposed moratorium is unneces-
sary and unwise. ‘

moratorium is unnecessary in that the SEC published new rules governin,

roll-ups in June of 1992. These rules are consistent with the aims of the propo
legislation and the SEC is vigorously enforcing them. The moratorium is unneces-
sary also because the state of California has recently adopted roll-tlxs ]efislation
which accomplish essentially the same thing as the proposed Federal rules. The
California rules have some flaws but they do a&ply to any partnership that has at
least one limited partner living in California. Very few, if any, roll-ups would not
be subject to California rules. A third reason is the stock exchanges are requiring
those who propose listing of the consolidated shares of consolidated securities to
clear California and to prove compliance with the proposed Federal rules. This men-
tion of California is not to sugﬁest that Federal rules are not appropriate, they are.
This is meant to suggest that the moratorium is inappropriate.

A moratorium would be unwise in that limited partners could be denied access
to liquidity precisely during the best time to achieve it. If a roll-up complies with
the substantive regulation put forth in the bill, you should not allow it to be pre-
vented. It would be horribly ironic if action by s hurt the very people that
they are trying to protect. (Vhat we are currently faced with is a classic horse out
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of the barn situation. The bad roll-ups that have polluted the environment have al-
ready been accomplished. Because of efforts by you and others, the roll-ups of the
future will be done in a fair way.

Federal /ratheri than (State (regulation is appropriate for roll-ups. Most large lim-
ited partnerships that will be rolled up in tﬂe future have investors in most if not
all states. General partners who recommend roll-ups will have to comply with spe-
cific rules and offer specific choices to limited partners, these are compliance and
disclosure issues. I strongly suggest that you pass preemptive Federal legislation.
This would foreclose states from passing rules that are possibly not in the best in-
terests of limited partners. California has done just that in its prohibition of man-
agement companies being merged into REITSs at the time of the consolidation.

As | mentioned earlier, we are currently in registration with the SEC for a pro-
posed roll-up. I am aware that other general partners are also contemplating a roll-
up in order to take advantage of the current favorable market. In my opinion, a fair,
profitable and positive consolidation of partnerships can be accomplished under the
terms of the pro legislation.

1 thank you for your time and applaud you for your work. Your efforts will go
a lon¥l way toward helping limited partners and restoring the credibility of roll-ups
and the limited partnership industry.

TESTIMONY OF PHILIP S. COTTONE
CHAIRMAN, DIRECT PARTICIPATION PROGRAMS COMMITTEE, 1991-92
VicE CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF GOVERNORS, 1992
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SECURITIES DEALERS

I am Philip S. Cottone, 1991 and 1992 Chairman of the National Association of
Securities Dealers, Inc. (NASD) Direct Participation Programs Committee, which de-
veloped the NASD’s rules on rollups. Until January 1993, I was Vice-Chairman of
the NASD Board of Governors. I am pleased to have this opportunity to appear be-
fore you to discuss the regulation of limited partnership rollups.

Your invitation letter generally asked us to describe the need for the legislation
and the adequacy of the current regulation of rollups. More specifically, you asked
that we address the current and potential problems with rollups, any potential gaps
in Federal and state law, and the NASD’s proposed rules.

We applaud the Subcommittee’s concern with the important problems that abu-
sive rollups can present for the investing public. We are also greatly concerned with
those problems, and, as we discuss below, have taken a nu r of important steps
to halt those abuses. We believe that rollups that are fairly done can provide impor-
tant liquidity and economies of scale to partnerships in these economically troubled
times. thile the abuses must be—and are being—stopped, rollups can play an use-
ful role for investors and business. We believe that the existing authority of regu-
latory agencies and selfl regulatozeorganizations, which were established by Con-
gress precisely and flexibly to address just these kinds of abuses, is appropriate to
address rollup problems.

The NASD has adopted and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission
(SEC) a comprehensive set of rules that should eliminate the past abuses of rollup
transactions and will assure their fairness in the future. These regulations were de-
veloped pursuant to the legislative initiatives taken in the 102nd Congress and the
letter received from Chairman Dodd and 17 other Senators on October 8, 1992 ex-
pressing their supSon for the quick passage of our rules. Indeed, within six weeks
of the letter my Direct Participation Program Committee and the Board of Gov-
ernors of the NASD approved the rule changes that are currently on file. NASD reg-
ulations only apply to our members, however, and we would support legislation that
would apply these protections also to those few rollups where an NASD member is
not involved, and where the surviving entity does not list in our market.

La?;e nationwide mlhl:{:s of partnerships are difficult to accomplish without the
use of NASD members. However, smaller rollups with a limited number of partner-
ships can, and have, been solicited without NASD members and are not therefore
covered by our rules. Moreover, this legislation will provide uniformity for listing
of rollup securities on the major markets. Passafe l;{ Congress of legislation that
mirrors our rules will assure a uniform standard for NASD members and non-mem-
bers alike. While our rule proposal on file with the SEC—which we discuss in this
testimony and applies only to our members—addresses the abusive practices that
have occurred in the past, we believe legislation to provide equal regulation of non-
NASD members and equal regulation of listing standards is appropriate.



75

I. The NASD

The NASD is registered with the SEC as a national securities association under
the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the “Exchange Act”). The NASD is the only
association/so.registéred.(It|is(d self regulatory organization (SRO) and an operator
of electronic securities markets. As a market operator it runs the Nas Stock
Market, which is the second largest securities market in the world. As an SRO it
is charged with the responsibility of regulating the over-the-counter securities mar-

ets.
The NASD has 5,200 broker-dealer members emplo*ing 460,000 registered sales
persons and principals. The scope of the NASD’s regulatory jurisdiction extends to
all such members and their associated persons. While the 2,830 staff of the SEC
and the roughly half that number of state securities regulatory stafl must deal with
all aspects of securities regulation, the 2,000 staff of the NASD focuses only on the
regulation of its members and the operation of Nasdaq and the over the counter se-
curities markets. Through close cooperation with Federal and state regulators, over-
lap and duplication is minimized, freeing governmental resources for securities reg-
ulation to be focused on other areas.

ASD carries out its examination, disciplinary, and other regulatory respon-
sibilities through its Washington headquarters and fourteen offices located in major
cities throu*houl the country. In addition to District Business Conduct Committees
consisting of industry volunteers that work with the regional offices, the NASD has
a national Market Surveillance Committee, also made up of industry volunteers,
that deals sﬁeciﬁcally with equity trading and market related issues. A committee
of the NASD Board of Governors, the National Business Conduct Committee, re-
views as an appellate body the discilrlinary actions of the District Business Conduct
Committees and the Market Surveillance Committee. This serves to assure fairness
and, to the extent possible, uniformity in disciplinary actions. Final NASD discipli-
Rary alaions can be appeaied to the SEC and then to the United States Courts of

als.

e NASD is qoverned by a twenty-nine member Board of Governors drawn from
its membership, leaders of industry and academia, executives of Nasdaq companies,
and the public. The Board, through a series of standing and select committees, mon-
itors trends in the industry and promulgates rules, guidelines, and policies that it
deems necessary to protect investors, issuers, and market intermediaries. One of
these committees, the Direct Participation Programs Committee, of which I have
been a member for the last five years and have chaired the Tast two years, is
charged with the responsibility for oversight of the partnership industry in develop-
ing recommendations for rulemaking where appropnate.

II. Role of the NASD in Rollup Regulation

I believe that it is important to recount briefly the highlights of recent activity
of the NASD in connection with abusive limited partnership rollups.

In the legislative area, the NASD has since 1990 given iechnical assistance to the
Congress on rollup abuses. It has testified before the House and Senate a number
of times on the three bills that were introduced in 1991—H.R. 1885, S. 1993, and
S. 1423. We were also involved extensively in their drafting and revision, and have
served as a resource to House and Senate staff in their formulation of legislation.

Before an{of this legislation was introduced, however, we were aware of the prob-
lems with abusive rollups and had started the first of our several rule changes to
address those problems. In December 1990 the NASD took action on differential
compensation through its Direct Participation Programs Committee. In April 1991
I chaired a special Rollup Subcommittee of our Direct Participation Programs Com-
mittee consisting of experts representinF limited partners, general partners and
NASD members. The subcommittee developed the rule chan%es and regulatory im-

nlwements relating to Appendix F of our rules and Schedule D of the by-laws noted
ow.

o Differential Compensation—The first major re lat.oz action taken to deal with
abusive rollups was the NASD rule to limit difierential compensation in the solici-
tation of approvals for rollups. Differential compensation was the practice where
a general partner would pay broker-dealers soliciting investor consents to the roll-
up for a yes vote but not for a no vote. Because this payment system created a
potential conflict of interest for the broker-dealer by providing an incentive for the
member to recommend approving the rollup, possibly contrary to the member’s
duiy to advise in the investor’s best interest, the NASD in December, 1990 pro-
posed prohibiting this practice and setting a limit on compensation to be paid. We
received 54 comment letters, with 89 percent of them supporting bannins the
gract.ice. The NASD Board of Governors approved the rule in May 1991, and the

EC approved the rule change on August 19, 1991.
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o Listing Standard Changes—The second major NASD rule proposal concerned the
standards that must be met before a limited partnership can be listed on the
Nasdag/National Market System. The NASD approved in May 1991 a smposal for
specific listing standards on, partnerships. That proposal was combined with find-
er regulations on ‘abusive tollups and published as NASD Notice to Members 91—
78, published December 1991, and discussed more fully below.

o Study and Notice on Secondary Market for Limited Partnerships—In November
1991 the NASD published Notice to Members 91-69, based on recommendations
of the Direct Participation Programs Committee, which reported the results of a
study of the secondary market for limited partnerships, and re-emphasized the
applicability and relevance of NASD regulation in this market. Because the frag-
mented and inefficient secondary market is currently the only alternative for lim-
ited partners to sell their limited partnership units if they do not want to partici-
pate in the rollup, the NASD wanted to ensure that all members complied with
all relevant rules and regulations. The study found numerous examples of
unawareness of applicable rules, especial? those involving markups, suitability of
recommendations, and best execution, and provided guidance on compliance. -

e Limitations on NASD Member Participation in Unfair Rollups and Listing of Roll-
up Securities—In December 1991 the NASD proposed comprehensive changes to
its Appendix F under Article 11, Section 34 of the Rules of Fair Practice and
Schedule D to the NASD By Laws. Those amendments would have restricted
member participation in unfair rollup transactions and prohibited listing on the
Nasdaq/brational Market System of any security resulting from an unfair rollup
transaction. These changes were based on H.l{. 1885, introduced by Chairman
Markey and Congressmen Rinaldo and Dingell in April 1991. That bill would have
placed a number of requirements for rulemaking on the NASD, and effectively
would have prohibited all rollups until all re?uired regulations were adopted. The
NASD groposed rules prior to the passage of the legislation to foster the reforms
in the bill and to minimize the lag time for NASD rules to be implemented. It
received 42 comments, and its special Rollup Subcommittee met numerous times
during 1992 to consider how rules should be proposed to the SEC based on those
comments. In late 1992 the Senate passed S. 1423 covering rollups. Although Con-

ss adjourned in October of 1992 without enacting rollup legislation, the NASD
ard, at its November 1992 meeting, approved the rules in a form modified to
respond to comments and to incorporate the major provisions of the Senate’s roll-
up bill. Those proposed rules subsequently were filed with the SEC and are dis-
cussed more fully below. We are confident they will eliminate the abusive prac-
tices that gave rise to legislative and regulatory concerns over rollup transactions.

o Clarification of SEC Proxy Rules for Broker Dealers—As part of its efforts begun
with its differential compensation rule—to ensure that limited partnership inves-
tors are provided with objective information on their proxy vote, the NASD asked
the SEC to clarify that broker-dealers may rely on the safe harbor provision of
SEC Rule 14a-2(bX2) to contact a customer and advise them on a rollup trans-
action. The SEC’s approval of that request was contained in Notice to Members
92-33, in June 1992, and furthers the ability of a broker dealer to give appro-
priate advice to its clients on rollup transactions.

In addition to these efforts of the Congress and the NASD, the SEC has made
important strides in addressing rollup abuse. The SEC published interpretive guid-
ance that focused on the need for clear, concise and comprehensible disclosure, as
well as the need to highlight the potential adverse effects, and adopted rules requir-
ing extensive additional disclosure bearing on the fairness of the transaction and
risks to investors. These new requirements include: extensive new information on
the procedural and substantive fairness of rollups and rollup sponsors conflicts of
interest; extensive disclosure about any fairness opinions or other reports obtained
by roll-uF sponsors; disclosure of the risks of rollups for limited partners and the
benefits for sponsors; individual prospectus supplements for investors in each part-
nership highlighting the risks ang fairness of the rollup; a solicitation period of sixty
days; and a night to shareholder or limited partner lists in the case of a rollup or
going-private transaction.

III. NASD Proposed Rules

. The NASD rules generally prohibit a member from participating in a rollup trans-
action unless the transaction complies with specified provisions intended to protect
limited partners. Specifjcally, dissenting limited partners must be offered the right
to receive compensation for their partnership units based on an independent ap-
praisal of partnership assets, or the right to receive or retain a securit}),r with sug-
stantially the same terms and conditions as the security originally held. These
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rights need not be offered if other comparable rights acceptable to the NASD are
provided to dissenting limited partners.

Compensalion |Based-on-Appraisal: This provision, substantially the same as pro-
posed in Notice to  Member 91-78, would provide that dissenting limited partners
may receive compensation based on an independent appraisal by an appraiser unaf-
filiated with the sponsor or general partner of the program, that values the assets
as if sold in an orderly manner in a reasonable period of time, plus or minus other
balance sheet items, and less the cost of sale or refinancing. {"hese requirements
should insure that the appraisal accurately reflects the current value of the assets.
In response to members’ comments to the version of the proposed rule change pub-
lished in Notice to Members 91-78, an additional provision was added that would
neﬂuire that the appraisal be done in a manner that is consistent with appropriate
industry practice.

Forms of compensation that may be provided based on the appraisal include cash,
secured or unsecured debt instruments, and freely-tradable securities. All debt in-
struments (which must provide for a trustee and an indenture under Federal law)

rovide for prepayment with 80 percent of the net proceeds of any sale or refinanc-
ing of the assets of the entity.

n addition, all debt instruments must provide the holders with a rate of interest
equal to at least 120 percent of the applicable Federal rate, have a term no greater
than 8 years, and allow for the use oF unsecured debt instruments only when the
entity issuing the debt has a limitation on total leverage of 70 percent of the ap-
praised value of its assets. These requirements impose significant restrictions on the
ability of general partners or sponsors to offer debt instruments as compensation to
dissenters, and the substantive requirements of this rule seek to reduce the risk to
a dissenter of holding the debt instrument. By limiting the term of the debt to that
of a medium term security, limiting the total leverage of the new partnership to 70
percent when issuing unleveraged debt and imposing an obligation to state a rate
of interest it is believed that limited partners and their financial advisers will be
better able to assess the viability of the debt instrument and the new entity’s ability
to meet its repa'yment obligations. Also, unlike junk bonds and other forms of cre-
ative corporate financing, the general partner is obligated to structure the debt so
that 80 percent of the net proceeds of the sale or refinancing of properties owned
by prior partnerships must be paid to dissenters. This priority return is intended
to induce general partners to repay the debt as quickly as possible.

Receipt of a Security with Substantially the Same Terms and Conditions: The
rules provide that dissenting limited partners may receive or retain a security with
substantially the same terms and conditions as the original issue. The terms of such
a security must entail no material adverse change as to the business plan or the
investment, distribution and liquidation policies of the partnership and must ensure
that dissenting limited partners receive or retain a security with substantially the
same rights, preferences and priorities as their current security. This differs from
the Senate bill, S. 424, which includes the same concept as an exclusion from the
legislation, as discussed below.

COMPARABLE RIGHTS

The proposed rule permits other comparable rights to be given limited partners
to provide flexibility for sponsors and general partners to propose other protections
in lieu of appraisal and compensation or the ability to retain a security. (This is also
different from S. 424, which calls for “other rights,” as discussed below.) The com-
parable rights options include, but are not limited to, supermajority approval of the
trapsaction and the right of review of the transaction by an independent committee.
As noted below, the Senate bill's aprroach, which permits other rights without a
finding of unfeasibility, has been included in the NASD rules in lieu of the House

rovision, which requires that before other rights are offered, the NASD find that
t is infeasible to provide dissenters with the right of appraisal and compensation.
We prefer the Senate bill’s Frovision because it provides greater flexibility in ad-
dressing the needs of all the limited partners.

SUPERMAJORITY APPROVAL

The premise that underlies many of the objections to rollups is that a simple ma-
jority of limited partners voting for a rollup can deprive otger limited partners of
the business and financial opportunities they bargained for when they originally in-
vested. However, this objection is overcome if limited partners owning 75 percent
of the partnership interests take affirmative action to approve the rollup trans-
action. The NASD believes that such an overwhelming approval of the transaction,
which is very difficult to get in most cases, should operate as an indication of the
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fair}"nees and beneficial nature of the rollup and would qualify as a “comparable
right.”
REVIBW BY INDEPENDENT COMMITTEE

The NASD also permits the use of an independent committee as a “comparable
right.” The NASD believes that one of the primary weaknesses of the position of
limited partners in a rollup transaction is the fact that they have no substantive
role in structuring the transaction. This lack of input permits general partners and
sponsors to propose potentially unfair arrangements. An independent committee
composed of limited partners and their representatives is a substantive method of
injecting arm’s length bargaining into the negotiation of the terms of the rollup. The
members of the independent committee will be able to assert their interest in a fair-
er transaction before it becomes public in negotiations with the general partner.
Moreover, the committee is obliFated to issue a report stating its mdinqs and con-
clusions for the benefit of the limited partners, and it is highly unlikely a rollup
will be approved without the support of the independent committee.

The rules governing the structure and deliberation of the independent committee
call for fair representation of the interests of limited partners, permit the independ-
ent committee to negotiate for the benefit of all partners, permit the independent
committee-to inspect the books and records of the partnership, and require that a
report of the committee’s deliberations be published. The independent committee
also has the right to seek compensation and pafyment for its expenses from the par-
ties involved in the rollup and permit indemnification to be negotiated from general
partners. The NASD believes that the framework established by the rules will per-
mit a general partner to seek input from affected parties to assure that the terms
of the rollup are acceptable.

OTHER COMPARABLE RIGHTS

Comparable rights for dissenting limited partners are not limited to supermajority
approval or the establishment of an independent committee, but include any other
comparable right proposed by rgeneral partners or sponsors, provided that they dem-
onstrate to the satisfaction of the NASD or, if the NASD determines appropriate,
to the satisfaction of an independent committee, that the rights groposed are com-
parable. The NASD believes that the provision for other comparable rights is desir-
able to allow the marketplace to utilize its creativity to develop plans for the benefit
of the partnership and procedures for the protection of dissenting limited partners
without the rigid straitjacket of pre-ordained regulatory or legislative formulae.

" The NASD rules also provide that a rollup transaction is presumed to be unfair
and unreasonable if: (1) certain actions taken by the general partner result in the
unfair conversion and valuation of general partner interests in a rollup; (2) a rollup
fails to protect the voting rights of the limited partners; (3) the transaction costs
of a rejected rollup are unfairly apportioned or allocated; and (4) the payment of fees
to general partners in connection with rollup transactions is unfair, unreasonable
or inappropriate. These are the areas that have caused the most concern with past
rollups and closely follow the provisions contained in S. 424.

Actions Taken By the General Partner: The provision in the proposed rules for pro-
tection against actions taken by general partners provides that it is presumptively
unfair and unreasonable for general partners, when determining their interest in
the new entity resulting from a rollup, to: (1) convert an equity interest for which
consideration has not been paid into a voting interest in the new entity where such
equity interest was not otherwise provided in the limited partnership agreement
and disclosed to limited partners; (2) fail to follow the valuation methods indicated
in the partnership agreements when valuing their partnership interests; or (3) uti-
lize a grojected value of their equity interest rather than the appraised current
value of their equity interest when determining their interest in the new entity.

Voting Rights: The NASD is proposing four provisions for the protection of inves-
tors on voting rights. The first presumes a proposed rollup is unfair if the voting
rights in the entity resulting from the rollup do not follow the original voting rights
of the limited partnerships participating in the rollup transaction. However, the

D recognizes that certain material changes to voting rights may be necessary
to conform disparate rights that may exist among participating partnerships, or to
conform W a new corporate or trust structure. However, material changes may be
effected only if the NASD determines that such changes are not unfair or if an inde-
pendent committee approves such changes.

The second provision presumes a proposed rollup is unfair if a majority of the in-
terests in an entity resulting from a rollup cannot take certain actions without con-
currence by the sponsor, general partner(s), board of directors or trustee; such as
a vote to amend the limited partnership agreement, articles of incorporation, by-
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laws or indenture; dissolve the entity; remove and elect new management; and ap-
prove or disapprove the sale of substantially all the assets of the entity.

The third provision presumes a proposed rollup is unfair regarding voting rights
if the sporisor or|general (partneriis not re?uined to provide a document which clearly
delineates instructions and procedures of voting against or dissenting from a pro-
posed rollup transaction.

Finally, the fourth provision %resumes it unfair if the general partner or sponsor
fails to utilize an independent third party to receive and tabulate all votes and dis-
sents, and fails to require the third party to make the tabulation available to the
general partner and any limited partner upon request at any time during and after
voting occurs.

Transaction Costs: A provision in the proposed rules protects against a failure to
fairly apﬁortion or allocate transaction costs. On determining total costs for a re-
jected rollup transaction, the NASD believes that the rule clarifies that the general
partner must pay all the solicitation expenses and, in addition, transaction costs in
pm‘gortion to the total number of abstentions and votes to reject the transaction.
Additionally, limited partnerships which dissent from, and are not included in, a
rollup transaction which is ultimately consummated may not be assessed any trans-
action costs.

Fees of the General Partners: The provision in the proposed rule for protection
against the unfair assessment of fees provides that it is presumptively unfair for
general partners to receive or convert unearned management fees discounted to a
present value while also proposing to receive new asset-based fees.

IV. S. 424, the Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993 and Dif-
ferences with NASD Proposed Rules

S. 424, which is substantially similar to S. 1423 from the 102d Congress, would
require the SEC to amend its rules relating to the proxy process and disclosure. The
legislation would also amend the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 by requiring reg-
istered securities associations such as the NASD to adopt rules prohibiting members
from participating in a rollup and prohibiting the surviving entity from listing its
securities on the NASDAQ National Market System or an exchange if specified pro-
tections are not afforded limited partners.

The NASD’s proposed rules are based on the provisions of glrevious proposed legis-
lation and seek to follow the areas of past rollup abuses that were delineated in
those bills. The NASD rules do not differ greatly from the provisions of S. 424.

One difference relates to the “same securit.yy concept that S. 424 incorporates as
an exclusion from the definition of a rollup. If each investor is provided an option
to receive or retain a security under substantially the same terms and conditions
as the original security, the transaction is not a rollup under the bill. We support
this exclusion from the definition of a rollup. NASD rules, which in this respect fol-
lowed H.R. 1885, also permit the sponsor of the rollup to satisfy dissenting limited
partners by offering them the right to retain a security under the same terms and
conditions as their original security. We believe that the same security concept
should also be available with respect to dissenters rights so that if the same security
is not offered in the original rollup transaction it still can be utilized to satisfy dis-
senting limited partners. This would srovide necessary flexibility to the sponsor of
the rollup to satisfy dissenting limited partners. The concept in each case is iden-
tical, whether a same security is used for the entire class, in which case the rollu
is an excluded from the bill, or just for dissenters, in which case it should be avail-
able as compensation to the limited partners.

Second, NASD rules excluded from the definition of a rollup the situation where
an independent, non-affiliated third party proposes to take over the partnership
from the existing general partner or sponsor with the conditions that the trans-
action must be approved by 66%s percent of the limited partners of each partner-
ship, and the existing general partner(s) may not receive any compensation other
than what they are entitled to under the pre-existing partnership agreement. The
NASD feels that a transaction of this type, which is structured in many ways like
a tender offer, does not contain the potential for abuse that the rules were designed
to protect against. In this narrowly drafted excestion, a third nﬁart{y tender must in-
clude a reorganization that is fair enough to induce two-thirds of the limited part-
ners to tender their interests, or the offer fails. Therefore the NASD believes that
the market will require a serious and fair tender offer or the rollup will not be con-
summated. It is important to note that the current sponsor or general partner can-
not receive an)magment from the third party as inducement to support the rollup.

Finally, the D rollup rules except from the rollup definition any reorganiza-
tion of limited partnerships that by the terms of the pre-existing limited partnershi
agreement provide that the interests of the limited partners may be repurchase«f
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recalled, or exchanged for securities in an orerating company specifically identified
at the time of the formation of the original limited partnerships, and which securi-
ties are required to be registered under the 1933 Securities Act at the time of the
restructuring.| SuchOpartnerships with a pre-existing agreement would include, for
examgle, limited partnerships (1) established solely for the purpose of conducting re-
search and development, and (2) which were always intended to be merged with a

arent or other affiliate and are generally not available to the retail public. The
KIASD does not wish to impede partnership reorganizations that were generally
agreed to at the time of the original decision to invest. Further, these are not the
types of transactions where abuses have been redponed.

e only other difference between S. 424 and the NASD regulations is not a dif-
ference at all and relates to the use of “other rights” in lieu of appraisal and com-
pensation to limited partners. The NASD rules call for “other com ights,”
which can be considered a further definition of “other rights.” Other comparabfe
rights include approval by 75 percent of limited partners, an independent commit-
tee, and other comsearable rights approved by the NASD or, if the NASD deems ap-
propriate, by an independent committee.

V. Conclusion

The NASD believes that its proposed rules, if approved by the SEC, will appro-

riatel re%xlabe activities in connection with rollups and protect limited partners
rom the abuses that have occurred in the past in connection with rollup trans-
actions. The rules are patterned after the principles set forth in the Senate bill and
are consistent with the protections that bill sought to provide.

NASD regulations apply only to our members, however, and we would support
legislation that would apply these protections also to those few rollups where an

D member is not involved, and where the surviving entity does not list in our
market. Labrl-ge nationwide rollups of partnerships are difficult to accomplish without
the use of NASD members. However, smaller rollups with a limited number of part-
nerships can, and have, been solicited without NASD members and are not there-
fore covered By our rules. Moreover, this legislation will provide uniformity for list-
ing of rollup securities on the major markets. Passa%e Congress of legislation
that mirrors our rules will assure a uniform standard for NASD members and non-
members alike. While our rule proposal on file with the SEC—which applies only
to our members—addresses the abusive practices that have occurred in the past, we
believe Ieﬁislat.ion to provide equal regulation of non-NASD members and equal reg-
ulation of listing standards is appropriate.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on the NASD’s views on limited partner-
ship rollup regulation and legislation. I would be pleased to answer any questions
you may have.

STATEMENT OF BARRY GUTHARY
PRESIDENT, NORTH AMERICAN SECURITIES ADMINISTRATORS ASSOCIATION

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The abuses and resulting financial losses suffered by limited partners caught in
limited gartnership roll-ups are well known to this Subcommittee. It has been esti-
mated that since 1990 more than 500,000 small investors have been adversely af-
fected by roll-ups and that as many as eight million small investors potentially are
at risk. According to the SEC, from January 1, 1985 to February 15, 1993, 74 rollup
transactions involving two or more partnerships have been registered with the Com-
mission. These roll-ups have involved approximately 1,800 limited partnerships val-
ued at approximately $7.3 billion. The concern today is that the passage of time has
done nothing to stem the tide of abusive roll-ups.

In this new year and new congressional session, it is clear that roll-ups continue
to pose a serious threat to the millions of small investors who placed their funds
in limited partnerships. There is no evidence that any actions taken to date will
dramatically alter the roll-up process so that limited partners get a fair shake. No
matter how well intentioned and laudable these efforts may be, they represent in-
cremental steps, not the giant leaps necessary to solve the underlying cause of the
roll-up problem. In looking at the abuses associated with roll-ups it quickly becomes
obvious that the reforms put in place amount only to what may be consi “tin-
kering at the margins,” when what is needed is a direct approach to the substantive
core issues. The only prospect for truly comprehensive, meaningful and effective re-
form of the roll-up process is Federal legislation.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, NASAA is pleased to lend its
support for the important reforms contained in S. 424, the “Limited Partnership
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Rollup Reform Act of 1993.” If adopted, these reforms will go a long way toward
remedying the pervasive investor abuses now present in the roll-up process and will
help restore the eroded investor confidence in these markets. In addition to support-
ing the reforms contained in S. 424, NASAA respectfully requests that, at the appro-
priate time)\the |Senate| consider/adding to its legislation the following provisions:

o Limitations on the use of “other comparable rights” in lieu of appraisal and com-
pensation to dissenting limited partners to those instances in which it is deter-
mined to be “infeasible or not in the financial interest of the dissenting limited

artners . . .”;

¢ Mandatory independent fairness opinions;

¢ A moratorium on roll-up transactions between the date of enactment and the im-
plementation of SEC rures and regulations thereunder; and

o Clarification that the Act’s exclusion for certain securities not required to be reg-
istered under the Securities Act of 1933 does not extend to the Act’s mandated
disclosure and independent fairness opinions.

Finally, NASAA wishes to take this opportunity to commend the Chairman of this
Subcommittee and other Members, as well as your hardworking staffs, for your un-
wavering commitment to protecting the rights and interests of small investors.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: Good morning. My name is
Barry Guthary. I am director of the Massachusetts Secretary of State’s division of
securities and president of the North American Securities Administrators Associa-
tion (NASAA). In the U.S., NASAA is the national voice of the 50 state securities
agencies responsible for investor protection and the efficient and fair functioning of
the capital markets at the grassroots level. On behalf of NASAA, appreciate the op-

ortunity to appear before you today to testify in support of S. 424, the “Limited
Bartnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993.”

Before getting into the specifics of NASAA’s support for the pending legislation,
I would like to take this opportunity to commend you, Mr. Chairman, and other
Members of this Subcommittee, for your unwavering commitment to protecting the
rights and interests of small investors. In testimony before this Subcommittee on
February 27, 1991, my colleague, Arizona Securities Division Director Dee Harris,
recognized that it was the extensive review conducted by you and your staffs which
resulted in the broad exposure of the extremely serious investor protection issues
that arise in connection with limited partnership roll-ups.! Regrettably, and despite
your considerable efforts to the contrary, limited partners today have little in the
way of meaningful protections against abusive roll-up transactions.

THE THREAT OF ROLL-UPS TO SMALL INVESTORS

Mr. Chairman, the abuses and resulting financial losses suffered by limited part-
ners caught in roll-ups are well known to this Subcommittee. Reports of roll-u
abuses are widespread and also have attracted calls for reform at the state-level,
at the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and at the National Association
of Securities Dealers (NASD). It has been estimated that, since 1990 more than
500,000 small investors have been adversely affected by roll-ups and that as many
as eight million small investors potentially are at risk. According to the SEC, from
January 1, 1985 to February 15, 1993, 74 rollup transactions involving two or more
partnerships have been registered with the Commission. These roll-ups have in-
volved approximately 1,800 limited partnerships valued at approximately $7.3 bil-
lion.2 The concern today is that the passage of time has done nothing to stem the
tide of abusive roll-ups.

Last year, the chairman of the House Telecommunications and Finance Sub-
committee released data compiled by the staff of the Securities and Exchange Com-
mission which demonstrated that the roll-up phenomenon at that time was far from
over, despite the intense scrutiny of the Congress, state and Federal regulatory

1Simply stated, roll-ups refer to the process whereby one or more limited partnership(s) are
reorganized into a new security that is exchange-listed.

2See House Report 103-21, “Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1933,” to accompany
H.R. 617, February 25, 1993, page 7; Kirstin Downey Grimsley, “Limited Partnership ‘Roll-ups’
Are Targeted,” Washington Post, February 13, 1993, p. E1; and prepared statement of John
Freeman Blake, chairman, American Association of Limited Partners, for a hearing before the
Committee on Finance, Subcommittee on En and Agricultural Taxation, U.S. Senate, con-
cerning S. 1393, “Taxation of Limited Partnership Rollups,” July 16, 1991. S. Hrg. 102-273, p.
39.
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agencies and the news media. According to the SEC’s analysis, 20 limited partner-
ship roll-up transactions took place in 1991, affecting approximateg 300,000 inves-
tors in 132 partnerships. How did investors fare in those deals? Limited partners
watched, helplessly-as-their holdings dropped by an average of nearly 50 percent
from the excgange value assigned by roll-up sponsors prior to the transaction.

What can we expect during 1993? In its submission last year to the Subcommit-
tee, the SEC also reported that an additional eight rollggs were awaiting comple-
tion, affecting 18 limited partnerships and nearly 170,000 investors. In October of
last year, a managing director of Dean Witter Reynolds and a leading investment
banker for roll-up transactions, declared at a partnership industry meeting that “the
[roll-up] market is back in action.”* While he did not name names, this industry
executive indicated that he knew of “six pending roll-ups valued at at least $100
million each, with three of those probably exceeding $500 million.”5

Finally, consider a more recent situation: Investors in 35 oil and gas limited part-
nerships sponsored by Prudential Securities and Graham Royalty were faced with
deciding whether to accept a proposed settlement of several class action lawsuits
which would have involved a roll-up of the partnerships. The 35 partnerships in-
volved in the settlement were formed from 1983 to 1990 with $1.445 billion in lim-
ited partner contributions. In total, the partnerships have some 128,000 investors.®
If it were agreed to, the reorganization would have converted the settling investors’
interests in the 35 finite-life partnerships currently paying distributions into shares
in an infinite-life corporation intending to pay little, if any, dividends. To “assist”
them in making their decision, investors were given a nearly 300-page document ex-
glainin the settlement and proposed roll-up terms! (The bulk of the 300 pages was

evoted to the roll-up proposal.) Brokers for the firm were barred from advisin
their clients about the proposed settlement deal. No fairness opinion accompanie
the roll-up prospectus.”

In what many considered to be a surprise ruling, U.S. District Ju Marcel
Livaudais Jr., before whom the proposed roll-up and settlement was pending, said
on February 19, 1993, that he was indefinitely postponing a ruling on the fairness
of the settlement, citing a desire for more information from state securities agencies
conducting investigations and from others involved in the case.® On the heels of this
statement by Judge Livaudais, a tender offer for aiproximat.ely $173 million was
made by GBK to buy out a substantial portion of the partnerships involved here.
This unexpected tender offer, with terms well below the $700 million value of the
underlying partnerships’ assets, forced the general partners to abandon their pend-
ing roll-up proposal and instead, they now are focusing on trying to arrange a sale
of the partnerships’ assets.

In an advertisement in the April 16th edition of the Wall Street Journal, the gen-
eral partners notified the limited partners that they have a number of potential pur-
chasers for the partnerships’ properties and that they believe that a competitive sale
process would result in the limited partners “receiving a substantially higher price
than [that] offered” in the pending GBK tender offer. As a result, the general part-
ners urged limited partners to “reject the GBK tender offer” and recommended that
limited partners “not tender your units.” The advertisement closed by saying, “We
hope to conclude the sale process, intended to maximize the value of your units and
prevent GBK from depriving you of that value, as soon as practicable.

This last statement by the .g'eneral partners beis the question, “why was the roll-
up rmﬁosed in the first place?” When over half a billion dollars in very liquid assets
could have been sold for the benefit of the limited partners, why did the general
partners pursue a course which would have transferred those assets to their control?
Clearly, our regulatory system needs reform to prevent roll-ups of this abusive type
from being offered in the future. And, while NASAA is enthusiastically supporting
S. 424, we also are suggesting additional reforms to include in this package. The

3Stafl of the Division of Corporation Finance, Securities and Exchange Commission, “Supple-
mental Regm.: Information Concerning Roll-ups Requested in December 18, 1991 letter from
Chairman Edward J. Markey, January 10, 1992. See also, News Release of ﬁep. Edward Mar-
kez', "Rol]ugf Losses Continue, According to SEC Data,” February 3, 1992.

Karen Slater D’Amato, “Partnership ‘Roll-Upe’ Revived As California Enacts New Rules,”

Wall Street Journal, October 29, 1992, p. C1.

8D’Amato, p. C1.

8Spencer Jefleries, “Prudential Makes Settlement-Rollup Offer,” The Perspective, November/
December 1992, p. 1.

7Barry Vinocur, “In or Out? That's What Investors in a Pru-Bache Deal Must Decide,” Bar-
ron’s, January 18, 1993, p. 14.

8See, United States District Court, Eastern District of Louisiana, In Re: Prudential-Bache En-
ergy Income Partnerships Securities Litigation, February 19, 1993. Also, Scot J. Paltrow, “Judge
Stalls Prudential Settlement,” Los Angeles Times, February 22, 1993, p. BS.
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proposed Prudential/Graham roll-up is a Blaring example of why the current system
and recent initiatives of the SEC, NASD and others are deficient and why com-
prehensive Federal legislation, such as S. 424 is necessary. Under those initiatives,
this example of an/ dabusive roll-upnever would have been stopped.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, in this new year and this new
congressional session, it is clear that roll-ups continue to pose a serious threat to
the millions of small investors who placed their funds in limited partnerships. There
is no evidence that any actions taken to date will dramatically alter the roll-up proc-
ess so that limited partners get a fair shake. No matter how well-intentioned and
laudable these efforts may be, they represent incremental steps, not the Fiant leaps
necessary to solve the underlying cause of the roll-uF problem. The only prospect
for truly comprehensive, meaningful and effective reform of the roll-up process is
Federal legislation.

REGULATION OF LIMITED PARTNERSHIPS AND ROLL-UPS

Mr. Chairman, as this Subcommittee is well aware, overseeing the multi-trillion
dollar investment marketplace in the United States is an enormous task that di-
rectly affects the financial well-being of millions of Americans and requires the close
attention of the Federal and 50 state governments. While the Securities and Ex-
change Commission rightfully commits its resources to broad, market-wide regu-
latory activities, state securities agencies devote the bulk of their efforts to those
regulatory and enforcement issues which most directly affect small investors.

State Regulation of Limited Partnerships

Limited partnerships are among the riskiest and most illiquid of all instruments
in the investment marketplace.® In addition to the absence of an active trading mar-
ket, limited partnerships are distinguished by the fact that they are almost exclu-
sively designed for, and sold to, small investors, many of whom ﬁave relatively lim-
ited financial sophistication. Since the protection of such individuals from fraud and
abuse is the primary focus of state securities regulation, NASAA has adopted a com-
prehensive set of registration guidelines for newly-created limited partnerships in-
volving real estate, oil and gas, equipment leasing, cattle feeding, and commodity
pool programs. These Guidelines are used widely by the sponsors of limited partner-
ships as they structure their deals and also form the basis for state securities agen-
cy review of partnership registration filings.

While the Guidelines are custom-tailored to reflect the unique nature of each type
of partnership, they do share substantive provisions intended to guide the conduct
of program sponsors. For broker dealers, the NASAA Guidelines set out customer
suitability standards and limits on overall organization and offering expenses. (Each
NASAA Guideline contains specific minimum suitability criteria which a potential
investor must meet before purchasing an interest in a limited partnership.) The
Guidelines have been revisited and updated periodically in response to changing
market and economic considerations. For example, in a real estate limited partner-
ship, the following elements of “Limited Partner Rights and Protection Provisions”
would come into play:

o Limited partners’ voting rights. Specific limited partner voting rights must be
observed, including those related to pannershir dissolution, amendment of the
partnership agreements, sale of substantially all assets and general partner re-
moval. These riﬁhts may be exercised by a simple majority vote of the limited
partners. Also addressed is the right to call special meetings, demand a vote and
obtain lists of names and addresses of all limited partners.

o Suitability. Specific standards for customers are enumerated in the Guidelines,
with variations accounted for in the differences in the programs and markets.

e Minimizing the potential for conflicts of interest. In order to prevent self-

dealing on the part of the general partners, compensation standards have been

develope;in in the event that the general partners provide goods and services to the
artnership.

Brohibition on the commingling of partnership funds. Althoug}l;x such prac-

tices are prohibited, a sponsor may establish a master account for the benefit of

°In a syndicated limited partnership, investors turn over their funds to a general partner (or
sponsor) who is W manage the partnership’s business. Limited partners do not participate in
the management and the operation of the partnership’s business, nor do they assume any liabil-
ity, except, of course, for the capital tha have contributed to the enterprise. The investments
are f(])r c:i specified duratibn, after which the partnership’s assets will be sold and the partnership
dissolved.
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various affiliated partnerships provided that the funds of one partnership are pro-
tected from the claims on the other partnerships.

e Clear fiduciary duty. The general partners have a fiduciary responsibility for
the\safeékeeping anduse/of all funds and assets of the partnership and are prohib-
ited from using such funds or assets in any manner except for the exclusive bene-
fit of the partnership.

¢ Financial statements and periodic reports. Investors must be provided with
audited financial information of the partnership and other periodic and annual re-
ports. Also mandated are periodic financial disclosures relating to self-dealing and
transactions with affiliates.

¢ Sponsor’s net worth, experience and financial statements. Thresholds relat-
ed to the sponsor’s net worth and experience must be satisfied. Financial state-
ments included in offering materials must conform to specific standards.

e Termination of the general partner. Allows limited partners the right to
remove the general partner upon majority vote ang sets out provisions
related thereto. Any termination of the general partner must be done on
terms reasonable to the partnership.

The Regulation of Roll-ups

While most state statutes provide for the registration of securities to be “offered”
or “sold” to the residents of that jurisdiction, several exemptions from these registra-
tion requirements have been put in place. Most notable among the state registration
exemptions is that which is provided for “any security listed or approved for listing
upon notice of issuance” on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE), the American
Stock Exchange (AMEX), and in most states, certain regional exchanges and the Na-
tional Market System (NMS) of the National Association of Securities Dealers Auto-
mated Quotation (NASDAQ) system.

The “exchange exemption,” which dates back roughly 70 years in state securities
statutes, is a recognition that certain securities required to meet the qualitative and
quantitative standards of the exchanges do not require the additional oversight of
state securities regulation. The widespread adoption of exchange exemptions re-
flected a responsible effort on the part of state securities regulators to relieve such
securities in the national marketplace of state registration requirements. In more
recent years, state securities regulators have moved to statutory recognition of the
NASDAQ/National Market System (NMS) as the functional equivalent of a qualified
stock exchange for the purposes of the registration exemption.

Until the 1980s, the nearly singular eﬂect of the exchange exemption was to re-
move from the purview of state securities regulation the trading of listed common
stock and bonds of nationally known companies. The states’ exemptions for ex-
change listed securities were predicated on the existence and application by the ex-
changes of published listing criteria. However, recent years have seen the exchanges
list certain initial public offerings (IPOs) and roll-ups that were not contemplated
when the states originally adopted exchange exemptions. It is unclear to NASAA
members exactly what standards are being used today by the exchanges to qualify
roll-ups for listing.

Today, almost all roll-ups of public limited partnerships are exchange-listed or ap-
proved for exchange listing and, therefore, such offerings sidestep substantive re-
view by the states. The net effect of this process is that individual limited partner-
ships that had been screened through state investor protection standards are con-
verted literally overnight into investment instruments outside of the ambit of state
regulation. In this way, limited partners are effectively stripped of the many and
important safeguards required under the NASAA Guidelines.

While roll-ups are subject to Federal oversight by the SEC, the Commission is not
currently authorized to employ in its regulation the substantive approach used by
the states to regulate the initial limited partnerships. Under Federal securities
laws, there must simply be full disclosure of the factors relevant to the investment
in the public limited partnerships. The Commission neither imposes suitability
standards for particular investments by customers; nor does it prohibit conflicts of
interest by insiders or limit the amounts of commissions and compensation payable
to the various parties of a partnership transaction. Perhaps most important{) , SEC
rules do not prevent the roll-up sponsors from entrenching themselves in almost ab-
solute control of the new entity. In the end, the safeguards used to protect limited
partners at the state level are erased in the roll-up process and are not in any way
compensated for by the current minimal Federal regulation of roll-ups.
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NEW DEVELOPMENTS IN THE OVERSIGHT OF ROLL-UPS

Mr. Chairman, NASAA supports adoption of S. 424, notwithstanding the fact that
the National Association. of, rities Dealers, the Securities and Exchange Com-
mission, 'the’ 'state'of‘Californid,' and indeed, NASAA itself, all have taken limited
steps intended to curb roll-up abuses. While these efforts certainly are laudatory,
it is NASAA’s view that, absent the adoption of comprehensive Federal legislation
applied evenly to all marketplace participants, we will fall short of meeting the
needs of limited partners. The following discussion examines the various measures
put in place and explains why these developments do not obviate the need for Fed-
eral legislation.

NASD

NASAA would like to take this opportunity to salute the NASD for moving for-
ward with its roll-up rule ﬁroposuls spite the absence of a Federal directive to do
the same. The NASD’s willingness to act here demonstrates its commitment to en-
hancing investor protections in this area and to improving investor confidence in
this marketplace. However, it should be recognized that the NASD’s action does not
alleviate the need for Federal legislation, nor does it render such legislative action
duplicative. Consider the following:

o The necessarily limited reach of the NASD rules may encourage general partners
to avoid this marketplace. The NASD’s rules will apply only to transactions involv-
ing its members and securities listed on the NASDAQ system. Roll-ups listed on
other exchanges and transactions which do not involve NASD members will not
be covered by the rules. Prior to the release of these rules there were examples
of roll-ups which neither used NASD members nor listed on the NASDAQ. As a
result, these transactions would fall outside of the scope of the NASD rules. If the
NASD stands alone in its action, the likely result will be that roll-up sponsors
simply will seek out alteratives for exchange listing and proxy solicitation so that
they will not be subject to the rules of the NASD. Simply put, if Congress defers
to the NASD here and does not adopt comprehensive l-Eederal standards, the un-
fortunate effect may well be to erode what minimal protections now are in place
as roll-up sponsors seek out the “path of least resistance.” Such a scenario speaks
volumes about why it is that we need a comprehensive Federal solution applied
evenly to all marketplace participants.

o The NASD’s rules contain significant loopholes. While the NASD is to be com-
mended for moving forward with its proposal, it is NASAA’s view that the final
version of these rules is both weaker than the NASD’s original propesal and
weaker than the House version of the Federal legislation. NASAA generally is
concerned that the rules:

Do not in any way restrict the use of “other comparable rights” substitute for pro-
viding appraisal and compensation to dissenting limited partners. (Similarly, S.
424 does not restrict the use of “other comparable rights.” NASAA’s concern
with this will be discussed in detail below.)

Do nol require an independen! fairness opinion. As in the case with “other com-
parable rights,” the NASD rules are similar to the Senate bill. Below is a dis-
cussion as to why NASAA believes this is in an important requirement which
should be incorporated in the reform measure.

Create an opportunity for certain “independent” third parties to carry out a roll-
up without havin'fhlo meet the same standard of conduct as that required of a
feneral partner. This is accomplished through an exclusion to the definition of
imited partnership roll-up which, under certain circumstances, would allow a
roll- J) transaction proposed by an independent, non-affiliated third party who
would succeed the general partner to go forward without being required to meet
the minimum investor protection standards set out in the rules. This language
may create a significant opportunity for the continuation of abusive roll-ups.
Several roll-ups, including the infamous Hallwood transactions, involved an os-
tensibly independent party taking over the management of programs they did
not originally sponsor. There were no signs that limited partners were treated
anx'emore fairly just because the roll-up transactions were sponsored by parties
independent of the original investment program.

Securities and Exchange Commission

The Securities and Exchange Commission has acknowledged the abuses associ-
ated with roll-ups and, as a result, has amended in certain respects its rules and
regulations governing the same. Perhaps most significantly, the SEC in October
1991, adopted rule changes designed to make it easier for investors to comprehend
the complex language of roll-up documents and to give investors adequate time in
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which to consider the proposal. The benefit of these rule changes are significant and
should prove useful to investors facing a roll-up, as should the proxy reforms more
recently adopted by the Commission.

However; these tule changesare procedural only and do not provide up-front sub-
stantive protections for limited partners. It has been NASAA'’s experience in the lim-
ited partnership area that there simply is no substitute for putting in place mini-
mum standards to guide the structuring of roll-up deals so that they are fair to in-
vestors. NASAA understands that the Commission is acting within what it believes
to be its current authority to remedy the abuses associated with limited partnershi
roll-ups. It should be recognized however, that in areas heavily populated by sma
investors, such as is the case with mutual funds, Congress has seen fit to give the
Commission enhanced authority to put substantive investor safeguards in place.
NASAA respectfully suggests that limited partnership roll-ups would fall into the
same category.

California

Effective January 1, 1993, roll-up transactions involving California limited part-
ners will have to meet specific investor protection standards set out in the Califor-
nia Corporation Code or submit their proposed transaction for review and approval
by the California Department of Corporations. In effect, this measure, approved by
the Legislature in August 1992 and s}gned into law sﬁonly thereafter, limits the
availability of the state’s current qualification exemption for securities listed or ap-
proved for listing on a national securities exchange as it applies to limited partner-
ship roll-up transactions.

posed roll-up transactions which do not meet the standards articulated in the
leﬁislation will have to submit the proposal for review by the state securities agency,
which has the authority to allow or deny the roll-up based on the guidelines set
forth in the legislation. California’s law is frounded in the belief that limited part-
ners must have a meaningful choice when faced with a proposed roll-up transaction.
As a result, the centerpiece of the legislation is found in the rights granted to dis-
sentinf limited partners.

While this action represents a significant step forward for California’s limited
partners who may face a roll-up, it does not diminish the need for a comprehensive,
nationwide solution to the roll-up problem. The ambit of state securities regulation
is necessarily limited and cannot address the range of issues now under discussion
in the proposed Federal legislation. For example, there is no mandated independent
fairness opinion under the new California rules, proxy rules are left unchanged, and
the need for improved disclosure is not addressed. It is within the purview of Fed-
eral legislation only that these issues may be considered and resolved. A Federal
statute in this area would work in tandem with the California law to rmvide the
necessary investor protections for limited partners facing a proposed roll-up trans-
action.

NASAA

In October 1991, the NASAA membership approved amendments to existing
Guidelines which govern the state-level registration of limited partnerships. These
amendments were adopted in order to address future abuses in limited partnership
roll-ups. Under the new NASAA Guideline language, newly-created limited partner-
ship programs will not be permitted to enter into mfl-ups without providing specific
protections for investors, including dissenters’ rights and access to needed informa-
tion, such as the list of other limited partners.

However, it should be emphasized that the new NASAA Guidelines are strictly
prospective in nature, and as such, will only come into play with the state registra-
tion of new limited partnership offerings. Existing partnerships that already have
undergone state review will not be affected. (As discussed above, roll-ups of pre-
viously-registered partnerships are beyond the reach of NASAA members, since ex-
change-listed securities are exempt from review in almost all states.) In adopting
the amendments, the Association cautioned that the new roll-up provisions in the
G}Jide]ines should in no way impede Capitol Hill consideration of roll-up reform leg-
islation.

THE NEED FOR FEDERAL LEGISLATION

It is evident that existing Federal securities laws and regulations are unsuited to,
and insufficient in the face of, the unique circumstances of roll-up contests. The cur-
rent roll-up regulatory process was framed with traditional corporate restructurings
in mind, where such factors as pre-existing securities, independent boards rep-
resenting shareholders, the presence of institutional investors and the presumed ex-
istence of an efficient market work to maintain a level-playing field between all par-
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ties involved. Clearly, limited partners facing a roll-up enjoy the benefit of no such
circumstances. Therefore, it is both appropriate and essential that Congress direct
the SEC to make the necessary adjustments to the Federal rules and regulations
governing\the process:

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, NASAA enthusiastically sup-
ports the roll-up reform legislation now under consideration, which is identical to
the measure which last year received overwhelming and bipartisan support in this
chamber. If adopted, the reforms contained in S. 424, the “Limited Partnership Roll-
up Reform Act of 1993,” will go a long way toward remedying the pervasive investor
abuses now present in the roll-up process and will help restore the eroded investor
confidence in these markets. In addition, NASAA encourages the Senate to consider
adding to its legislation mandatory independent fairness opinions and limits on the
use of “other comparable rights” in the place of appraisal and compensation for dis-
?ellinting limited partners. Comments on specific elements of the proposed legislation
ollow.

Restoration of Investor Rights and Protections

Measures included in Section 3 of “The Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act
of 1993” would compensate for the loss of state safeguards for limited partners and
would strengthen the SEC’s ability to protect the interests of small investors in the
roll-up process. Therefore, NASAA generally supports the elements of Section 3 of
the proposed legislation which set out clear criteria as to the roll-up transactions
in wﬂic members of the NASD may participate and those transactions which would
qualify for listing on a national exchange or the NASDAQ system. In addition, and
at the appropriate time, NASAA woullagencourage you to support measures to fur-
ther enhance the investor protections contained in this section. The rights of limited

artners faced with a roll-up proposal would be protected through the following re-
orms:

o Dissenters’ rights. It is NASAA’s view that limited partners opposed to a roll-
up should be afforded a reasonable opportunity to preserve or liquidate their origi-
nal investment. While we agree with the concept embodied in S. 424 that general
partners should be given maximum flexibility so that alternative and comparable
rights may be offered in certain instances, it is NASAA’s position that limitations
on the use of comparable rights should be put in place so tg:at they are the “exce
tion” and not the “rule.” Specifically, it is NASAA’s position that comparable
rights should be reserved only for those situations in which the exchani(: or
NASD finds that granting dissenters’ rights would be “infeasible or not in the fi-
nancial interest o/gtrhe dissenting limited partners . . .” By contrast, S. 424 Would
allow general partners to provide dissenting limited partners “other rights de-
signed to protect dissenting limited partners,” no matter what the circumstances
and without limitation. In other words, there would be no regulatory oversight as
to when “comparable rights” would be deemed appropriate and fair. The result
may be a serious dilution of a much needed protection for dissenting limited part-
ners. NASAA believes that there should be a presumption in favor of financial al-
ternatives for dissenting limited partners and that general partners seekinxsto
use comgarable rights should be required to submit to the exchange or NASD
clear and convincing evidence that it would be infeasible or not in the financial
interest of the dissenting limited partners to provide such financial alternatives.

e Prohibitions on “supermajority” voting requirements. It is a normal prac-
tice for state securities agencies to forbid supermajority provisions in the structur-
ing of limited partnership oﬂ'erinﬁs. However, these voting rights commonly are
stripped away in a roll-up and replaced in the rolled-up entity with the imposition
of “supermajority” voting requirements which require a greater than majority vote
for limited partners to effect changes. Such a practice severely restricts the abili?'
of limited partners to have a voice in the new entity and should be prohibited.

o Restrictions on fees and compensation to feneral partners sponsoring
the roll-up. Strict limits are placed by state regulators on the self-enriching com-
pensation and fees available to general partners and others involved in a limited
partnership offering. Once the same limited partnerships are rolled-up, the gen-
eral partners currently are free of any such restrictions and, as a result, have
sought to enrich themselves with multi-million dollar packages of additional com-
pensation, fees, and equity stakes not contemplated under the original partner-
ship. These and other such “sweeteners” come at the direct expense of the limited
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partners.!® Therefore, NASAA supports the provisions of Section 3 which would
place restrictions on the conversion of management profit-sharing interests and
incentive fees into asset-based management fees. NASAA likewise supports the
provision that would free limited partners from bearing the costs of a rejected roll-
up proposal.

Proxy Solicitation Rules

While the reforms contemplated under Section 3 of the proposed legislation are
indeed critical to the safeguarding of investor rights, the benefits of these measures
would be significantly strengthened if the proxy solicitation process also is over-
hauled in order to restore a balance in the roll-up process between the relative pow-
ers of the general partners and the limited partners. The one-sided environment in
which roll-up contests are conducted may be described as the antithesis of an “effi-
cient market.” In the absence of understandable and meaningful disclosure, suffi-
cient review periods, permissible communication among limited partners, independ-
ent fairness opinions, and unbiased broker advice, limited partners will continue to
be overwhelmed by the high-pressure tactics of roll-up sponsors and their associates,
all of whom now work in concert to get the limited partners to vote “yes” on a roll-
up proposal, no matter how bad a deal it may be for the investors. NASAA recog-
nizes that steps taken by the SEC and the NASD have addressed some of these is-
sues. However, we continue to support comprehensive Federal legislation and believe
it is appropriale to retain these statutory provisions.

Therefore, NASAA supports the proxy solicitation reforms found in Section 2 of
the proposed legislation, including:

e More meaningful and understandable disclosure. Since the promoters of a
roll-up proxy contest are asking limited partners to “turn inside out” the nature
of their original security, investment objectives and their prospects for profit, it
is only reasonable that roll-ups should be held to the highest-possible, clearest and
most understandable standards of disclosure. The misleading of limited partners
that has occurred through the use of overly optimistic general partners’ letters,
fairness opinions based on incomplete data, voluminous ﬁmxies illed with highly
complex and boilerplate legalese, the high-pressure methods of proxy solicitation
firms and “yes” vote compensation for brokers, renders all but meaningless the
disclosure currently provided in roll-ups. NASAA strongly supports the goal of
more simple, readable and understandable disclosure am{ the inclusion of sum-
mary information in the roll-up prospectus. However, it must also be recognized
that improved disclosure, in ang of itself, will not cure the roll-up abuses.

¢ Investor consideration of the roll-up proxy. Limits on the permissible com-
munications among shareholders were intended to apply to traditional corporate
restructurings where opposing proxies may surface and clearly should not be ap-
plied in the case of limited partners who want to communicate among themselves
about a roll-up proposal put forward by the general partners. These proxy rules
have been aggressively used by Eenera] partners to frustrate the efforts of limited
partners opposing roll-ups and should be changed.

NASAA also supports the imposition of a requirement compelling general part-
ners to provide limited partners with the list of all limited partners and general
ganners involved in the proposed transaction. The stalling and other tactics that

ave been used by general partners to withhold these lists from limited partners
emerged as a major abuse in the roll-up process.

Finally, it is imperative that limited partners have adequate time in which to con-
sider the roll-up prospectus and to make an informed decision as to their position
on such a transaction. These decisions should not have to be made in a rushed or
harried fashion; adequate time should be provided so that investors faced with
“turning inside out” the nature of their original investment may make careful and
informed decisions and have time to communicate among themselves as to whether
limited partners will benefit from the deal. Therefore, NASAA supports a minimum
60 day timeframe in which investors may consider the roll-up prospectus.

+ Compensation for solicitation services. Restrictions should be placed on com-

Gynsation provided by the general partners for the solicitation of “yes” votes.

hile proxy solicitation firms may have impressive-sounding Wall Street address-
es and appear to be legitimate and above-board operations, the high-pressure tac-
tics used by some firms to strong-arm investors into voting “yes” on a roll-up pro-
posal closely resemble the activities of the “boiler-room” operators we see pegdring
phony investments to the public. These practices most certainly are abusive to

19 Many commentators have ascribed to these “sweeteners” a pivotal role in the precipitous
first-day and long-term decline in roll-up trading values
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limited partners and should be curbed. We are hopeful that the prohibitions im-
posed on general partners from providing differential compensation for the solici-
tation of “yes” votes will help remedy this problem. Differential broker comFensa-
tion for/tyes” votes)also)lis .6f concern here. Investors seeking the advice of their
broker on a proposed roll-up expect that advice to be unbiased and not tied to a
financial incentive for soliciting “yes” votes. NASAA commends the NASD for its
efforts to correct this problem and any future problems by prohibiting NASD
members from receiving differential compensation in soliciting consents to roll-up
transactions.

In addition, NASAA would encourage you to consider three additional issues:

¢ Mandatory independent fairness opinions. Rather than mandating independ-
ent fairness opinions, S. 424 simply would require disclosure of certain informa-
tion related to the fairness opinion, if one is issued. NASAA believes that a critical
element of roll-up reform involves both mandatory and independent fairness opin-
ions. There is a tremendous potential for abuse when the compensation provided
to the preparer of a fairness opinion is tied to the successful completion of the
roll-up and when that opinion is based only on the data and other information
provided by the general partner. In order to introduce some measure of accuracy
and truthfulness into these opinions, standards for independence should be estab-
lished. Opinions should be prepared by a truly independent party who does not
have a financial stake in the outcome of the deal and who has undertaken an
independent analysis of the fairness of the deal to limited partners based upon
a review of the books, records, etc. of the sponsors of the roll-up. NASAA respect-
fully suggests that the Commission, in prescribing rules establishing the stand-
ards of “independence,” consider not only the compensation provided for successful
completion of the proposed deal, but also the past and future business relation-
ships of the genera? partner and the fairness opinion providers.

¢ A moratorium on roll-up transactions during the time between enact-
ment of the bill and the promulgation of the SEC rules thereunder.
NASAA’s concern here is that, absent a moratorium, as contained in the House
bill, some general partners may be enticed to move forward before the “window
closes.” Concerns that roll-up deals now pending or proposed during the 18
months which may meet the standards of the bill would be adversely affected by
such a moratorium, should be alleviated by the fact that the SEC could use the
exemptive authority granted under the bilf to allow such transactions to go for-
ward during this time period.

e Language clarifying the intent of the exclusion for transactions not re-

ired to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933. Under the bill,

there is an exclusion for transactions in which the securities to be issued or ex-
changed are not required to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933. It is
NASXA'S understanding that these transactions have been excluded because they
involve securities issued in conjunction with bankruptcy proceedings or court-or-
dered reorganizations. In its report, the House Energy and Commerce Committee
clarified its intent with respect to this exclusion.”%iven the recent experience
of the roll-up proposed in settlement of the Prudential class action suit, NASAA
respectfully suggests that a provision be added to the final legislation clarifying
that this exclusion does not extend to disclosure or fairness opinion requirements.
As a result, investors who find themselves similarly situated to those in the Pru-
dential case may have the benefit of meaningful and understandable disclosure
and an independent fairness opinion.

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, the reforms contemplated
under S. 424, the “Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993, will go a long
way toward restoring integrity to, and investor confidence in, the limited partner-
ship marketplace. The extensive review conducted by this Subcommittee of limited
partnership roll-ups has provided abundant documentation from many wilnesses
who have appeared before this Committee as to the abuses suffered by limited part-
ners caught in the rising number of roll-ups.

As many of you know, NASAA and its members do not hesitate to call for a more
effective state and Federal sharing of the response to a truly national problem.
Today, we are faced with another such problem in roll-ups. State securities agencies
are willing to do their part in working with the Congress, the SEC and the self-

1 House Report 103-21, Committee on Energy and Commerce, to accompany H.R. 617, the
Limited Partnership Rollup Reform Act of 1993, February 25, 1993, p. 28.
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regulatory organizations to end the current abuses. Such “teamwork,” under which
all the oars will be pulling together, represents the best hope for bringing an end
to this systematic attack on small investors. Accordingly, NASAA respectfully urges
the swift\adoptionof S_424.

Thank you.
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1030 CONGRESS
s o . 424

To amend the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 with respect to limited
partnership rollups.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

FEBRUARY 24 (legislative day, JANUARY 5), 1993

. DoDpD (for himself, Mr. RIEGLE, Mr. D’AMATO, Mr. SARBANES, Mr.

BOND, Mr. SASSER, Mr. SHELBY, Mr. KERRY, Mr. BRYAN, Mr. DOMEN-
ICI, Mrs. BOXER, Mrs. MURRAY, Ms. MIKULSKI, Mr. ROBB, Mr. LEAHY,
Mr. INOUYE, Mr. SntoN, Mr. KERREY, Mr. LEVIN, Mr. HoLLINGS, Mr.
HARKIN, Mr. AKAKA, Mr. LAUTENBERG, Mr. BRADLEY, Mr. JEFFORDS,
Mr. PRYOR, Mr. KOHL, Mr. GRAHAM, Mr. CONRAD, Mr. BOREN, Mr.
BINGAMAN, and Mr. WOFFORD) introduced the following bill; which was

read twice and referred to the Committee on Banking, Housing and
Urban Affairs

A BILL

To amend the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 with respect

1
2
3
4
5

to limited partnership rollups.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the “Limited Partnership
Rollup Reform Act of 1993”.
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SEC. 2. REVISION OF PROXY SOLICITATION RULES WITH

RESPECT TO LIMITED PARTNERSHIP ROLLUP
TRANSACTIONS.

(a) AMENDMENT.—Section 14 of the Securities and
Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78n) is amended by
adding at the end the following new subsection:

“(h) PROXY SOLICITATIONS AND TENDER OFFERS
IN CONNECTION WITH LIMITED PARTNERSHIP ROLLUP
TRANSACTIONS.—

‘(1) PROXY RULES TO CONTAIN SPECIAL. PRO-
VISIONS.—It shall be unlawful for any person to so-
licit any proxy, consent, or authorization concerning
a limited partnership rollup transaction, or to make
any tender offer in furtherance of a limited partner-
ship rollup transaction, unless such transaction is
conducted in accordance with rules prescribed by the
Commission under sections 14(a) and 14(d), as re-
quired by this subsection. Such r;ules shall—

“(A) permit any holder of a security that
is the subject of the proposed limited partner-
ship rollup transaction to engage in preliminary
communications for the purposes of determining
whether to solicit proxies, consents, or author-
izations in opposition to the proposed trans-
action, without regard to whether any such

communication would otherwise be considered a

oS 424 IS
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solicitation of proxies, and without being re-

quired to file soliciting material with the Com-

mission prior to making that determination, ex-
cept that nothing in this subparagraph shall be
construed to limit the application of any provi-
sion of this title prohibiting, or reasonably de-
signed to prevent, fraudulent, deceptive, or ma-
nipulative acts or practices under this title;

“(B) require the issuer to provide to hold-
ers of the securities that are the subject of the
transaction such list of the holders of the issu-
er’s securities as the Commission may deter-
mine in such form and subject to such terms
and conditions as the Commission may specify;

“(C) prohibit compensating any person so-
liciting proxies, consents, or authorizations di-
rectly from security holders concerning such a
transaction—

“(i) on the basis of whether the solie-
ited proxies, consents, or authorizations ei-
ther approve or disapprove the proposed
transaction; or

“(ii) contingent on the transaction’s

approval, disapproval, or completion;
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“(D) set forth disclosure requirements for
soliciting material distributed in connection
with a limited partnership rollup transaction,
including requirements for clear, concise, and
comprehensible disclosure, with respect to—

“(i) any changes in the business plan,
voting rights, form of ownership interest or
the general partner’s compensation in the
proposed limited partnership rollup trans-
action from each of the original limited
partnerships;

“(ii) the conflicts of interest, if any, of
the general partner;

“(iii) whether it is expected that there
will be a significant difference between the
exchange values of the limited partnerships
and the trading price of the securities to
be issued in the limited partnership rollup
transaction;

“(iv) the valuation of the limited part-
nerships and the method used to determine
the value of limited partners’ interests to
be exchanged for the securities in the lim-

ited partnership rollup transaction;
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“(v) the differing risks and effects of
the transaction for investors in different
limited partnerships proposed to be in-
cluded, and the risks and effects of com-
pleting the transaction with less than all
limited partnerships;

“(vi) a statement by the general part-
ner as to whether the proposed limited
partnership rollup transaction is fair or
unfair to investors in each limited partner-
ship, a discussion of the basis for that con-
clusion, and the general partner’s evalua-
tion, and a description, of alternatives to
the limited partnership rollup transaction,
such as liquidation;

“(vii) any opinion (other than an
opinion of counsel), appraisal, or report re-
ceived by the general partner or sponsor
that is prepared by an outside party and
that is materially related to the limited
partnership rollup transaction and the
identity and qualifications of the party who
prepared the opinion, appraisal, or report,
the method of selection of such party, ma-

terial past, existing, or contemplated rela-
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tionships between the party, or any of its
affiliates and the general partner, sponsor,
successor, or any other affiliate, compensa-
tion arrangements, and the basis for ren-
dering and methods used in developing the
opinion, appraisal, or report; and
“‘(viii) such other matters deemed nec-
essary or appropriate by the Commission;
“(E) provide that any solicitation or offer-
ing period with respect to any proxy solicita-
tion, tender offer, or information statement in
a limited partnership rollup transaction shall be
for not less than the lesser of 60 calendar days
or the maximum number of days permitted
under applicable State law; and
“(F) contain such other provisions as the
Commission determines to be necessary or ap-
propriate for the protection of investors in lim-
ited partnership rollup transactions.
The disclosure requirements under subparagraph
(D) shall also require that the soliciting material in-
clude a clear and concise summary of the limited
partnership rollup transaction (including a summary
of the matters referred to in clauses (i) through (vii)

of that subparagraph) with the risks of the limited

*8 434 IS
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partnership-rollup transaction set forth prominently
in the fore part thereof.

“(2) ExeMPTIONS.—The Commission may, con-
sistent with the public interest, the protection of in-
vestors, and the purposes of this title, exempt by
rule or order any security or class of sécurities, any
transaction or class of transactions, or any person or
class of persons, in whole or in part, conditionally or
unconditionally, from the requirements imposed pur-
suant to paragraph (1) or, from the definition con-
tained in paragraph (4).

“(3) EFFECT ON COMMISSION AUTHORITY.—
Nothing in this subsection limits the authority of the
Commission under subsection (a) or (d) or any other
provision of this title or precludes the Commission
from imposing, under subsection (a) or (d) or any
other provision of this title, a remedy or procedure
required to be imposed under this subsection.

“(4) DEFINITION.—As used in this subsection
the term ‘limited partnership rollup transaction’
means a transaction involving—

“(A) the combination or reorganization of
limited partnerships, directly or indirectly, in

which some or all investors in the limited part-

oS 424 IS
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nerships receive new securities or securities in
another entity, other than a transaction—

“(i) in which—

“(I) the investors’ limited part-
nership securities are reported under

a transaction reporting plan declared

effective before January 1, 1991, by

the Commission under section 11A;
and

“(II) the investors receive new
securities or securities in another en-
tity that are reported under a trans-
action reporting plan declared effec-
tive before January 1, 1991, by the

Commission under section 11A;

“(il) involving only issuers that are
not required to register or report under
section 12 both before and after the trans-
action;

“(iii) in which the securities to be is-
sued br exchanged are not required to be
and are not registered under the Securities
Act of 1933;

“(iv) which will result in no signifi-

cant adverse change to investors in any of
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the limited partnerships with respect to
voting rights, the term of existence of the
entity, management compensation, or in-
vestment objectives; or

“(v) where each investor is provided
an option‘ to receive or retain a security
under substantially the same terms and
conditions as the original issue; or

“(B) the reorganization of a single limited

partnership in which some or all investors in
the limited partnership receive new securities or

securities in another entity, and—

“(i) transactions in the security issued
are reported under a transaction reporting
plan declared effective before January 1,
1991, by the Commission under section
11A;

‘(ii) the investors’ limited partnership
securities are not reported under a trans-
action reporting plan declared effective be-
fore January 1, 1991, by the Commission
under section 114;

“(iii) the issuer is required to register
or report under section 12, both before and

after the transaction, or the securities to
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be issued or exchanged are required to be
or are registered under the Securities Act
of 1933;

“(iv) there are significant adverse
changes to security holders in voting
rights, the term of existence of the entity,
management compensation, or investment
objectives; and

“(v) investors are not provided an op-
tion to receive or retain a security under
substantially the same terms and condi-
tions as the original issue.

“(5) EXCLUSION.—For purposes of this sub-
section, a limited partnership rollup transaction does
not include a transaction that involves only a limited
partnership or partnerships having an operating pol-
icy or practice of retaining cash available for dis-
tribution and reinvesting proceeds from the sale, fi-
nancing, or refinancing of assets in accordance with
such criteria as the Commission determines appro-
priate.”.

(b) SCHEDULE FOR REGULATIONS.—The Securities

23 and Exchange Commission shall, not later than 12 months

24 after the date of enactment of this Act, conduct rule-

25 making proceedings and prescribe final regulations under

S 424 IS
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the ;Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange
Act of 1934 to implement the requirements of section
14(h) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended
by subsection (a).
SEC. 3. RULES OF FAIR PRACTICE IN ROLLUP TRANS-
ACTIONS.

(a) REGISTERED SECURITIES ASSOCIATION RULE.—
Section 15A(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
(15 U.S.C. 780-3(b)) is amended by adding at the end
the following new paragraph:

“(12) The rules of the association to promote

Jjust and equitable principles of trade, as required by
paragraph (6), include rules to prevent members of
the association from participating in any limited
partnership rollup transaction (as such term is de-
fined in paragraphs (4) and (5) of section 14(h)) un-
less such transaction was conducted in accordance
with procedures designed to protect the rights of
limited partners, including—

“(A) the right of dissenting limited part-
ners to an appraisal and compensation or other
rights designed to protect dissenting limited
partners;

“(B) the right not to have their voting
power unfairly reduced or abridged;

o8 424 IS
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“(C), the right not to bear an unfair por-
tion of the costs of a proposed rollup trans-
action that is rejected; and
“(D) restrictions on the conversion of con-

tingent interests or fees into non-contingent in-

terests or fees and restrictions on the receipt of

a non-contingent equity interest in exchange for

fees for services which have not yet been pro-

vided.
As used in this paragraph, the term ‘dissenting lim-
ited partner’ means a holder of a beneficial interest
in a limited partnership that is the subject of a lim-
ited partnership rollup transaction who casts a vote
against the transaction and complies with proce-
dures established by the association, except that for
purposes of an exchange or tender offer, such term
means any person who files an objection in writing
under the rules of the association during the period
in which the offer is outstanding and complies with
such other procedures established by the associa-
tion.”.

(b) LISTING STANDARDS OF NATIONAL SECURITIES

23 EXCHANGES.—Section 6(b) of the Securities Exchange
24 Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78f(b)) is amended by adding at
25 the end the following:

oS 424 IS
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(9), The rules of the exchange prohibit the list-
ing of any security issued in a limited partnership
rollup transaction (as such term is defined in para-
graphs (4) and (5) of section 14(h)), unless such
transaction was conducted in accordance with proce-
dures designed to protect the rights of limited part-
ners, including—

“(A) the right of dissenting limited part-
ners to an appraisal and compensation or other
rights designed to protect dissenting limited
partners;

“(B) the right not to have their voting
power unfairly reduced or abridged;

“(C) the right not to bear an unfair por-
tion of the costs of a proposed rollup trans-
action that is rejected; and

“(D) restrictions on the conversion of con-
tingent interests or fees into non-contingent in-
terests or fees and restrictions on the receipt of
a non-contingent equity interest in exchange for
fees for services which have not yet been pro-
vided.

As used in this paragraph, the term ‘dissenting lim-
ited partner’ means a holder of a beneticial interest

in a limited partnership that is the subject of a lim-

8 424 I8
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ited partnership transaction who casts a vote against
the transaction and complies with procedures estab-
lished by the exchange, except that for purposes of
an exchange or tender offer, such term means any
person who files an objection in writing under the
rules of the exchange during the period in which the
offer is outstanding.”.

(¢) STANDARDS FOR AUTOMATED QUOTATION SYS-

TEMS.—Section 15A(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of
1934 (15 U.S.C. 780-3(b)) is amended by adding at the

end the following new paragraph:

“(13) The rules of the association prohibit the
authorization for quotation on an automated
interdealer quotation system sponsored by the asso-
ciation of any security designated by the Commis-
sion as a national market system security resulting
from a limited partnership rollup transaction (as
such term is defined in paragraphs (4) and (5) of
section 14(h)), unless such transaction was con-
ducted in accordance with procedures designed to
protect the rights of limited partners, including—

“(A) the right of dissenting limited part-
ners to an appraisal and compensation or other
rights designed to protect dissenting limited

partners;

o8 424 IS
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“(B) the right not to have their voting
power unfairly reduced or abridged;

“(C) the right not to bear an unfair por-
tion of the costs of a proposed rollup trans-
action that is rejected; and

“(D) restrictions on the conversion of con-
tingent interests or fees into non-contingent in-
terests or fees and restrictions on the receipt of
a non-contingent equity interest in exchange for
fees for services which have not yet been pro-
vided.

As used in this paragraph, the term ‘dissenting lim-
ited partner’ means a holder of a beneficial interest
in a limited partnership that is the subject of a lim-
ited partnership transaction who casts a vote against
the transaction and complies with procedures estab-
lished by the association, except that for purposes of
an exchange or tender offer such term means any
person who files an objection in writing under the
rules of the association during the period during
which the offer is outstanding.”.

(d) EFFECT ON EXISTING AUTHORITY.—The amend-

23 ments made by this section shall not limit the authority

24 of the Securities and Exchange Commission, a registered

25 securities association, or a national securities exchange

8 44 IS
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under, any provision of the Securities Exchange Act of
1934, or preclude the Commission or such association or
exchange from imposing, under any other such provision,
a remedy or procedure required to be imposed under such
amendments.
(e) EFFECTIVE DATE.—The amendments made by
this section shall become effective 18 months after the
date of enactment of this Act.

o}
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WRITTEN SUBMISSION FROM ROBERT FRATER, HOUSTON, TX

Over the course of 1981-1983 | invested in a number of limited partnerships in
oil and gas; equipment leasing, and real estate. These investments include Equitec,
PLM, and Columbian. Several years after my investments, all of these particular
partnerships were subjected to roll-ups under the guise of saving money for the in-
vestor. Though these are separate limited partnerships with separate general part-
ners, there were similarities in these roll-ups.

Similarity #1: All of these roll-ups were forced upon the investors by the general
partners who offered commissions to the brokers to induce “yes” votes only. All in-
formation provided was extremely one-sided, causing the “no” vote to appear
unpalatable. Despite all of the propaganda, after I endured the first roll-up, I voted
against all of the remainder to no avail.

Similarity #2: In every situation, the general partner took advantage of the oppor-
tunity to take substantial compensation from the partnership. In fact, the com-
pensation was far greater than the general partner would have received had the
roll-up not taken place. In addition, the general partner built in new fees and reim-
bursements after the roll-up to make the new entity more profitable for the general
partner. v

Similarity #3: The nature of the investment was changed so dramatically that it
did not resemble what I had initially invested in. The Columbian and Equitec in-
vestments are now practically dead. However, the PLM is the worst of all. PLM was
performing well until it was rolled-up. It was converted to a corporation and issued
stock to the investors subjecting us to substantial tax penalties because of the invol-
untary conversion of assets (from a limited partnership to a corporation) in which
we had taken investment tax credit.

The new corporation has consistently lost money because of the substantial bene-
fit packages (profit sharing plans, deferred compensation, incentive bonuses, etc.),
the general partners continue to take from the corporation as if they had not al-
ready sucked enough of the lifeblood from the investment when it was converted.
I must now read in the quarterly statements about the substantial income the in-
vestments are making, but are being sucked out by the old general partner and so
my investment has a net loss and a decreasing asset value.

Roll-ups as we know them now are at best a violation of the “trust” the limited
partners place in the hands of a general partner to do what is right on their behalf.
The partnership format gives the general partner a tremendous amount of fiduciary
responsibility, and an investor bases his investment on the information provided in
the prospectus. A properly written prospectus limits the abilities of the general part-
ner to very specific activities which will benefit the limited partners.

Roll-ups allow the general partner to re-write his meal ticket any way he wants
to General partners have definitely shown us they have no hesitation to breach that
fiduciary responsibility once they have your money and can re-write the rules
they’re held accountable by.

Legislation is needed to hold these general partners to at least the fiduciary
standard of the original document. Anything less, and the roll-up will continue to
be a license to steal. I would strongly encourage the Banking Committee to endorse
anti-roll-up legislation to prevent this kind of activity in the future.

TESTIMONY OF JAY E. FISHMAN, ASA
CHAIRMAN, BUSINESS VALUATION COMMITTEE, AMERICAN SOCIETY OF APPRAISERS

I. Introduction

ASA is a national professional appraisal organization with 6,000 members in the
50 states. Established in 1936, it is the nation’s largest multi-disciplinary appraisal
society (e.g., real property, personal property and business valuation appraisers)
that teaches, tests and privately designates its members for professional achieve-
ment.

ASA designated business valuation appraisers are preeminent in the field of valu-
ing business enterprises, machinery and equipment, and tangible and intangible
personal property assets. The Society provides comprehensive education and train-
ing courses in these valuation areas not only to appraisers but to CPAs, consulting
and law firms, and to government agencies like the IRS. ASA business valuation
appraisers have provided appraisal services in connection with some rollup trans-
actions.
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II. Executive Summary

The American Society of Appraisers strongly supports S. 424. As appraisal profes-
sionals; /ASA| members -are acutely sensitive to tﬁ% complexities olJp rollup trans-
actions and the financial vulnerability of limited partners on matters involving the
valuation of existing and proposed partnership enterprises and their assets. We be-
lieve that the key to protecting limited partners in a proposed reorganization is to
provide assurance that the business enterprises subject to the rollup and the assets
of those enterprises are valued ind‘eipendently and uniformly by individuals who pos-
sess the education and training to do so.

In the absence of an objective appraisal of the value of an existing limited part-
nership and its assets, it is imrossxble for rollup sponsors to render a responsible
“fairness opinion”; and impossible for investors to answer the following central ques-
tions concerning a proposed rollup:

First, will I be better off financially if the assets of the existing enterprise are sold
rather than accepting an equity interest in a successor enterprise? And,

Second, if the answer to the first question appears to be “no,” will the ownership
interest | receive in the successor entity be fair consideration given the value of my
ownership interest in the existing partnership (i.e., exchange value)?

S. 424 goes a long way loward creating the conditions under which a responsible
fairness opinion can be rendered and the limited partners will be able to answer
those key questions: the bill protects the rights of dissenting limited partners to
“. . . an appraisal and compensation . . .”; and it mandates disclosure of “. . .
methods used to determine the value of limited partners’ interests to be exchanged

L land of the “ . qualifications of the party who prepared the . .. ap-
praisal. . . ."

We are concerned, however, that S. 424 does not mandate the use of uniform ap-
praisal methodologies to determine values, even as to like partnerships or assets;
does not set any minimum qualification irements for individuals performing
rollup related appraisals; and, does not provide any mechanism for making apprais-
ers accountable for their decisions,

does not believe that disclosure alone of appraisal methodologies
and appraiser qualifications alone is sufficient to protect the interests of
limited partners. The valuation of partnership enterprises and their tan-
gible and intangible assets is a complex process. It is highly unlikely that
investors would be enlightened or their rollup decisionmail_ ing enhanced
merely by virtue of a disclosure of the methodologies and assumptions ap-
plied to an appraisal of existing and future partnership interests.

Consider, for example, the adverse impact on investor protection of a latory
policy which permitted the use of any accounting methodologies to establish an en-
terprise’s financial condition (rather than Generally Accepted Accounting Principles
[GAAP)) so long as the methodology utilized was disclosed; or which permitted any
individual (rather than an accountant) to apply that methodology, so long as his or
her training was disclosed.

ASA believes that adherence to uniform appraisal standards by individuals per-
forming valuations in connection with rollups is as crucial to investor protection as
adherence to GAAP by individuals performing accounting services.

Accordingly, ASA recommends that S. 424 be amended in the following two
ways:

({) To require the SEC to adopt uniform appraisal standards for the valu-
ation of partnerships and their assets in connection with rollup proposals;

In this regard, we wish to point out that uniform appraisal stand covering
the valuation of real property, tangible and intangible personal property, and busi-
ness enterprises, are already in existence. Indeed, the Uniform Standards of Profes-
sional Appraisal Practice (USPAP), promulgated by the Standards Board of the non-
profit Appraisal Foundation, are currently recognized by most Federal agencies for
real estate related financial transactions which are backed, directly or indirectly, by
the United States. A copy of USPAP is enclosed for the Committee’s consideration.

We also note that the NASD’s newly adopted rollup rules (which provide for an
independent appraisal of the value of the partnership assets on behalf of dissenting
limited partners) were amended, in response to members’ comments, to include a
requirement “that the appraisal be done in a manner that is consistent with appro-

riate industry practice.” Adoption of uniform appraisal standards would ef-
ectuate and give meaning to NASD’s requirement; and,

(2) To require the SEC to work with the Appraisal Foundation’s Quali-
fications Board for the purpose of establishing minimum competency re-
quirements for individuals performing appraisals in rollup situations; and
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(3) To require the SEC to adopt an SEC-supervised, self-certification sys-
tem for appraisers involved in rollups for the pux(:pose of assuring that
their valuations|comply with USPAP, including its Competency Provision.
That Provision “requires an appraiser to have both the knowledge and the experi-
ence required to perform a specific appraisal service competently”; and, if such
knowledge and experience is lacking, to disclose that fact to his or her client.

1. The Role of Appraisals In Rollup Transactions

ASA submitted formal comments to the SEC when it proposed its rollup reform
rules in the summer of 1991. One of the key points made was that while comfetent
and independent appraisals are crucial to protecting the interests of limited part-
ners, the SEC proposed rule failed to establish any meaningful requirements rel-
ative to the valuation standards or methodologies that appraisers should follow in
valuing businesses or assets; and failed to establish any minimum qualifications re-
guirements for individuals conducting rollup-related appraisals. ASA opined that

EC proposed requirements calling for public disclosure of appraisal methodolo-
gies and the qualifications of those performing the appraisals, would have little or
no meaning to most investors and would not protect them from “advocacy apprais-
als” in support of those promoting approval of the reorganizations.

ASA argued that the establishment of uniform appraisal requirements was as
crucial to investor protection in rollup situations as existing SEC requirements for
adherence, by accountants, to Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP). Ac-
cordingly, ASA urged the SEC to mandate the use of generally accepted valuation
methodologies in connection with rollups.

In this regard, we pointed out:

—that uniform appraisal standards governing real property, business valuation and
personal property already were in place (the Uniform Standards of Professional
Appraisal Practice [USPAP] established by the Appraisal Standards Board of the
nonprofit Appraisal Foundation); and,

—that most agencies of the Federal government have adopted USPAP’s real prop-
erty standards in connection with real estate related financial transactions for
which the government was at risk. The Foundation’s uniform standards are recog-
nized in Title XI of FIRREA and pursuant to OMB Directive.

ASA believes that without the establishment of uniform appraisal standards and
some minimum skill requirements for those performing appraisals, investor protec-
tions for limited partners in rollup transactions will be severely undermined. It is
for this reason that ASA urges Congress to do what the SEC has failed to do—man-
date a process leading to the adoption of uniform appraisal standards and minimum
competency requirements when appraisals are performed in rollup transactions.

IV. The SEC’s Failure To Adopt Uniform Appraisal Requirements
For Rollups Is At Variance With Appraisal Reforms
Which Have Been Adopted Throughout the Federal Government

We believe that current Federal policies relating to the appraisal of real property
establish an important precedent E)r the SEC’s adoption of USPAP in connection
with rollups. Congress has determined in Title XI of FIRREA and, subsequently, the
Office of Management and Budget has affirmed (by its extension of Title XI on a
ovemment.-wige basis) that taxpayer interests are best protected by requiring ad-
erence to uniform appraisal methodologies (i.e., USPAP) and by the use of profes-
sional appraisers in federally related transactions (i.e., certified and licensed ap-
raisers).
P Frankly, we do not understand why the SEC has failed to join the rest of the Fed-
- eral government in requiring adherence to USPAP and the use of state certified or
licensed appraisers in rollup and other regulated transactions in which the valu-
ation of real property is a material factor in investor decisionmaking.

If the SEC’s real property appraisal requirements were consistent with those of
most other Federal agencies and the major assets of a partnership scheduled to un-
dergo a rollup were real property assets, then limited partners would benefit from
a market value appraisal of tﬂzse assets by a state certiged or licensed real property
appraiser in accordance with USPAP. In fact, if the purchase of real property assets
by an SEC regulated partnership were financed by a loan from a federally insured
financial institution, a certified or licensed appraisal would currently be required
pursuant to FIRREA.
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V. NASD-Member Comment Letters On Rollup Protections Urged Adoption
of Uniform Appraisal Standards

Evidence of|the-need for uniform appraisal standards and minimum skill ire-
ments in rollup situations is provided in many of the comment letters sent to, NASD
by its members in response to its proposed rulemaking on rollups. Numerous com-
menters stated that appraisers should be re(st:ired to meet minimum professional
staniiards and that appraisal methodologies should be carefully developed: For ex-
ample,

—The American Association of Limited Partners, in its January 31, 1993, letter to
NASD stated “Appraisal standards. It is essential that an appraiser (1) meet
minimum professional standards; (2) is financially independent from the general
partner(s) sponsoring the deal; and (3) meet minimum financial standards. It
would be unfortunate if such standards were not put in place to ensure that ap-
praisals are meaningful and truly independent from the general partner(s).”

—The lowa Department of Commerce, on behalf of the North American Securities
Administrators Association (NASAA), pointed out that NASAA’s Guidelines for di-
rect participation programs relating to rollups contain much more detailed re-
quirements for appraisal standards and appraiser independence than does the

D proposal: “In connection with a proposed rollup, an appraisal of all pro,
assets shall be obtained from a com%etent, independent expert. . . . [Addition-
ally], the NASAA language requires that the appraisal assume that program as-
sets are to be liquidated in an orderly fashion over a period of one year . . . the
NASAA language includes a definition that spells out the required level of ap-
praiser independence. . . .”

—Baker & Botts, on behalf of Paine Webber, stated that a subsection of the NASD’s
rollup amendments (Section 6(c)(2XiXB)) “would require the valuation of limited
partnership interests in a rollup context to follow valuation methods specified in
a partnership agreement for use in entirely different contexts. . . . Such provi-
sions are included in a partnership agreement for particular reasons and the valu-
ation formula may not be fair if the reasons for their existence are not present.
Limited partners are unlikely to be protected by forcing adherence to these pos-
sibly inapplicable valuation methods. . . . This subsection, if retained would, in
the case of a rollup involving several partnerships likely increase the complexity
of the rollup prospectus, increase costs and possiﬁly result in disparate treatment
of partnerships that have substantially the same values. . . .”

—The president of MONY Securities Corporation commented to NASD “. . . that
the appraisal process is key to what follows [in a rollup] and in my opinion, the
NASD should exercise as much control over the appraisal process as is within
your purview. Second, a review and reappraisal of the proposed securities to be
trade lfor the original limited partnership interest is as important as the first ap-
praisal.”

—Mutual Service Corporation of Florida wrote that “Qualifications should be estab-
lished for the provider of the independent appraisal services rﬁnired for estab-
lishing compensation (e.g., three to five years of experience, member of appraisal
organization, etc.).

Copies of some of these letters are attached. As indicated earlier, NASD re-
sponded to the comment letters by requiring that appraisals be performed in accord-
ance with industry practice.

VI. Self-Serving Appraisals Have Been An Endemic Problem In Rollups

A number of financial writers and many witnesses at Congressional hearings into
rollups have voiced concerns about the self-serving nature of appraisals performed
by or for general partners:

—Arizona’s Division of Securities testified before the Senate Securities Subcommit-
tee in 1991 that “the disclosure currently provided in rollups . . . is rendered all
but meaningless because of the misleading of limited partners through the use
of . . . artificially generated appraisals. . . .”

—The May 19, 1990, issue of “Financial Planning,” quoted the owner of National
Partnership Marketplace (described as a “seasoned rollup insider” who “worked as
a consultant on the two largest rollups ever”) to the effect that “Some rollup spon-
sors inflate like crazy to make the appraised value [of a future entity] match the
per-unit price [the general partner needs] to make the rollup look good.

—A Federal District Court concluded in a Tender Offer case that appraisers working
for First American Bankshares offered the minority stockholder of First American
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Bank of Virginia, a value for their shares that was appraised improperly by indi-
viduals working for the acquiring institution, at $18.00 a share less than it should
have been under appropriate appraisal standards.

—In a'November' 1987 “Barron’s” article, Benjamin Stein described the “stealth
takeover” of the machinery and equipment assets of several limited partnerships.
Stein analyzed the appraisal process which established the value of the firm’s
shares. He characterized the process as “self-serving” and based totally on “unre-
alistic assumptions.”

VII. Conclusion

ASA strongly st;?port.s immediate adoption, by the SEC, of the Uniform Stand-
ards of Professional Appraisal Practice in connection with rollup-related valuations.
Absent agreement on the use of industry-wide uniform standards for valu-
ing partnerships and their assets, appraisal results will vary widely even
as to like partnerships and assets; and will be subject to manipulation in
support of rollup proposals.
A also urges tgat. the SEC be tasked with responsibility for working with the
Appraisal Foundation's Qualifications Board for the purpose of:
—developing minimum competency criteria for appraisers in rollup situations; and
—an enforcement system based on self-certification by appraisers that their valu-
ations are in compliance with USPAP, including its Competency Provision.
Although the Appraisal Foundation is the proper forum for establishing appraisal
standards and appraiser aualiﬁcation requirements for SEC-regulated transactions,
we recognize that the SEC should retain the authority to override Foundation deci-
sions relative to standards and competency—just as the bank regulatory agencies
do with respect to Title XI real property appraisal standards and appraiser com-
etency.
P In essence, the appraisal system would work, vis-a-vis the SEC, in much the same
way that the accounting system works.
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